DISCOVERY AND DEVELOPMENT OF NOVEL PARASITIC NEMATODES TO CONTROL SLUGS IN AGRICULTURE

JAMES CUTLER

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements of Liverpool John Moores University for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

This research programme was carried out in collaboration with BASF Agricultural Specialities

April 2021

DECLARATION

I hereby declare that this thesis has been composed by myself and that it has not been accepted in any previous application for a degree. The work of which it is a record was carried out by myself unless otherwise stated. All sources of information have been acknowledged by means of references and all quotations have been distinguished by quotation marks

> James Cutler September 23, 2021

ABSTRACT

Terrestrial gastropods are highly pestiferous and pose a significant global threat to sustainable agriculture, horticulture and floriculture. Current control methods rely on metaldehyde formulated bait pellets. However, metaldehyde can harm non target organisms and cause environmental pollution. Metaldehyde is also due to be banned for use in the UK by 2022. A viable alternative is the gastropod parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*, which has been formulated into a biological control agent (Nemaslug[®]) by BASF Agricultural Specialities. However, the same strain of *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) has been produced in an artificial environment for over 25 years and research suggests this strain is losing beneficial traits (e.g. virulence and host finding) and failing to provide protection against slug damage.

The primary aim of this thesis was to use a collection of wild isolated *Phas-marhabditis* species (*P. hermaphrodita*, *P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica*) to investigate whether they are more virulent than the commercial strain of *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) to the pestiferous slug *Deroceras invadens* and the snail *Cornu aspersum* in laboratory experiments. Host feeding inhibition, numbers of nematode dauers produced on gastropod cadavers and natural variation in chemotaxis behaviour were also investigated. Additionally, the impact of virulent strains on beneficial non- target organisms and the mechanism of host behavioural manipulation were explored. Multiple wild strains were found to perform better than the commercial strain in regards to virulence, feeding inhibition, proliferation on cadavers and locating host cues.

This research has demonstrated that other members of the *Phasmarhabditis* genus can be utilised as safe and effective biological control agents. This thesis presents which *Phasmarhabditis* species show the most potential for pathogenic ability and host seeking. Results obtained from this work have resulted the production of a new slug biocontrol product by BASF, utilising *P. californica*.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The work presented in this thesis would not have been possible without the guidance and encouragement from numerous individuals. Firstly, I would like to thank Dr Robbie Rae for giving me the opportunity to research this project. His enthusiasm, passion for nematology and fantastic supervision have always been enlightening and I would most definitely not have progressed to this stage without him. I would also like to thank Dr Craig Wilding and Dr Will Swaney for their excellent discussion, feedback and direction throughout this project.

The financial support for this project provided by BASF has been greatly appreciated and it is acknowledged that without this funding the present research would not have been possible. I would like to thank Dr Jeremy Pearce, Mr Thomas Goddard and Mr Jack Sheppard for their valued directional guidance and input for this project.

I would like to extend my thanks to the academics and technical staff in the Biological and Environmental sciences building at Liverpool John Moores University for their guidance and assistance in experimental work. These include Dr Jerry Bird and Mrs Jenny Thomson, without whom this project would have encountered many delays.

Finally I would like to thank my friends and close family for their enduring support and encouragement.

CONTENTS

1	Using Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita as a biological control agent for		
	terrestrial gastropods and current understanding of other Phasmarhabdi-		
	tis species		
	1.1	Introduction	1
	1.2	Slug parasitic nematodes and the genus <i>Phasmarhabditis</i>	4
	1.3	Life cycle of <i>P. hermaphrodita</i>	7
	1.4	Chemoattraction of <i>P. hermaphrodita</i> to slug and snail host cues	8
	1.5	How <i>P. hermaphrodita</i> kills slugs - the questionable role of bacteria .	11
	1.6	Reproduction	13
	1.7	Susceptibility of terrestrial gastropods to <i>P. hermaphrodita</i>	14
	1.8	Host avoidance and behavioural manipulation	17
	1.9	The effect of <i>P. hermaphrodita</i> on non-target organisms	19
	1.10	Production and field application of <i>P. hermaphrodita</i>	20
	1.11	Field use and application	21
	1.12	Persistence and environmental factors affecting the success of P.	
		<i>hermaphrodita</i> in the field	23
	1.13 Combining chemical and biological control methods with <i>P. hermaphrodita</i> 24		
	1.14	Future directions and conclusions	25
	1.15	The importance of understanding the co-evolution between host	
		and parasite	26
	1.16	Genetic tools and genomic sequencing of parasitic nematodes	27
	1.17	Novel application strategies of <i>P. hermaphrodita</i>	28
	1.18	Aims of thesis	29
_	D (1		
2	Pathogenicity of wild and commercial <i>P. hermaphrodita</i> exposed to the		
	pestiterous slug D. invadens		32
	2.1 Introduction		32
	2.2	Materials and Methods	32
		2.2.1 Source and maintenance of invertebrates	33

		2.2.2	Survival and feeding inhibition of <i>D. invadens</i> exposed to <i>P.</i>	
			hermaphrodita	33
		2.2.3	Data analysis	34
	2.3	Result	S	34
		2.3.1	Survival of D. invadens exposed to wild P. hermaphrodita	
			strains and commercial <i>P. hermaphrodita</i> DMG0001	34
		2.3.2	Feeding inhibition of D. invadens caused by P. hermaphrodita	
			infection	35
	2.4	Discus	ssion	37
2	Dath		notontial of wild included D uncountilloss and D californias	
3	Patr	iogenic	the short D impedance of the specific second P. cultyornica	10
	expo		the slug D. invadens and the shall C. aspersum	40
	3.1	Introd		40
	3.2	Materi	ials and Methods	41
		3.2.1	Source and maintenance of invertebrates	41
		3.2.2	Survival and feeding inhibition of <i>D. invadens</i> and <i>C. asper-</i>	
			<i>sum</i> exposed to <i>P. neopapillosa</i> and <i>P. californica</i>	42
		3.2.3	Number of <i>P. neopapillosa</i> and <i>P. californica</i> produced on <i>D.</i>	
			<i>invadens</i> cadavers	42
		3.2.4	Data analysis	43
	3.3	Result	s	43
		3.3.1	Survival of <i>D. invadens</i> exposed to <i>P. neopapillosa</i>	43
		3.3.2	Survival of <i>D. invadens</i> exposed to <i>P. californica</i>	44
		3.3.3	Feeding inhibition of <i>D. invadens</i> exposed to <i>P. neopapillosa</i> .	45
		3.3.4	Feeding inhibition of <i>D. invadens</i> exposed to <i>P. californica</i>	46
		3.3.5	Survival of <i>C. aspersum</i> exposed to <i>P. neopapillosa</i>	47
		3.3.6	Feeding inhibition of <i>C. aspersum</i> exposed to <i>P. neopapillosa</i> .	49
		3.3.7	Survival of <i>C. aspersum</i> exposed to <i>P. californica</i>	49
		3.3.8	Feeding inhibition of <i>C. aspersum</i> exposed to <i>P. californica</i> .	51
		3.3.9	Proliferation of <i>P. neopapillosa</i> on <i>D. invadens</i> cadavars	51
		3.3.10	Proliferation of <i>P. californica</i> on <i>D. invadens</i> cadavars	52
	3.4	Discus	ssion	53

4	Р. с	P. californica does not kill beneficial earthworms (L. terrestris and E.		
	fetid	la) or ir	nsects (G. mellonella and T. molitor)	58
	4.1	Introd	uction	58
	4.2	Mater	ials and Methods	58
		4.2.1	Testing the susceptibility of earthworms, slugs and insects .	58
		4.2.2	Data analysis	59
	4.3	Result	s	60
	4.4	Discus	ssion	61
5	Nati	ural var	iation in host finding behaviour of gastropod parasitic nema-	,
	todes (<i>Phasmarhabditis</i> spp.) exposed to associated host cues			62
	5.1	Introd	uction	62
	5.2	Mater	ials and Methods	64
		5.2.1	Source of invertebrates	64
		5.2.2	Chemotaxis assay	64
		5.2.3	Data analysis	65
	5.3	Result	S	65
		5.3.1	Natural variation in the ability of <i>Phasmarhabditis</i> nematodes	
			to chemotax to <i>D. invadens</i> mucus	65
		5.3.2	Natural variation in the ability of <i>Phasmarhabditis</i> nematodes	
			to chemotax to 1% hyaluronic acid	66
		5.3.3	Natural variation in the ability of <i>Phasmarhabditis</i> nematodes	
			to chemotax to 5% hyaluronic acid	69
	5.4	Discus	ssion	69
6	The	effect o	of sertraline, haloperidol and apomorphine on the behavioural	
	man	ipulati	on of slugs (D. invadens) by the nematode P. hermaphrodita	72
	6.1	Introduction		
	6.2	Mater	ials and Methods	73
		6.2.1	Source and maintenance of invertebrates	74
		6.2.2	Assessing the behaviour of infected and uninfected <i>D. invadens</i>	74
		6.2.3	Data analysis	75

7	Con	lusions	78
	6.4	Discussion	76
	6.3	Results	75

LIST OF FIGURES

1.1	Dauer stage <i>Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita</i> (a) seek out slugs in soil
	and then penetrate inside. Once the slug dies the nematodes exit the
	dauer stage and grow to young adult nematodes (b) and reproduce
	on the cadaver. Bars represents 100 μ m

4

8

- 1.2 *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* can complete its life cycle in three ways. It can parasitise and kill susceptible hosts such as *Deroceras reticulatum* (a), infect resistant slug species such as *A. ater* (b) and wait for it to die (termed "necromeny"- Schulte, 1989) or reproduce on organic matter (c). In each case once the food supply has been depleted it will turn to the infective (dauer) stage and move through soil to find more hosts.
- 1.3 *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* produces characteristic signs of infection when parasitising pestiferous hosts such as *Deroceras invadens* (a). Nematodes infect the slug through a pore in the back of the mantle and reproduce, causing a swelling of the mantle area (b), this eventually leads to the internal shell being ejected from the mantle and death (c). Bars represent 0.5 cm in a and b and 1 cm in c. 11
- 1.4 Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita can cause rapid mortality to the susceptible slugs Deroceras reticulatum (a), D. invadens (b), Milax gagates (c) and Tandonia sowerbyi (d) but Arion ater (e), A. subfuscus (f), Limax maximus (g) and L. flavus (h) are resistant, for reasons unknown. Bars represent 0.5 cm.
 14
 1.5 Snails such as Cepaea nemoralis (a) can be infected with Phasmarhab-

2.1	Percentage survival of Deroceras invadens exposed to 0 (black line),	
	500 (a), and 1000 (b) nematodes per ml of Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita	
	commercial and wild strains over 14 days	35
2.2	Feeding inhibition of Deroceras invadens exposed to 0, 500 (a) and	
	1000 (b) nematodes per ml of Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita (DMG0001,	
	DMG0002, DMG0003, DMG0005, DMG0006, DMG0007, DMG0008,	
	DMG0009, DMG0010 and DMG0011) after 8 and 14 days. Signifi-	
	cant differences between the amount consumed by the control and	
	treatments at $p < 0.05$ are denoted by * and at $p < 0.001$ denoted by	
	**. Bars represent ± 1 standard error	37
3.1	Percentage survival of Deroceras invadens exposed to Phasmarhabdi-	
	tis hermaphrodita DMG0001, P. neopapillosa (DMG0012, DMG0013,	
	DMG0014, DMG0015, and DMG0016) and an uninfected control at	
	dose rates of 500 (a) and 1000 (b) nematodes per ml	44
3.2	Percentage survival of Deroceras invadens exposed to Phasmarhab-	
	ditis hermaphrodita DMG0001, P. californica (DMG0017, DMG0018,	
	DMG0019) and an uninfected control at dose rates of 500 (a) and	
	1000 (b) nematodes per ml	45
3.3	Feeding inhibition of Deroceras invadens exposed to 0, 500 (a) and	
	1000 (b) nematodes per ml of <i>Phasmarhabditis neopapillosa</i> (DMG0012,	
	DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016) and P.hermaphrodita(D	MG0001)
	Significant differences between the amount consumed by the con-	
	trol and treatments at $p < 0.05$ are denoted by * and at $p < 0.001$	
	denoted by **. Bars represent ± 1 standard error	46
3.4	Feeding inhibition of <i>Deroceras invadens</i> exposed to 0, 500 (a) and	
	1000 (b) nematodes per ml of Phasmarhabditis californica(DMG0017,	
	DMG0018 and DMG0019) and <i>P.hermaphrodita</i> (DMG0001). Signifi-	
	cant differences between the amount consumed by the control and	
	treatments at $p < 0.05$ are denoted by * and at $p < 0.001$ denoted by	
	**. Bars represent ± 1 standard error	47

3.5 (a) Percentage survival of *Cornu aspersum* exposed to no nematodes, Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita DMG0001 and P. neopapillosa (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016). (b) Mean consumption of lettuce discs by C. aspersum exposed to P. hermaphrodita (DMG0001), P. neopapillosa (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016) after 8 and 14 days. Significant differences between the amount consumed by the control and treatments at p < 0.05 are denoted by * and at p < 0.001 denoted by 48 3.6 (a) Percentage survival of *Cornu aspersum* exposed to no nematodes, Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita DMG0001 and P. californica(DMG0017, DMG0018, DMG0019). (b) Mean consumption of lettuce discs by C. aspersum exposed to P. hermaphrodita (DMG0001) and P. californica(DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) after 8 and 14 days. Significant differences between the amount consumed by the control and treatments at p < 0.05 are denoted by * and at p < 0.001 denoted 50 3.7 Mean number of dauers produced on Deroceras invadens cadavers by Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita (DMG0001), P. neopapillosa (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015, DMG0016) and an uninfected control at 500 (a) and 1000 (b) nematodes per ml. Significant differences between the amount of dauers produced by commercial P. *hermaphrodita* DMG0001 and wild *P. neopapillosa* strains at p < 0.05 are denoted by * and p < 0.001 are denoted by **.Bars represent ± 1 52

- 3.8 Mean number of dauers produced on *Deroceras invadens* cadavers by *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (DMG0001), and *P. californica* (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) infected with 0, 500 (a) and 1000 (b) nematodes per ml. Significant differences between the amount of dauers produced by commercial *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 and wild *P. californica* strains at p <0.05 are denoted by * and p <0.001 are denoted by **. Bars represent ± 1 standard error. . . . 53</p>
- 4.1 The survival of *Galleria mellonella* (black bars) and *Tenebrio molitor* (white bars) exposed to *Phasmarhabditis californica* DMG0018 at 0, 30 and 150 nematodes per cm² after 5 days. Bars represent ± one standard error.

- 5.2 The mean number of Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita (DMG0001, DMG0002, DMG0003, DMG0005, DMG0007, DMG0008, DMG0009, DMG0010 and DMG0011), P. neopapillosa (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016) and P. californica (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) found in filter paper with water (control) (white bars), in the middle of the agar plate (black bars) or in 1% (a) or 5% (b) hyaluronic acid (grey bars). Significant differences between the number of nematodes found in hyaluronic acid or water are denoted with * for P<0.05 and ** for P<0.05 between the strains of each *Phasmarhabditis* species found in hyaluronic acid. Bars represent ± one standard error.

68

LIST OF TABLES

7.1 Supplementary table: Host range of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* . 79

1. USING Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita AS A BIOLOGICAL CONTROL AGENT FOR TERRESTRIAL GASTROPODS AND CURRENT UNDERSTANDING OF OTHER Phasmarhabditis SPECIES

1.1. Introduction

Slugs are highly pestiferous and pose a significant global threat to sustainable agriculture, horticulture and floriculture (Barker, 2002). Slugs cause crop damage by eating seeds, stems, growing points and leaves, leading to a reduction in growth (Port & Port, 1986; South, 1992). They can be a major pest throughout the lifecycle of field vegetables and in extreme cases, whole fields have to be re-sown resulting in economic losses (Willis et al., 2006). Contamination of the harvested crop also occurs from slug mucus and faeces, resulting in poor product quality (Port & Ester, 2002). It is estimated that a lack of slug control for crops such as oilseed rape and wheat would lead to £43.5 million a year in loss of product in the UK (Nicholls, 2014). In Europe, wheat and oilseed rape suffer greatly from slug damage (Ester & Wilson, 2005) and in 2010 it was reported that 22% of winter wheat crops suffered damage from slugs, and if left untreated by chemical molluscicides a 5% decrease in yield would be expected (ADAS, 2010). As well as causing damage in agriculture, slug feeding can affect plant community diversity and richness (Wilby & Brown, 2001), with preferential feeding on native species aiding in exotic plant growth (Joe & Daehler, 2008). This also reduces conservation efforts such as forest regeneration (Côté et al., 2005) and threatens endangered species such as lichens (Cameron, 2009). Slugs can also act as invasive pests, causing damage to native plants that may not have anti-herbivore defences due to limited predation pressure (Feeny, 1992) and alter species composition (Schreiner, 1997). Additionally slugs can be responsible for transmitting plant pathogens (Wester et al., 1964; Hasan & Vago, 1966) including *Phytophthora cambivora* (Petri) Buisman, 1927, and *P. plurivora* Jung & Burgess, 2009 (Telfer, 2015). They can also act as vectors of nematode parasites (South, 1992; Grewal et al., 2003a), such as the rat lungworm *Angiostrongylus cantonensis* Chen, 1935, the causal agent of eosinophilic meningitis, which is recognised as an emerging tropic and sub tropic zoonotic disease (Yong et al., 2015). Other veterinary important nematode parasites vectored by slugs include *Angiostrongylus vasorum* Baillet, 1866, *Muellerius capillaris* Mueller, 1889, and *Protostrongylus tauricus* Schulz & Kadenazii, 1949, (Egorov, 1960; Rodonaya, 1977; Simpson & Neal, 1982; Patel et al., 2014; Lange et al., 2018).

Slugs are commonly controlled by chemical bait pellets containing metaldehyde. In the past methiocarb was used, however it is toxic to beneficial invertebrates and other non-target organisms (Purvis & Bannon, 1992; Jones, 2014) and was banned in 2014 (Nicholls, 2014; Jones, 2014). Metaldehyde pellets are used globally (Castle et al., 2017). From 2008 to 2014 an estimated 1640 t of metaldehyde was used in the UK alone (FERA, 2016). Slugs feed on the pellets and exhibit symptoms such as increased levels of mucus secretion and paralysis, and die within several days from water loss (Booze & Oehme, 1986; Bailey, 2002). Though effective, these bait pellets also cause harm to non-target organisms including canines and other vertebrates (Cope et al., 2006). Metaldehyde is also now considered an important emerging pollutant of concern due to leaching into watercourses (Stuart et al., 2012) as it is highly mobile in soil (Kay & Grayson, 2013). Furthermore, in parts of the UK, metaldehyde concentrations in water bodies have exceeded the European Union's regulatory drinking water standard for pesticides (Kay & Grayson, 2013). Metaldehyde is due to be banned for UK use in 2022. An alternative slug pellet (Ferramol®) is composed of iron III phosphate or ferric phosphate and is registered for use in many European countries (Speiser & Kistler, 2001). It has been used to control slugs e.g. Arion ater Linnaeus, 1758, however, it has been shown that high doses can lead to mortality and reduced activity in earthworms (Langan & Shaw, 2006).

In agriculture, trapping, drilling at a greater depth, ploughing, crop rotation,

increasing crop diversity and firm seedbed preparation can also help to limit slug damage (Glen et al., 2000). Drilling at depths of 25 – 45 mm has been shown to provide the most effective protection against slug damage (Glen et al., 1990). Ploughing and firm seedbed preparation reduces slug numbers by disrupting their normal surface activity patterns (Glen et al., 2006). Brooks et al. (2006) investigated using alternative food sources to reduce slug damage in winter wheat, by planting red clover before planting winter wheat. Here the slugs continued to feed preferentially on the red clover even when wheat seeds were introduced, although this turned out to be a complex control strategy to implement. There is an increased interest in conservation agricultural practices such as minimal and no till, to improve soil health and reduce environmental damage caused by ploughing (Soane et al., 2012; Kassam et al., 2015). These practices however, provide an ideal environment for slug and snail proliferation (South, 1992; DeFrancesco et al., 1996).

In gardens and greenhouses, damage by gastropods can be limited by cultural control methods such as the use of copper tape, garlic and mulch, although they are inefficient for larger scale agricultural use (Schüder et al., 2003). The use of copper tape or copper-impregnated matting has been shown to reduce the velocity of pest slugs, possibly due to irritation (Schüder et al., 2005). In choice experiments, copper was seen to repel slugs and they nearly always avoided mulch as it dries out quickly (Schüder et al., 2005). The above listed methods however, are time consuming and not always effective.

Due to these issues, the only realistic alternative for slug control is the gastropod parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* Schneider (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) (Fig. 1.1) (see key diagnostic features in Stock & Hunt, 2005), which has been formulated into a biological control agent (Nemaslug®) produced and sold by BASF Agricultural Specialities (Wilson et al., 1993). *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (strain DMG0001) is sold in 15 different European countries (Pieterse et al., 2017a) and has been on the market since 1994. It has been successfully used to reduce slug damage in agriculture, floriculture and horticulture, sometimes to comparable levels as metaldehyde treatment (Rae et al., 2007). This literature review will provide information on the *Phasmarhabditis* genus, the susceptibility of slugs and snails, host interactions, bacterial associations, results of field trials and suggestions for future research to enhance the use of *P. hermaphrodita* in the field.



Figure 1.1: Dauer stage *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (a) seek out slugs in soil and then penetrate inside. Once the slug dies the nematodes exit the dauer stage and grow to young adult nematodes (b) and reproduce on the cadaver. Bars represents $100 \mu m$.

1.2. Slug parasitic nematodes and the genus

Phasmarhabditis

There are 108 nematodes associated with slugs and snails (Grewal et al., 2003a) used as either definitive, intermediate or necromenic hosts (Pieterse et al., 2017a). Forty-seven species of nematode, belonging to eight families, use molluscs as a definitive host (Grewal et al., 2003a; Pieterse et al., 2017a). However, the only nematodes that can kill slugs and snails are those from the genus *Phasmarhabditis* (Wilson et al., 1993). There are some reports of mortality being caused by another slug parasitic nematode (*Alloionema appendiculatum* Schneider) towards *Arion vulgaris* Moquin-Tandon, 1885, but not at levels considered suitable for a biocontrol agent (Nermut' et al., 2019a).

Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita is a Rhabditid clade V nematode (Ross et al., 2010a), and along with different *Phasmarhabditis* species, are easy to isolate using protocols described by Wilson *et al.* (1993; 2016), Wilson (2012) and Andrus & Rae (2018), with many different species isolated from around the world. Identification can be accomplished using 18SrRNA primers (Blaxter et al., 1998), species-specific

primers and qPCR methodologies for nematodes isolated from soil and hosts (Macmillan et al., 2006; Jaffuel et al., 2019a). Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita was first described from Germany by Schneider (1859), and it has since been isolated in many different parts of the world. In 1900 Maupas isolated P. hermaphrodita in Normandy, France and 50 years later in 1953 it was re-isolated by Mengert in Germany. Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita was isolated in the UK in the early 1990s from diseased grey field slugs (Deroceras reticulatum Müller, 1774) at Long Ashton Research Station, University of Bristol (Wilson et al., 1993). For a personal account about its initial isolation in the early 1990s see Glen & Coupland (2017). Further research focused on finding suitable bacteria for mass production (Wilson et al., 1995a,b) and proof the nematode could be used to control slugs under field conditions (e.g. Wilson et al., 1994a; 1995c). Research carried out by Wilson et al. (1993, 1994a, 1995a-c) was used as a blueprint to produce *P. hermaphrodita* commercially, first by MicroBio, then Becker Underwood and now BASF Agricultural Specialities. Subsequently, interest in the species grew with it being found in France (Coupland, 1995), Chile (France & Gerding, 2000), Iran (Karimi et al., 2003), Czech Republic (Nermut' et al., 2010), Egypt (Genena et al., 2011), New Zealand (Wilson et al., 2012; 2016), Norway (Ross et al., 2016) and most recently in Belgium (Singh et al., 2019). One of the biggest markets for slug control is the USA; however, for years P. hermaphrodita was never found there despite several surveys (Grewal et al., 2000; Kaya & Mitani, 2000; Ross et al., 2010b). More recently, though, numerous strains of P. hermaphrodita and other Phasmarhabditis species have been found in North America (see Tandingan De Ley et al., 2017 for an overview; Mc Donnell et al., 2018b; Tandingan De Ley et al., 2014).

Nematodes from the genus *Phasmarhabditis* are problematic to classify as there are some poorly described species, but currently 14 species have been isolated from terrestrial gastropods including *P. apuliae*, *P. bohemica*, *P. bonaquaense*, *P. californica*, *P. circassica*, *P. clausiliiae P. hermaphrodita*, *P.kenyaensis*, *P. meridionalis P. neopapillosa*, *P. papillosa*, *P. safricana*, *P. tawfiki* and *P. zhejiangensis* and one species (*P. huizhouensis*) from rotting leaf litter (Azzam, 2003; Tandingan de Ley et al., 2017; Nermut' et al., 2016a,b, 2017; Ivanov & Spiridonov, 2017, 2020; Ross et al., 2018; Pieterse

et al., 2020; Zhang & Liu, 2020; Huang et al., 2015). There are another two *Phasmarhabditis* species including *P. nidrosienses* (isolated from marine habitat) and *P. valida* (isolated from littoral detritus) (Andrássy, 1983) but after a recent revision they were moved to the genus *Buetschlinema* (Sudhaus, 2011).

It is clear from the numerous surveys carried out over the last 25 years that Phasmarhabditis nematodes are commonly found in many countries from diverse terrestrial gastropod hosts. For example, P. tawfiki was isolated from the snail Eobania vermiculata and the slug Limax flavus in Egypt (Azzam, 2003). Phasmarhabditis bonaquaense was found in the slug Malacolimax tenellus in the Czech Republic (Nermut' et al., 2016a) and P. apuliae was isolated from the slugs Milax sowerbyi and *M. gagates* from Italy (Nermut' et al., 2016b). Nermut' et al. (2017) described a new species (P. bohemica) from the Czech Republic found in D. reticulatum. Phasmarhabditis papillosa has been isolated from Deroceras invadens Reise, Hutchinson, Schunack and Schlitt, 2011, (previously D. panormitanum) and Tandonia sowerbyi Ferussac, 1823, from the UK, D. reticulatum in the USA (Ross et al., 2010b; Tandingan De Ley et al., 2016), South Africa (Pieterse et al., 2017b; Ross et al., 2012) and from A. vulgaris in Slovenia (Laznik et al., 2020). Phasmarhabditis neopapillosa has been isolated from D. reticulatum, D. invadens, Limax flavus Linnaeus, 1758, Arion ater and A. distinctus Mabille, 1868, in Scotland and England (Ross et al., 2010b; Andrus & Rae, 2018). Ross et al. (2018) also found a new species (P. safricana) from the slug D. reticulatum in South Africa. Phasmarhabditis californica has been isolated from the USA from numerous species including D. reticulatum, D. laeve Müller, 1774, Arion hortensis Férussac, 1819, and Lehmannia valentiana Férussac, 1822 (Tandingan De Ley et al., 2016), as well as being found in Geomalacus maculosus Allman, 1843, in Ireland (Carnaghi et al., 2017) and from the snail Oxychilus draparnaudi Beck, 1837 in Wales (Andrus & Rae, 2018). There are other studies that have identified new Phasmarhabditis species specifically from snails (see Morand et al., 2004, for further details). Recently, P. meridionalis was isolated from snails (Quantula striata Grey, 1834) in Vietnam (Ivanova & Spiridonov, 2017) and in 2019, P. circassica and P. clausiliiae were found in the snails Oxychilus sp. and Clausiliidae sp., respectively, in Russia (Ivanova et al., 2020).

There are several *Phasmarhabditis* species still awaiting description. For example, Waki (2017) found two *Phasmarhabditis* species in Japan, but could not identify them to species. Also, two species (called "*Phasmarhabditis* sp. SA3" and "*Phasmarhabditis* sp. SA4") were isolated from slugs in nurseries in South Africa (Pieterse et al., 2017c). A possible *Phasmarhabditis* species was also isolated from the earthworm *Lumbricus terrestris* Linnaeus, 1758, by Zaborski et al. (2001) however, it was only identified morphologically and was described as being virulent towards *L. terrestris*, which is highly unusual for a gastropod parasitic nematode. Recently however, two uncharacterised *Phasmarhabditis* isolates (EM434 and DF5056) ,both belonging to the same species, have been recovered from unknown earthworms and found to be virulent towards the earthworms *Eisenia fetida* Savigny, 1826 and *E. hortensis* Michaelsen, 1890 to some degree (Tandingan De Ley et al., 2020)

Out of all the currently described species, *P. hermaphrodita* (Wilson et al., 1993), *P. neopapillosa* (Hooper et al., 1999; Glen et al., 1996), *P. tawfiki* (Azzam & Tawfiki, 2003), *P. papillosa* (Pieterse et al., 2017b), *P. safricana* (Ross et al., 2018) and *P. californica* (Tandingan De Ley et al., 2020) have been shown to kill slugs and snails. There are preliminary reports that *P. bohemica*, *P. bonaquaense* and *P. apuliae* can also kill slugs (Nermut' et al., 2019b). Taken together, these results demonstrate pathogenicity towards terrestrial gastropods is not confined to one species and is an evolutionary conserved trait across the genus *Phasmarhabditis*.

1.3. Life cycle of P. hermaphrodita

Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita is a facultative parasite, able to kill several species of terrestrial gastropods and grow and reproduce on a variety of organic matter (Maupas, 1900; Tan & Grewal, 2001a; Macmillan et al., 2009) (Fig. 1.2). It is also able to infect larger host species e.g. *A. ater* where it will remain until the host dies and reproduce on the cadaver, termed "necromeny" by Schulte (1989) (Fig. 1.2b). *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* is a hermaphroditic nematode and the occurrence of males in extremely rare (Andrassy, 1983), with Maupas (1900) finding only 1 male in 14,888 hermaphrodites.



Figure 1.2: *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* can complete its life cycle in three ways. It can parasitise and kill susceptible hosts such as *Deroceras reticulatum* (a), infect resistant slug species such as *A. ater* (b) and wait for it to die (termed "necromeny"- Schulte, 1989) or reproduce on organic matter (c). In each case once the food supply has been depleted it will turn to the infective (dauer) stage and move through soil to find more hosts.

1.4. Chemoattraction of *P. hermaphrodita* to slug and snail host cues

In order to locate hosts *P. hermaphrodita* dauers seek out slugs in the soil by following mucus, faecal and volatile cues (Rae et al., 2006, 2009a; Hapca et al., 2007a-c; 2009; Nermut' et al., 2012a). Nictation (where nematodes stand on their tail hoping to latch on to hosts passing by) and body waving has not been observed in *P. hermaphrodita*, potentially due to their long length (Kruitbos et al., 2009; Brown et al., 2011a). Alternatively, these nematodes employ a "cruiser" based foraging strategy where they actively search for hosts following cues. In one of the first studies to investigate the chemotactic response of *P. hermaphrodita*, Rae et al. (2006) found that *P. hermaphrodita* was attracted to foot and mantle mucus of the pestiferous slug species *D. reticulatum* as well as slug faeces. As many slug species display homing behaviour and return to the same location each night, with species such as *D. reticulatum* displaying high density slug patches with spatial-temporal stability (Duval, 1972, Forbes et al., 2020; 2021), faecal attraction of *P. hermaphrodita* may be beneficial for infecting new hosts. Volatile host cues such as CO2 were found to be the least attractive cues to P. hermaphrodita (Rae et al., 2006), potentially due to the vast quantities of CO2 released by microorganisms in soil (Bradley & Wiel, 1999) but also due to *P. hermaphrodita* entering the slug host through the back of the mantle and not the respiratory pore (Wilson et al., 1993). Hapca et al. (2007a,b) observed that there were significant differences in the speed of *P. hermaphrodita* movement, distribution of turning angles and the fractal dimension of nematode foraging trail when exposed to mucus from D. reticulatum on agar plates. Furthermore, research by Small & Bradford (2008) showed that P. hermaphrodita responded to mucus from an array of slug species. Specifically, they showed that when in contact with slug mucus, nematodes would show increased frequency and duration of head thrusting and head waving but decreased duration and frequency of forward crawling. They found there was little difference between these behaviours when exposed to mucus from six susceptible or non-susceptible slug species. Rae et al. (2009a) found that *P. hermaphrodita* not only responded to mucus from *D*. reticulatum but was positively attracted to a wide range of diverse slug and snail species. Of these species tested, P. hermaphrodita showed a preference for slugs such as Arion subfuscus Draparnaud, 1805, D. invadens and the snail Cornu aspersum M"uller, 1774. Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita was found to be more attracted to slugs as opposed to earthworms (L. terrestris and Eisenia hortensis. Interestingly reproductive success of *P. hermaphrodita* was not greater on attractive species (Rae et al., 2009a).

All these studies have focused on using the commercial strain of *P. hermaphrodita* (strain DMG0001) that has been in culture since 1994. To gain more insight into how wild strains of *P. hermaphrodita* would behave, Andrus & Rae (2019) exposed several wild isolated strains of *Phasmarhabditis* species (*P. hermaphrodita*, *P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica*) to mucus from 7 different slug species. The wild strains differed in their preference to the slug species tested with *P. neopapillosa* preferring *Arion* sp. In a similar study Andrus et al. (2018) exposed *P. hermaphrodita, P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica* to mucus from snails. They found, surprisingly, the commercial strain of *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 showed little chemotactic response and remained at the point of application whereas wild isolates of *P. hermaphrodita* and *P. californica* were attracted to mucus of *Cepaea nemoralis, C. hortensis* and *Arianta arbustorum* Linnaeus, 1758. There is little information about what the exact compounds in slug and snail mucus *Phasmarhabditis* nematodes are attracted to; however, Andrus et al. (2018) exposed *P. hermaphrodita* to a range of metal ions (e.g. MgCl2, FeSO4) and hyaluronic acid and found that the nematodes showed strong attraction to 1% hyaluronic acid – an abundant component of slug mucus.

The majority of chemotaxis experiments investigating the behaviour of P. hermaphrodita have been carried out on agar plates and therefore may not be applicable to their natural soil environment. Hapca et al. (2007b) used a more realistic experimental design and found speed, turning angle distribution, fractal dimension and mean square displacement were reduced when sand grains were placed on agar plates. Nermut' et al (2012a) utilised both agar plates and sand filled olfactometers, and showed that P. hermaphrodita was attracted to dead slugs (D. reticulatum) but not faeces and mucus, and in soil olfactometers the nematodes were averted from dead slugs, leading the authors to hypothesise that the large variety of decay gases caused *P. hermaphrodita* to suffer from a lack of oxygen and move away (Nermut' et al., 2012a). Macmillan et al.(2009) used columns packed with different substrates and showed P. hermaphrodita moved best through organic matter, non-compacted soil and soil containing large aggregates. Dispersal of P. hermaphrodita was increased when placed in mineral soils with the earthworm L. terrestris. Authors also found that P. hermaphrodita (DMG0001) exhibited restricted dispersal through the soil column when compared to a wild isolated strain from Norway.

1.5. How *P. hermaphrodita* kills slugs - the questionable role of bacteria

Once *P. hermaphrodita* locates a slug host, nematodes enter through the back of the mantle and migrate to the shell cavity (Wilson et al., 1993; Tan & Grewal, 2001a). Larvae then develop into self-fertilising hermaphrodites and start to reproduce (Wilson et al., 1993; Tan & Grewal, 2001a). This produces characteristic signs of infection such as a swollen mantle and shell ejection (Fig. 1.3). Host death occurs 4-21 days after initial infection (Wilson et al., 1993), and nematodes feed and reproduce on the cadaver. When the food source is depleted, dauer larvae enter the soil to locate a new host.



Figure 1.3: *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* produces characteristic signs of infection when parasitising pestiferous hosts such as *Deroceras invadens* (a). Nematodes infect the slug through a pore in the back of the mantle and reproduce, causing a swelling of the mantle area (b), this eventually leads to the internal shell being ejected from the mantle and death (c). Bars represent 0.5 cm in a and b and 1 cm in c.

It is currently unknown how *P. hermaphrodita* kills slugs. Early research focused on a paradigm similar to entomopathogenic nematodes (EPNs) and their symbiotic relationship with bacteria. EPNs of the families Steinernematidae and Heterorhabditidae associate with symbiotic bacteria (Steinernematidae with *Xenorhabdus* spp. and Heterorhabditidae with *Photorhabdus* spp.) that are responsible for killing host insects (Forst et al., 1997). It was previously thought *P. hermaphrodita* functioned similarly to EPNs and acted as a vector for the bacterium *Moraxella osloensis* (Bovre & Henriksen 1967) Bovre, 1979, and the host died due to septicaemia (Tan & Grewal, 2001b). When the first strain of *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) was isolated an attempt was made to identify a bacterium that could be used for industrial production of these nematodes. Indeed, it is clear that bacterial diet, substrate and inoculation density can have dramatic effects on growth, lipid content and length of nematodes (Wilson et al., 1995a,b; Nermut' et al., 2012b, 2014). Initial studies focused on feeding P. hermaphrodita on bacteria from infected slugs and from P. *hermaphrodita* emerging from dead slugs (Wilson et al., 1995a,b). Many different bacterial species were isolated and tested including: Acinetobacter calcoaceticus Beijerinck, 1911, Aeromonas hydrophila (Chester, 1901) Stanier, 1943, Aeromonas sp. Stanier, 1943, Bacillus cereus Frankland & Frankland, 1887, Flavobacterium breve (Lustig, 1890) Bergey et al., 1923, Flavobacterium odoratum Stutzer, 1929, Moraxella osloensis, Providencia rettgeri Rettger, 1904, Pseudomonas fluorescens Migula, 1985, (isolate no. 1a), P. fluorescens (isolate no. 140), P. fluorescens (isolate no. 141), P. fluorescens (pSG), P. paucimobilis (Holmes et al., 1977) Yabuuchi et al, 1990, Serratia proteamaculans (Paine and Stansfield 1919) Grimont et al., 1978, Sphingobacterium spiritocorum Holmes et al., 1982, and Xenorhabdus bovienii Akhurst and Boemare, 1993. Successful feeding and growth of *P. hermaphrodita* has also been recorded on Pseudomonas sp.1, Bacillus sp. 1, Escherichia coli Migula, 1895, OP50 and E. coli BR (Andrus & Rae, 2018). M. osloensis was chosen as it produced consistently high yields of pathogenic nematodes (Wilson et al. 1995a,b). It should be stressed that this bacterium was chosen for commercial production and does not reflect the natural tritrophic interactions that may be occurring between slugs, P. hermaphrodita and bacteria in the wild. A study by Rae et al. (2010) showed that P. hermaphrodita, when grown on rotting slugs or emerging after parasitising slugs (D. reticulatum), had no evidence of M. osloensis being present. Therefore, these nematodes do not vertically transmit this bacterium. Similarly, Nermut' et al. (2014) found that P. hermaphrodita strain (DMG0001) lost M. osloensis after repeated culturing. However, research has shown that injection of 40 and 60 h cultures of *M. osloensis* into the haemocoel of *D. reticulatum* will kill slugs, with the 60 h cultures being more pathogenic than the 40 h cultures (Tan & Grewal, 2001b). This is thought to be due to a lipopolysaccharide (LPS) which acts as an endotoxin (Tan & Grewal 2002, 2003) and *ubiS* and *dsbC* genes that are upregulated by *M*. osloensis when infecting D. reticulatum (An et al., 2008). M. osloensis is only toxic to

D. reticulatum when injected and showed no contact or oral toxicity to slugs (Tan & Grewal, 2003). The relationship between *M. osloensis* and *P. hermaphrodita* has been categorised as symbiotic yet there are compelling reasons why this may not be the case, which is out of the scope of this review (see Wilson & Rae, 2015 for further details). What is clear is that *P. hermaphrodita* can grow on a multitude of different bacterial species and they can affect the numbers of offspring produced and the nematode's pathogenicity. Whether or not the nematode relies on a strict symbiotic relationship with one bacteria wild isolates of *P. hermaphrodita* associate with in nature. This has not been examined in detail apart from a study by Nermut' et al. (2014) who found *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 and a wild *P. hermaphrodita* strain harboured a range of bacterial species, including *Acinetobacter* sp., *Alcaligenes faecalis* Castellani & Chalmers, 1919, *Bacillus cereus* and *Stenotrophomonas* sp. , while *Pseudomonas putida* Trevisan, 1889, was isolated from the wild strain only and *M. osloensis* was isolated from *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 only.

1.6. Reproduction

Upon host death, nematodes proliferate on the cadaver, and multiple factors can influence progeny dynamics. Rae et al. (2009a) found *P. hermaphrodita* grown on tissue from different species of slugs and snails yielded different numbers of offspring with *D. invadens* (previously known as *D. panormitanum*) producing the highest number of progeny followed by *Lehmannia marginatus* Müller, 1774, *Milax gagates* Draparnaud, 1801, *C. hortensis* and *D. reticulatum*. Nermut' et al. (2014) found development and quality of *P. hermaphrodita* was severely affected by the growing substrate. *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* was able to grow successfully on multiple substrates including a mixture of homogenised pig kidney with different homogenised slug species (*Arion lusitanicus* Moquin- Tandon, 1855, and *D. reticulatum* and *A. lusitanicus* faeces and leaf compost. The authors found the yield of *P. hermaphrodita* to be greater on invertebrate-based substrates, but the quality of *P. hermaphrodita* produced remained stable based on body size and lipid size.

Tan & Grewal (2001a) reported similar findings of dauer larvae of *P. hermaphrodita* recovering and multiplying in slug and snail faeces homogenates but not soil samples. These results indicate that reproducing on an invertebrate substrate may have an evolutionary advantage, as it will produce higher numbers with the same quality of progeny as when it kills and reproduces on a host (Nermuť et al., 2014).

Intraspecific competition for resources can also influence *P. hermaphrodita* development and quality (Nermut' et al., 2012b; 2014). Specifically, developmental time, lipid content, yield and body length can be affected by increasing numbers of conspecifics. However, nematodes may leave these areas of dense populations to find other resources (Nermut' et al., 2012b). Temperature can also severely affect the survival and growth of *P. hermaphrodita*. Survival dramatically decreases at 25°C and 35°C but there is no difference at 5, 10 and 15°C (Grewal & Grewal, 2003a) with the optimum growth temperature for *P. hermaphrodita* at 17°C (Wilson et al., 1993).



Figure 1.4: *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* can cause rapid mortality to the susceptible slugs *Deroceras reticulatum* (a), *D. invadens* (b), *Milax gagates* (c) and *Tandonia sowerbyi* (d) but *Arion ater* (e), *A. subfuscus* (f), *Limax maximus* (g) and *L. flavus* (h) are resistant, for reasons unknown. Bars represent 0.5 cm.

1.7. Susceptibility of terrestrial gastropods to *P*.

hermaphrodita

There are currently 21 species of slug and 20 species of snail that have been tested for their susceptibility to *P. hermaphrodita* under laboratory conditions (Fig. 1.4,

Supplementary Table 1). To date, 13 slug species and 8 snail species can be killed by *P. hermaphrodita*. There is little research into understanding how *P. hermaphrodita* is able to kill terrestrial gastropods and very little information about why there is this difference in susceptibility of different species. Some studies have shown that younger stages of certain species are susceptible whereas adults are not including A. lusitanicus (Speiser et al., 2001; Grimm, 2002), A. ater (Wilson et al., 1993, Rae et al., 2009a), A. vulgaris (Antzée-Hyliseth et al., 2020) and C. aspersum (Glen et al., 1996). Confusingly, studies that have carried out the same experiment have reported different results. For example, the Giant African snail (Lissachatina fulica Ferussac, 1821), has been shown to be killed by a wild strain of P. hermaphrodita from the USA (Mc Donnell et al., 2018b) but the commercial strain *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 has no negative effect on these snails (Williams & Rae 2015). Also, Morley & Morritt (2006) reported the freshwater snail Lymnaea stagnalis Linnaeus, 1758, was killed by P. hermaphrodita but Whitaker & Rae (2015) observed no mortality when repeating the same experiment. These differences could be due to whether the commercial strain of *P. hermaphrodita* or wild isolates were used in experiments or whether host snails were collected or cultured. For example, Morley & Morritt (2006) used a lab strain of *L. stagnalis* whilst Whitaker & Rae (2015) used wild collected L. stagnalis. Similarly, Williams & Rae (2015) used the commercial strain of *P. hermaphrodita* and exposed them to *L. fulica* whilst Mc Donnell et al. (2018a) used a wild strain of *P. hermaphrodita*. It is interesting to speculate why there are such differences, perhaps it could be due to continuous lab culturing, which can have severe effects on the phenotype of laboratory animals (Huey & Rosenzweig, 2009). Nematodes are no different. For example, traits such as heat, UV light and desiccation tolerance and reproductive potential have been shown to be reduced in Hetorhabditis bacteriophora Poinar, 1976, through continuous culturing in G. mellonella (Wang & Grewal, 2002). The effect of continuous lab culturing in nematodes and hosts could therefore play a role in the differences found in these experiments.

One common symptom of *P. hermaphrodita* infection is host feeding inhibition, which is strongly observed in slugs such as *D. reticulatum* and *D. invadens* but has

also been observed in slug species it cannot kill (Wilson et al., 1993; Rae et al., 2009a). It has been suggested that rapid reduction in slug control in field trials is probably from host feeding inhibition as opposed to slug mortality (Glen et al., 1994, 2000; Wilson et al., 1994a). Feeding inhibition may be a defensive behaviour of slugs to contract and reduce the numbers of nematodes penetrating inside (Grewal et al., 2003b). Some species, however, are not killed by *P. hermaphrodita* and their feeding is not inhibited e.g. *Limax pseudoflavus* Evans, 1978, (Rae et al., 2008).

In contrast to slugs, the effect *P. hermaphrodita* has on snails has not been investigated in detail (although these nematodes have been isolated regularly from snails, see Morand et al., 2004). Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita has been shown to cause high levels of mortality to snails (Theba pisana Müller, 1774, Trochoidea elegans Gmelin, 1791, and Monacha cantiana Montagu, 1803) (Coupland et al., 1995; Tandingan de Ley et al., 2020; Genena & Mostafa, 2010). There are ,however, many snail species resistant to infection by P. hermaphrodita. One reason for this may be due to the snail shell. An observation during an infection experiment using P. hermaphrodita and L. fulica found nematodes permanently fixed in the shell (Williams & Rae, 2015). Evidence of this process has also been shown in live Cepia nemoralis Linnaeus, 1758 (Williams & Rae 2016) (Fig. 1.5), A. arbustorum (Rae, 2018) and in museum collections of C. aspersum and Helix pomatia Linnaeus, 1758 (Cowlishaw et al., 2020). This process is remarkably well conserved across the Stylommatophora and has been thought to be present when the two major clades diverged 80-130 MYA (Rae, 2017a) and nematodes have even been observed in the vestigial shell of the slug L. pseudoflavus (Rae et al., 2008). Nematodes have been infecting gastropods since they evolved in the late Cambrian (Grewal et al., 2003a) and this evolutionary arms race has resulted in slugs and snails co-opting their shell to encapsulate and encase parasitic nematodes instead of just using the shell for shelter (Rae, 2017a). Interestingly, dark morphs of the snail Cernuella virgata Da Costa, 1778, were found to be more resistant to P. hermaphrodita than light morphs but this was not due to phenoloxidase levels (Scheil et al., 2014). These authors did not dissect the snails or examine the shells for nematodes but perhaps this

difference in susceptibility was due to the effectiveness of the shell morphs to encase invading nematodes.



Figure 1.5: Snails such as *Cepaea nemoralis* (a) can be infected with *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* under lab and field conditions and are trapped, encased and killed in the shell (b and c). Scale bars in a represent 2 mm and 100 micrometers in b and c.

As well as use in agriculture, *P. hermaphrodita* could be used to reduce snail populations that vector medically important parasites. Specifically, application of the nematode has been shown to negatively affect freshwater snails *Biomphalaria alexandrina* Ehrenberg, 1831, and *B. pfeifferi* Krauss, 1848 (under lab conditions), which could potentially result in a diminished transmission of schistosomiasis (Abou-Elnour et al., 2015; Okonjo et al., 2015). The potential of these nematodes to control *Biomphalaria* snails warrants significant attention and could be highly promising.

1.8. Host avoidance and behavioural manipulation

In order to reduce parasitism by *P. hermaphrodita*, slugs avoid areas where nematodes are present. Avoidance behaviour is the first strategy an organism can employ to reduce the threat of parasitism (Curtis, 2014). Slugs such as *D. invadens* and *A. ater* are able to detect and avoid areas where *P. hermaphrodita* is present, and subsequently spend less time feeding and resting in such areas (Wilson et al., 1999). Wynne et al. (2016) showed that several diverse slugs from three different families will avoid *P. hermaphrodita* but snails do not avoid the nematodes. They also showed that slugs avoided *P. hermaphrodita* specifically and would not avoid EPNs (*Steinernema kraussei* Steiner, 1923) or the vinegar eelworm (*Turbatrix aceti* Müller, 1783) - both of which are not parasites of molluscs. Resistant slug species A. subfuscus, A. hortensis and L. valentiana avoid P. hermaphrodita, although L. flavus is also resistant to P. hermaphrodita infection and does not avoid the nematode (Morris et al., 2018; Wynne et al., 2016). Slugs do not avoid areas treated with the supernatant of a liquid suspension of *P. hermaphrodita* suggesting that the slugs are avoiding the mechanical stimulus of the nematodes probing the slug's body, rather than a chemical cue (Wynne et al., 2016). However, when a slug is infected with P. hermaphrodita the usual avoidance behaviour is abrogated and slugs are more likely to be found on areas where *P. hermaphrodita* is present (Morris et al., 2018). The exact reason why the nematodes are influencing slug behaviour is unclear, but it could allow for more successful reproduction, survival or dispersal (Morris et al., 2018). It is unclear how *P. hermaphrodita* is able to manipulate slug behaviour, although Morris et al. (2018) and subsequently Cutler et al. (2019) (Chapter 6) found that it could be linked to neurotransmitter signalling as slugs (D. invadens) fed fluoxetine or sertraline, which increase serotonin levels, were driven towards nematodes, whereas infected slugs treated with cyproheptadine, which suppresses serotonin levels, were not attracted to the nematodes. Uninfected slugs treated with apomorphine, which stimulates dopamine receptors, failed to avoid P. *hermaphrodita*, and infected slugs treated with a dopamine antagonist (haloperidol) no longer moved towards P. hermaphrodita (Cutler et al., 2019 - Chapter 6). This suggests that *P. hermaphrodita* is somehow able to influence levels of biogenic amines to alter slug behaviour (Morris et al., 2018; Cutler et al., 2019 - Chapter 6).

Interestingly, *P. hermaphrodita* has been reported to have extreme effects on host behaviour. For example, infected slugs eat less (Glen et al., 2000), are slower (Bailey et al., 2003), are more likely to be found under refuge traps (Wilson et al., 1994a), move underground to die (Pechova & Foltan, 2008), and infected freshwater snails are more likely to be found outside of the water (Morley & Morritt, 2006). Not only does *P. hermaphrodita* influence host behaviour, it has been suggested they exhibit an anti-feeding effect on scavenging beetles (*Carabus nemoralis* Müller, 1764 and *Pterostichus melanarius* Illiger, 1798) by deterring them from dead, infected slugs where the nematodes are reproducing (Foltan & Puza,

2009). Whether the nematode is actively manipulating the behaviour of the slugs or this is a by-product of infection of sick slugs warrants further investigation.

1.9. The effect of *P. hermaphrodita* on non-target

organisms

For its use as a biological control agent, the commercial strain of *P. hermaphrodita* has been tested against non-target beneficial invertebrates. As expected for a parasite of gastropods, *P. hermaphrodita* has been shown not to harm several insect species including Tenebrio molitor Linnaeus, 1758 (Wilson et al., 1994b), G. mellonella (Wilson, M.J. unpublished) or Pterostichus melanarius (Wilson et al., 1993). The earthworms L. terrestris, Eisenia fetida E. hortensis, E. fetida, E. andrei Bouché and Dendrodrilus rubidus Savigny, 1826, are also unaffected by the nematode as well as the platyhelminth Arthurdendyus triangulatus Dendy, 1986 (Grewal & Grewal, 2003b; DeNardo et al., 2004; Rae et al., 2005). Zaborski et al. (2001) reported a "Phasmarhabditis like" nematode that potentially killed earthworms (e.g. *L. terrestris*) but there has been no subsequent research. This nematode was only identified morphologically and causing earthworm mortality would be highly unusual for a gastropod parasitic nematode. Another *Phasmarhabditis* species (P. *californica*) has also been exposed to earthworms (*L. terrestris* and *E. fetida*) as well as the insect larvae T. molitor and G. mellonella with no mortality of any species observed (see Chapter 4). However, recent data has found that two Phasmarhabditis isolates (EM434 and DF5056) can cause mortality to the earthworms E. fetida and *E. hortensis* in laboratory experiments, although between two trials disparity was seen, with EM434 causing no mortality in one trial yet high levels of mortality in a second trial (Tandingan De Ley et al., 2020). Authors did note that earthworm stress may have resulted in the differences observed. 18s rRNA samples placed EM434 and DF5056 at the base of a well supported *Phasmarhabditis* clade, however D2-D3 sequences did not show a supported clade for these isolates (Tandingan De Ley et al., 2020). Also, mtDNA COI sequences did not match any *Phasmarhabditis* COI sequences when checked in GenBank, although this data base contains few

mtDNA sequences for Phasmarhabditis (Tandingan De Ley et al., 2020). Interestingly, more recent phylogenetic analysis utilising mtDNA by Howe et al. (2020) did place isolates EM434 and DF5056 in a strongly supported internal clade of *Phasmarhabditis*.

The effect of *P. hermaphrodita* on non-target molluscs has also been investigated under lab conditions and in the field. From seven snail species commonly found in hedgerows Wilson et al. (2000) found that high doses of *P. hermaphrodita* caused mortality to just two (*Moncha cantiana* Montagu, 1803, and *C. hortensis*). Also, over a two-year field trial Iglesias et al. (2003) found no effect of *P. hermaphrodita* on the snail species *Ponentina ponentina* Morelet, 1845, and *Oxychilus helveticus* Blum, 1881 or on acarids, collembolans or earthworm populations. Therefore, the effect of *P. hermaphrodita* on non-target organisms seems limited.

1.10. Production and field application of *P*.

hermaphrodita

Consistent and efficacious control as well as cost, storage, delivery, handling and marketing are required for any biocontrol product to become commercial (Georgis et al., 2006), including nematode products (Askary, 2010). *P. hermaphrodita* has successfully been in production since 1994 by MicroBio, then was taken over by Becker Underwood and now BASF Agricultural Specialities. *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* is grown in *in vitro* liquid culture with the bacterium *M. osloensis* (Wilson et al., 1995a,b) with upwards of 100,000 dauers per ml being produced (Glen et al., 1994). Monoxenic liquid culture of nematodes for mass production allows for more predictable and high virulent yields (Wilson et al., 1995a,b, Ehlers & Shapiro-Ilan, 2005). After monoxenic fermentation, dauers are harvested. Young et al. (2002) investigated the most effective dauer recovery methodology and concluded that using a combination of continuous phase density and flotation by adjustment was best. The same authors also found that the introduction of an air supply to break apart and clear insoluble spent media was recommended. To separate dauers and other life stages, the product can be sieved at an aperture size

of 75-106 µl (Wilson et al., 2001) or by using vibrating membrane filtration (Wilson et al., 2003). Centrifugation and repeated washing can also be used (Rae et al., 2007). After extraction, dauers are mixed with an inert gel polymer and packaged ready for the consumer to apply to garden or farm soil (Pieterse et al., 2017a).

1.11. Field use and application

The water dispersible formulation containing *P. hermaphrodita* is suspended in tap water and applied to soil at a rate of 3 x 10⁹ third stage infective juveniles (dauer larvae) per hectare (Rae et al., 2007), via spraying equipment (Glen et al., 1994) such as backpack sprayers and irrigation lines (Wilson & Gaugler, 2000). As well as being applied to the soil surface *P. hermaphrodita* can be incorporated into soil through cultivation to kill subterranean slugs though this has mixed results in terms of efficacy at reducing slug damage and slug numbers (Wilson et al., 1996). *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* has been used successfully to control slug damage in an array of plants including lettuce (Wilson et al., 1995c; Grubišić et al., 2018), winter wheat (Wilson et al., 1994a; 1996), oilseed rape (Speiser & Andermatt, 1996; Wilson et al., 2000; Kozlowski et al., 2012), cabbage (Grubišić et al., 2003, 2018; Kozlowski et al., 2012), asparagus (Ester et al., 2003a), Brussels sprouts (Ester et al., 2003b), glasshouse orchids (Ester et al., 2003c) and sugar beet (Ester & Wilson, 2005).

There have been few field trials using *P. hermaphrodita* since 2009 but many before, for a complete list of field trials and results see Rae et al. (2007). Failure to reduce slug damage has also been observed. For example, Wilson et al. (1995c) reported no reduction in slug damage in lettuce. Also, Iglesias et al. (2003) found *P. hermaphrodita* treated areas did not affect slug numbers contaminating the harvested crop (but did reduce slug damage). This is similar to Rae et al. (2009b) who also reported a lack of reduction in slug numbers in lettuce.

Other factors may influence the efficacy of *P. hermaphrodita* in the field such as watering regime and earthworm activity, which was investigated in comparison to chemical controls by Dörler et al. (2019). No effect on slug feeding or mortality was seen, however this could be due to the use of the slug *A. vulgaris*, which

is known to be resistant to *P. hermaphrodita* (Speiser et al., 2001; Grimm, 2002). It has ,however, been suggested that failures could be avoided by following recommended protocols (Wilson et al., 2000).

The effect of treatment of crops before nematode application has also been investigated. For example, Iglesias et al. (2001a) found when manure was applied prior to *P. hermaphrodita*, dauer larvae were rendered ineffective, possibly due to poor dauer survival, manure interfering with chemoreception or the manure attracting more slugs. In contrast, Vernavá et al. (2004) and France et al. (2002) found no effect of cover crops or lupin on the ability of nematodes to control slugs in the next crop planted.

Novel application strategies that improve efficiency and economic use of nematode biological control products will improve their attractiveness (Grewal et al., 2005) and have been investigated with *P. hermaphrodita*. Ester & Geelen (1996) found that the best control of slugs in sugar beet utilised nematode application and methiocarb pellets in furrow treatment; however, Wilson et al. (2000) found methiocarb reduced nematode survival, but not infectivity. However, there is limited scope for this combination as methiocarb has since been banned (Jones, 2014; Nicholls, 2014). Multiple lower rate applications of *P. hermaphrodita* can sometimes offer better control (Ester & Wilson, 2005), or the same level of control as standard recommended broadcast rate (Ester et al., 2003a,b; Grewal et al., 2001; Rae et al., 2009b) but they require more time to achieve a reduction in slug damage (Hass et al., 1999a,b; Iglesias et al., 2001a). Lower application rates and concentration could be beneficial for larger areas of crops, with *P. hermaphrodita* being applied via irrigation lines (Brown et al., 2011b), instead of broadcast application. However, P. hermaphrodita has been applied in bands but offered no economic advantage over recommended broadcast application at the standard rate, possibly due to too few nematodes being applied (Hass et al., 1999a,b). Other application strategies such as dipping root plugs in a nematode/carboxymethyl cellulose solution have also been found to be successful therefore providing protection against slugs using a lower number of nematodes and reducing the cost (Rae et al., 2009b; Kozlowski et al., 2014). More targeted application methods have been proposed by Brown
et al. (2011b) who described nematode application machinery (Wroot water Nemaslug xtra applicator) that injects nematodes into irrigation water and aerates and agitates the nematode suspension allowing nematodes to be applied over a longer time scale. Also, in plots of hostas, targeted application of *P. hermaphrodita* to slug shelters at a reduced application rate provided similar protection to that of uniform broadcast application (Grewal et al., 2001). Similarly, damage to oilseed rape by *A. lusitanicus* was reduced for 25 days by spraying *P. hermaphrodita* on the plants at a rate of 2 x 10 nematodes/cm² (Jaskulska & Kozlowski, 2012). In order to examine and optimise the numbers of *P. hermaphrodita* used for slug control several models have been developed (Glen et al., 2000; Hass et al., 1999b; Wilson et al., 2004; Schley & Bees, 2006).

1.12. Persistence and environmental factors affecting

the success of *P. hermaphrodita* in the field

In order for *P. hermaphrodita* to be successfully used as a biological control agent, it must persist in soil after application. There is little research on this. However, soil type can affect the movement and persistence of *P. hermaphrodita* (MacMillan et al., 2006, 2009). The persistence of *P. hermaphrodita* in soil has been monitored using real time qPCR techniques (Macmillan et al., 2006) showing that the *P. hermaphrodita* population declines sharply after two weeks (Hatteland et al., 2013). However, in other studies survival of *P. hermaphrodita* has been recorded for much longer. Nermut' (2012) found *P. hermaphrodita* could survive up to 5 months in wet sand, and even 8 months in garden soil and organic horticultural substrate. In field trials *P. hermaphrodita* can survive up to 6 weeks in soil (Kozlowska et al., 2014) and even up to 99 days (Vernavá et al., 2004). Under lab conditions, Grewal & Grewal (2003a) showed survival of *P. hermaphrodita* was best at 5, 10 and 15°C and osmotic desiccation in 10% glycerol could increase survival of the nematodes at temperature extremes.

Unfavourable abiotic and biotic conditions including UV light, temperature and desiccation affect nematode survival and persistence (Wilson & Gaugler, 2004).

This can be reduced by cultivating the land immediately after application (Wilson et al., 1996), with the best cultivation equipment to limit plant damage after nematode application being tines or roterra (Hass et al., 1999a). Upon application, nematodes are predated by mites, collembolans and fungi (Strong, 2002; Wilson & Gaugler, 2004). DNA analysis has shown mites and Collembola, e.g. *Heteromurus nitidus* Templeton, 1835, eat *P. hermaphrodita* under lab conditions and in the field (Read et al., 2006; Heidemann et al., 2011; Fiera, 2014) and fungi have been speculated to affect the survival of these nematodes (Nermut', 2012).

With temperature increasing due to climate change the efficacy of *P. hermaphrodita* to control slugs may be affected. Wilson et al. (2015a) found evidence of this as slug feeding was not reduced in infected slugs as temperatures increased from 14°C to 24°C. It is thought *P. hermaphrodita* is well adjusted to the cooler climate of northern Europe (Glen & Wilson, 1997); however, Iglesias et al. (2001b) found *P. hermaphrodita* could be used to reduce slug damage in warmer conditions in Spain, where the mean air temperature was $19.8 \pm 2.6^{\circ}$ C (mean \pm SD). The impact of temperature on the efficacy of *P. hermaphrodita* was also investigated through field trials using predicted winter warming conditions by El-Danasoury & Iglesias-Piñeiro (2017). They found damage to plants and slug survival was much lower in the predicted wintering conditions than under normal wintering conditions. Therefore, *P. hermaphrodita* may perform better at controlling slug damage under winter warming conditions.

1.13. Combining chemical and biological control

methods with P. hermaphrodita

There is evidence to show *P. hermaphrodita* combined with other methods could enhance control. Karamaz et al. (2007) exposed the snail *C. aspersum* (previously known as *H. aspersa*) to combined treatments of *P. hermaphrodita* with cadmium and *Bacillus thuringiensis* Berliner, 1915 (BT). The growth rate of *C. aspersum* was reduced by both BT and cadmium and increasing doses of *P. hermaphrodita*. Also, snails exposed to the highest doses of *P. hermaphrodita* accumulated the highest level of cadmium (Kramarz et al., 2007).

The repellent effect of Birch tar oil (BTO) has been investigated and suggested for possible complementary use with *P. hermaphrodita* to control the slugs *A. arbustorum* and *A. lusitanicus* (Lindqvist et al., 2010). Authors found that BTO repels *A. arbustorum* and *A. lusitanicus* in confined heavily nematode infested areas and repeated application of BTO over several weeks was required to deter *A. lusitanicus*, with weekly treatments offering the best slug control.

Other more novel strategies have also been investigated, such as combining *P. hermaphrodita* with venom from the wasp *Pimpla hypochondriaca* Miller, 1759, to kill and inhibit feeding of *D. reticulatum* (Richards et al., 2008). Authors found that separately, *Pimpla hypochondriaca* venom and *P. hermaphrodita* increased mortality and feeding inhibition of *D. reticulatum*, yet when combined no synergistic or additive effect was seen. A suggested strategy for future research is to genetically engineer *P. hermaphrodita* to express individual venom factors, releasing venom into the host haemocoel (Richards et al., 2008)

More recently the behaviour and feeding of *Tetanocera elata* Fabricius, 1781, fly larvae, (a parasitoid and predator of slugs) has been explored for potential combined use with *P. hermaphrodita* (Ahmed et al., 2019). It was found that *T. elata* larvae development and pupation suffers if larvae are feeding from an infected slug, with only 20% pupating. Interestingly, larvae did show a preference for slugs previously infected with *P. hermaphrodita*. Ultimately further work is needed to examine if they can provide a consistently efficient synergistic level of slug control.

1.14. Future directions and conclusions

Over the 25 years since *P. hermaphrodita* was first implemented as a biological control agent, interest in this nematode has slowly increased as chemical usage is being reduced. However, compared to other nematodes used in biological control such as EPNs, the number of researchers investigating *P. hermaphrodita* is low (Wilson & Rae, 2015) and there are still many unanswered questions about the use and basic biology of *P. hermaphrodita*. Here I outline several research avenues to improve the use of *P. hermaphrodita*, principally:

- An appreciation of co-evolution between host and parasite
- Genetic improvement and genomic understanding of *P. hermaphrodita* and other *Phasmarhabditis* species
- Investigating new application strategies of *P. hermaphrodita* in the field.

1.15. The importance of understanding the co-evolution between host and parasite

Nematodes and slugs have been co-evolving in an arms race for 540 MY (Grewal et al., 2003a). The geographic mosaic theory of co-evolution predicts there will be genetic variation in the ability of hosts to combat parasites as well as pathogenicity of parasites (Thompson, 2005). There is little information on natural variation in pathogenicity of *P. hermaphrodita* strains or whether local and global populations of slugs differ in their susceptibility to the nematode. It seems highly likely there would be genetic variation in both host defence and pathogenic potential of the parasite, which has been observed in other animals. For example, there is considerable variation in the resistance of the crustacean *Daphnia magma* Straus, 1820, to the obligate parasite Pasteuria ramosa Metchnikoff, 1888, (as well as variation in parasite infectivity) (Carius et al., 2001). Similarly, wild isolates of Caenorhabditis elegans Maupas, 1900, exposed to different strains of the pathogen Serratia marcescens Bizio, 1823, show different levels of resistance as well as variation in bacterial virulence (Schulenburg & Ewbank, 2004). For Phasmarhabditis nematodes this has only been investigated at the interspecies level (see the "Susceptibility of terrestrial gastropods to P. hermaphrodita" section), where species such as A. ater are resistant and *D. invadens* and *D. reticulatum* are highly susceptible (Wilson et al., 1993; Tan & Grewal, 2001a; Rae et al., 2009). There is limited data on host susceptibility to P. hermaphrodita at the intraspecies level. The only evidence is focused on the snail C. hortensis. Wilson et al. (2000) found the population used in their P. hermaphrodita infection experiments (from England) were resistant, yet Rae et al. (2009a) collected C. hortensis from Aberdeen, Scotland and found them

to be susceptible to the nematode. This has important ramifications for gastropod control. If different populations have evolved resistance to P. hermaphrodita then application of the current strain (DMG0001) will be futile. Therefore, it is important to understand the mechanism of how different populations of slugs overcome parasitism and infection by *P. hermaphrodita*. Furthermore, examining the pathogenic potential of wild *P. hermaphrodita* strains should also be carried out, with the aim of them being formulated and developed to overcome any potential resistance (see Chapter 2 and Chapter 3). This approach is commonly used in EPN research. For example, wild strains of Steinernema and Heterorhabditis have been isolated and screened for superior virulence (Shapiro & McCoy, 2000), host finding and stress tolerance e.g. UV light (Gaugler et al., 1989), heat tolerance (Mukuka et al., 2010) and longevity (Grewal et al., 2002) (to name but a few). This approach has never been utilised for *P. hermaphrodita* as researchers tend not to keep their wild isolated strains in culture. Therefore, natural variation of different traits has not been investigated in great detail for *P. hermaphrodita* apart from tolerance to extreme pHs and temperature (Andrus & Rae, 2018), as well as chemotactic response (Andrus & Rae, 2019; Cutler & Rae, 2021- Chapter 5).

1.16. Genetic tools and genomic sequencing of

parasitic nematodes

Coupled with the isolation of wild strains, the development of genetic techniques could enhance the efficacy of *P. hermaphrodita* in the field. This is also inspired by approaches used within EPN research. There have been numerous successful examples of the selection of different EPN strains for advantageous traits. For example, Hiltpold et al. (2010) selected strains of *H. bacteriophora* for high responsiveness to foraging cues and Grewal et al. (1996) selected for cold tolerance in *S. feltiae* Filipjev, 1934, which potentially increased their viability as biological control agents. Other techniques such as inbreeding, hybridization and mutagenesis have been employed to improve oxidative stress tolerance and longevity in *H. bacteriophora* (Sumaya et al., 2018; Okolo et al., 2019). More sophisticated genetic

techniques have been shown to work in EPNs, such as RNAi in S. carpcocapsae Weiser, 1955, (Morris et al., 2017) and *H. bacteriophora* (Ratnappan et al., 2016) and even transgenic techniques in H. bacteriophora (Hashmi et al., 1995). Engineering of the nematode does not have to be the principal focus. Recent research by Machado et al. (2020) found selection experiments using the symbiotic bacteria (Photorhabdus) of Heterorhabditis could be used to control pests by selecting for benzoxazinoid resistance (which is sequestered by western corn rootworm when eating maize and used to increase resistance to the parasites). Although P. hermaphrodita has been proposed as a model nematode to understand the genetic mechanisms of parasitism (Wilson et al. 2015b, Rae, 2017b, 2019; Luong & Mathot, 2019) development of techniques for genetic manipulation are in their infancy (Andrus & Rae 2019). With the subsequent sequencing of the genome on going (Sheehy, Rae, unpublished), the unravelling of the genetic blueprint of *P. hermaphrodita* may aid in the development of molecular tools. As seen with C. elegans and parasitic helminths, genomic investigations can lead to valuable insights regarding the evolution of these organisms (Hunt et al., 2016; International Helminth Genomes, 2019; Stevens et al., 2019) as well as the development of beneficial online resources such as WormBase and WormBase ParaSite. The availability of genomic data would enable the identification of key genes such as those for pathogenicity, dauer formation and chemoattraction. Knowledge of how these genes influence the above mechanisms could lead to improvements in the use of *P. hermaphrodita* as a biological control agent. In terms of genomics, research on EPNs is well ahead of *P. hermaphrodita* with the genomes and transcriptomes of several *Steinernema* species including S. carpocapsae, S. scapterisci Nguyen & Smart, 1990, S. monticolum Stock, Choo & Kaya, 1997, S. feltiae and S. glaseri Steiner, 1929, already sequenced (Dillman et al., 2015) as well as *Heterorhabditis bacteriophora* (Bai et al., 2013) and their bacterial symbionts Xenorhabdus and Photorhabdus (Chaston et al., 2011).

1.17. Novel application strategies of *P. hermaphrodita*

Novel application strategies can reduce the cost of the use of nematodes and attractiveness to the consumer (Grewal et al., 2005). Instead of broadcast spraying

these techniques include dipping roots of plants into adhesive mixtures containing nematodes, using lower, more frequent applications of nematodes as well applying infected cadavers or applying nematodes to slow releasing bags. Some of the techniques have been shown to work well in field trials e.g. mixing *P. hermaphrodita* with carboxymethylcellulose to adhere to root plugs and smaller more frequent doses of nematodes to control slug damage in Chinese cabbage (Rae et al., 2009b). However, methods such as using already infected hosts or slow release bags have not received attention using *P. hermaphrodita*. Another promising method is encapsulating nematodes in alginate beads providing a more targeted approach, which has been shown to work with EPNs to control *Diabrotica balteata* LeConte, 1865, larvae (Jaffuel et al., 2019b). These methods could also be combined with other methods to allow synergistic slug control e.g. using essential oils such as clove bud oil that kill snail eggs (Mc Donnell et al., 2016) coupled with nematodes to kill juvenile snails (Mc Donnell et al., 2018a) or combining with other biocontrol agents such as the fly *T. elata* (Ahmed et al., 2019).

With the discovery of *Phasmarhabditis* nematodes from across the world (Pieterse et al., 2017a), including the USA (Tandingan de Ley et al., 2014) there is ample opportunity for expansion of the Nemaslug® product across the globe. Ultimately, by focussing on the approaches suggested, *P. hermaphrodita* (and other *Phasmarhab-ditis* species) could be developed and used as successful biological control agents of slugs for the next 25 years.

1.18. Aims of thesis

There are reports of *P. hermaphrodita* being used in field studies and failing to provide protection against slug damage (e.g. Wilson et al. 1995c) and reducing slug numbers (e.g. Rae et al., 2009). As this nematode has been grown for 25 years under artificial conditions being fed on one food source (*M. osloensis*) and going through hundreds of thousands of generations, suffering from low genetic diversity due to being a hermaphroditic nematode, traits such as virulence and host finding could be severely affected. Indeed, it has been shown by Andrus & Rae (2019) the current strain of *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) is poor at responding

to slug host cues. Hence, the main aim of this thesis was to use a collection of wild isolated *Phasmarhabditis* species (*P. hermaphrodita*, *P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica*) (collected by Andrus & Rae, 2018 and housed at LJMU) to investigate whether they are more virulent than the commercial strain of *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) to the pestiferous slug *D. invadens*, and for *P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica: D. invadens* and the snail *Cornu aspersum*. As well as looking at the pathogenic potential of these strains, feeding inhibition and the numbers of dauers growing on the cadaver of dead gastropods was also investigated (see Chapter 2 and Chapter 3). The main outcome of this research could be that the most virulent strains may potentially be developed as alternative biological control agents superior to *P. hermaphrodita* in Chapter 2 were published in the Journal of Invertebrate Pathology (Cutler & Rae, 2020). At the time of writing, results regarding the virulence of *P. californica* towards *C. aspersum* (Chapter 3) are under review for publish in the Journal of Biocontrol Sciences and Technology.

There have been some unfounded reports that *Phasmarhabditis* nematodes may negatively affect earthworms. If true, this would be detrimental for the use of these nematodes. It has been shown in many studies (e.g. Rae et al., 2005) *P. hermaphrodita* does not affect earthworms but this is unknown for other *Phasmarhabditis* species. I therefore exposed *P. californica* to earthworms and insects to examine whether they had the potential to affect non-target organisms in Chapter 4.

In Chapter 5, natural variation in chemotaxis behaviour to slug mucus and hyaluronic acid (a component of slug mucus these nematodes are highly attracted to) was investigated. Several wild strains of *P. hermaphrodita*, *P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica* were assessed and I could show there are some strains that are better at responding to these cues compared to *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001. The results of this chapter were published in the Journal of Helminthology (Cuter & Rae, 2021).

Finally, in Chapter 6, I investigated how *P. hermaphrodita* can affect slug behaviour. It had been shown previously (Morris et al., 2018) these nematodes can manipulate the behaviour of slugs by making them move to areas where other *P*. *hermaphrodita* nematodes are present by altering levels of biogenic amines (Morris et al., 2018). I repeated the experiment of Morris et al. (2018) and used a selection of agonists and antagonists of serotonin and dopamine receptors and showed their application severely affected slug behaviour. This was published in Behavioural Processes (Cutler et al., 2019).

2. PATHOGENICITY OF WILD AND COMMERCIAL P. hermaphrodita EXPOSED TO THE PESTIFEROUS SLUG D. invadens

2.1. Introduction

On average, 32% of crop production is lost on a global scale due to pests (Dhaliwal et al., 2010). Terrestrial gastropods (slugs and snails) inhabit all continents and are important agricultural pests in Europe, America and Australia (South, 1992; Barker, 2002). The main method to control slugs is the use of metaldehyde based slug pellets (Castle et al., 2017), but metaldehyde will be banned for use in the UK in 2022. A viable alternative is *P. hermaphrodita*, which is capable of killing several pestiferous slug species (Wilson et al., 1993) and has been used to control slug damage in many crops, including winter wheat (Wilson et al., 1994), cabbage (Grubišič et al., 2003, 2018; Kozlowski et al., 2012) and sugar beet (Ester & Wilson, 2005). The DMG0001 strain of *P. hermaphrodita* has been used in the production of Nemaslug[®] for 25 years and there is little information on the pathogenicity of wild strains of *P. hermaphrodita*. Therefore, we investigated the pathogenicity and host feeding inhibition of nine recently isolated *P. hermaphrodita* strains (Andrus & Rae, 2018) to the common pest slug *D. invadens* and compared results to those of P. hermaphrodita DMG0001. D. invadens was chosen as the host in this study as it has been reported invading new areas over the last century and is an important pest of UK agricultural crops (Williams et al., 2010) with a worldwide distribution (Hutchinson et al., 2014). Studies of natural isolates of *P. hermaphrodita* that vary in pathogencity could determine the mechanism of infection causing host mortality.

2.2. Materials and Methods

2.2.1. Source and maintenance of invertebrates

Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita commercial strain DMG0001 (Nemaslug[®]) was supplied by BASF Agricultural Specialities and stored at 10°C before use. Wild *P. hermaphrodita* strains (DMG0002, DMG0003, DMG0005, DMG0006, DMG0007, DMG0008, DMG0009, DMG0010 and DMG0011) were isolated from slugs collected from locations around Liverpool, UK (Andrus & Rae 2018). They have been in culture at Liverpool John Moores University (LJMU) since 2014 on modified White traps (White, 1927). Each strain began as an isogenic line from a single hermaphrodite mother and was identified to species via amplification and sequencing of the ITS1, 18SrRNA and the D2-D3 domain of large subunit (LSU) rDNA genes (Andrus & Rae, 2018). For experimentation, the nematodes were grown on decaying slug (*Limax flavus*) on modified White traps until they had reached the dauer stage and were then stored in cell culture flasks at 10 °C (see Andrus & Rae, 2018 for more details). *L. flavus* were frozen at 80 °C before use to kill any existing nematodes. For each experiment, fresh dauers were grown.

Deroceras invadens (mean weight \pm SE 0.70 g \pm 0.55, n = 660) were collected from parks around Liverpool. Slugs were stored in non-airtight plastic containers in the dark at 10°C. Damp paper towel was used to retain moisture and slugs were fed lettuce *ad libitum*. Slugs were stored like this for 1 week before use to screen for any prior infection.

2.2.2. Survival and feeding inhibition of *D. invadens* exposed to *P. hermaphrodita*

A method adapted from Wilson et al. (1993) was used to test the pathogenicity and feeding inhibition of *D. invadens* exposed to *P. hermaphrodita*. Two *D. invadens* were placed in a 20 ml plastic tube with a cotton wool bung pushed to the bottom and 2 ml water was added to the tube. Slugs were exposed to 2 ml of 500 or 1000 nematodes per ml, or 2 ml of water without nematodes as a control. A cotton wool bung was used to prevent the slugs from escaping and the lid was loosely screwed on to allow airflow. Slugs were then incubated at 10 °C in the dark for 5 days. After exposure, each slug was placed on a 5 cm Petri dish containing a 3 cm diameter disc of lettuce (area 700 mm²). Petri dishes were then incubated at 10 °C for 9 days. Mortality was recorded every 2–3 days and the volume of lettuce disc eaten was recorded 8 and 14 days after initial infection by tracing the remaining lettuce disc on 1 mm² graph paper (Rae et al., 2009a). Ten *D. invadens* were used per experiment, repeated three times for each wild *P. hermaphrodita* strain. A no nematode control and *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 (concentration 500, 1000 nematodes) were run with each group of wild *P. hermaphrodita* tested.

2.2.3. Data analysis

A Log Rank test was used in OASIS (Yang et al., 2011) to analyse *D. invadens* survival after exposure to *P. hermaphrodita* at 0, 500 and 1000 nematodes per ml. The amount of lettuce consumed by *D. invadens* on days 8 and 14 was analysed using a One Way ANOVA with Tukey's post hoc test in R (R Core Team, 2020).

2.3. Results

2.3.1. Survival of *D. invadens* exposed to wild *P. hermaphrodita* strains and commercial *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001

At a concentration of 500 nematodes per ml, the commercial strain of *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 and all wild strains except *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0010, caused significant mortality to *D. invadens* when compared to an uninfected control after 14 days (P < 0.05) (Fig. 2.1a). The wild *P. hermaphrodita* strains DMG0002, DMG0005, DMG0007, and DMG0008 were significantly more pathogenic than commercial *P. hermaphrodita* strain DMG0001. Wild *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0002 and DMG0008 caused rapid and consistent mortality, killing 12.2% and 10.6% slugs per day, respectively (P < 0.05) (Fig. 2.1a).

At the higher concentration of 1000 nematodes per ml, *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 and all wild strains caused significant mortality to *D. invadens* compared to an uninfected control after 14 days (P < 0.05) (Fig. 2.1b). Wild *P. hermaphrodita* strains DMG0007, DMG0008, DMG0009 and DMG0010 caused significantly more

D. invadens mortality than the commercial *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* strain (DMG0001) at 1000 nematodes per ml after 14 days. The fastest mortality rate was seen in *P. hermaphrodita* strains DMG0009 (15% per day) and DMG0010 (13.9% per day) at 1000 nematodes per ml (P < 0.05) (Fig. 2.1b).



Figure 2.1: Percentage survival of *Deroceras invadens* exposed to 0 (black line), 500 (a), and 1000 (b) nematodes per ml of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* commercial and wild strains over 14 days.

2.3.2. Feeding inhibition of *D. invadens* caused by *P.*

hermaphrodita infection

There were significant differences in the amount of lettuce consumed by *D. invadens* exposed to all treatments after 8 days (F (10, 272) = 3.716, P < 0.0001) and 14 days (F (10, 227) = 5.922, P < 0.0001) at a concentration of 500 nematodes/ml (Fig. 2.2a). Specifically, *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0008 (43.3 ± 18.3 mm², P < 0.01) and DMG0009 (114.9 ± 32.4 mm², P < 0.05) caused significant feeding inhibition in *D. invadens* compared to the uninfected control (317.6 ± 38.6 mm²) at a concentration of 500 nematodes/ml (Fig. 2.2a).

After 14 days *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0003 (297.4 \pm 58.5 mm², P < 0.01), DMG0005 (215.4 \pm 47.5 mm², P = 0.001), DMG0006 (296.8 \pm 60.9 mm², P < 0.05), DMG0007 (255.4 \pm 64.8 mm², P < 0.01), DMG0008 (81.6 \pm 25.1 mm², P < 0.001), DMG0009 (208.9 \pm 60.2 mm², P < 0.001), DMG0010 (244.8 \pm 49.6 mm², P < 0.001) and DMG0011 (301.7 \pm 42.4 mm², P < 0.05) caused significant feeding inhibition to *D. invadens* compared to the uninfected control (534.5 \pm 33.6 mm²) at a concentration of 500 nematodes per ml (Fig. 2.2a). Only *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0008 (81.6 \pm 25.1 mm², P < 0.05) inhibited *D. invadens* feeding significantly more than commercial strain DMG0001 (354.9 \pm 45.9 mm²) after 14 days at 500 nematodes per ml (Fig. 2.2a).

After exposure to a concentration of 1000 nematodes per ml, there were significant differences among treatments in the amount of lettuce consumed by *D. invadens* after 8 days (F(10, 246) = 11.890, P < 0.0001) and after 14 d (F(10, 169) = 9.156, P < 0.0001). Feeding was inhibited significantly more than the uninfected control (348.9 ± 36.4 mm²) after 8 days by *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 (180.4 ± 30.5 mm², P < 0.01) and the wild strains DMG0002 (76.8 ± 22.6 mm², P = 0.001), DMG0003 (57.0 ± 22.3 mm², P < 0.01), DMG0005 (28.6 ± 9.6 mm², P < 0.05), DMG0006 (139.8 ± 34.2 mm², P < 0.001), DMG0007 (111.5 ± 25.5 mm², P < 0.001) and DMG0009 (30.3 ± 14.5 mm², P < 0.001) (Fig. 2.2b).

After 14 days *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 (214.5 \pm 38.7 mm², P < 0.001) and the wild strains DMG0002 (164.1 \pm 46 mm², P < 0.001), DMG0003 (148.1 \pm 41.3 mm², P < 0.001), DMG0005 (138.4 \pm 52.8 mm², P < 0.001), DMG0006 (283.4 \pm 68.5 mm², P < 0.001), DMG0007 (185.4 \pm 43.8 mm², P < 0.001), DMG0009 (85.0 \pm 59.7 mm², P < 0.01) and DMG0011 (285.7 \pm 48.2 mm², P < 0.01) caused more feeding inhibition than the uninfected control (534.6 \pm 33.5 mm²) at 1000 nematodes per ml (P < 0.05) (Fig. 2.2b). None of the wild strains inhibited feeding significantly more than *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 after 8 or 14 days at a concentration of 1000 nematodes per ml.



Figure 2.2: Feeding inhibition of *Deroceras invadens* exposed to 0, 500 (a) and 1000 (b) nematodes per ml of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (DMG0001, DMG0002, DMG0003, DMG0005, DMG0006, DMG0007, DMG0008, DMG0009, DMG0010 and DMG0011) after 8 and 14 days. Significant differences between the amount consumed by the control and treatments at p < 0.05 are denoted by * and at p < 0.001 denoted by **. Bars represent ± 1 standard error.

2.4. Discussion

The results of this study showed that wild isolated *P. hermaphrodita* from the UK are highly pathogenic to *D. invadens*. Although *P. hermaphrodita* has been isolated globally (Pieterse et al., 2017a), there have been few reports on the pathogenic potential of wild *P. hermaphrodita* strains apart from Wilson et al. (2012) showing a New Zealand strain of *P. hermaphrodita* is pathogenic to the slug *D. reticulatum* (Wilson et al., 2012). Also, Tandingan De Ley et al. (2020) found a USA strain of *P. hermaphrodita* kills the snail *T. pisana* and neonate life stages of *L. fulica* (Mc-Donnell et al., 2018a). In contrast, Williams & Rae (2015) showed commercial *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 could not kill 12-week-old *L. fulica*, but a wild USA *P. hermaphrodita* strain ITD290, was highly virulent (Mc Donnell et al., 2018a). The reasons for this difference could be due to the larger snails used by Williams & Rae

(2015) as larger and older snails and slugs tend to be more resistant to nematode infection. This has been observed in infection studies exposing C. aspersum, A. ater (Glen et al., 1996) and A. lusitanicus (Speiser et al., 2001; Grimm, 2002) to P. hermaphrodita. Only P. hermaphrodita DMG0007 and DMG0008 caused significantly more mortality than *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 at both nematode concentrations. *P.* hermaphrodita DMG0002 and DMG0005 only caused significantly more pathogenicity at the lower concentration of 500 nematodes per ml. Higher pathogenicity at a lower concentration indicates that these wild isolates are highly virulent, and a lower worm burden is required for infection, proliferation, and death of the host. Interestingly, DMG0010 caused no mortality at 500 nematodes per ml, yet was highly virulent at 1000 nematodes per ml. Presumably a higher worm burden is required for DMG0010 to establish a lethal infection and when such infection is established this strain kills more rapidly than others. Natural variation in pathogenicity between nematode strains is well documented in entomopathogenic nematodes, such as wild isolated strains of Heterorhabditis bacteriophora and Steinernema carpocapsae that were found to be more virulent to their targeted hosts (Cephalcia tannourinensis Chevin and Agrotis ipsilon Hufnagel, 1766, respectively) than the commercial formulations (Noujeim et al., 2015; Bélair et al., 2013). Further host range testing of the more virulent wild isolated P. hermaphrodita strains is needed. We found wild P. hermaphrodita strains DMG0002, DMG0005, DMG0007, DMG0008, DMG0009 and DMG0010 were more pathogenic than the commercial strain DMG0001 depending on nematode concentration. The reasons for this difference could be due to their associated bacteria. Infectivity and pathogenicity of *P. hermaphrodita* are strongly influenced by bacterial diet (Wilson et al., 1995a,b). *M.* osloensis was chosen for commercial production from a selection of 16 isolates as it consistently produced high yields of pathogenic nematodes (Wilson et al., 1995a,b). *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* is still grown on this bacterium. It is thought that M. osloensis is released into the slug's haemocoel by dauer stage nematodes and causes septicaemia by production of an endotoxin (Tan & Grewal, 2001b; 2002). However, there is evidence suggesting that *M. osloensis* is not vertically transmitted to the next generation of pathogenic nematodes (Rae et al., 2010; Nermut' et al., 2014).

Therefore, the relationship between *P. hermaphrodita*, and especially wild strains, with bacteria warrants further investigation. One such approach could be to use 16S metagenomics of bacteria present in the nematode gut, which has worked well in profiling the associated microflora in other nematodes like *C. elegans* (Dirksen et al., 2016). As well as killing slugs, the wild strains of *P. hermaphrodita* inhibited feeding of *D. invadens*. This is a common symptom of *P. hermaphrodita* infection and enhances the use of these nematodes as a biological control agent. Host feeding inhibition is also caused by species that resist infection (Glen et al., 2000), such as juvenile *A. lusitanicus* (Grimm, 2002). Variation across exposure concentration, day and nematode strain was observed. Wild *P. hermaphrodita* strain DMG0009 had the largest effect, inhibiting slug feeding more than the control at both doses and more than the commercial strain at 1000 nematodes per ml.

Other factors may influence the pathogenic potential of these nematodes including the ability of each strain to locate a host. For example, wild strains may display better chemoattraction, a trait that has diminished in the commercial strain (Andrus et al., 2018; Andrus & Rae, 2019; Cutler & Rae 2021 – Chapter 5). In these experiments, using the same wild strains as above, the commercial strain (DMG0001) responded poorly to multiple attractants, with the majority of the nematodes remaining at the point of application. Both authors also observed high levels of natural variation in the chemoattraction behaviour of *P. hermaphrodita* wild strains exposed to multiple slug mucus samples as well as 1% and 5% hyaluronic acid, a key component of mucus (Andrus et al., 2018; Cutler & Rae 2021 – Chapter 5).

We suggest that understanding natural variation between strains used for biological control purposes could result in a more effective product. Genetic variation in virulence could also help with understanding which genes are associated with pathogenicity, aid in understanding the evolution of parasitism and even enhance *P. hermaphrodita* as a biological control agent (Rae, 2017b). Additional research on the better performing strains is needed, including understanding the effects associated bacteria have on yield and virulence, and optimising *in vitro* culture techniques.

3. PATHOGENIC POTENTIAL OF WILD ISOLATED P. neopapillosa AND P. californica EXPOSED TO THE SLUG D. invadens AND THE SNAIL C. aspersum

3.1. Introduction

To date, there are 15 known species of Phasmarhabditis: P. hermaphrodita (Schneider, 1859), P. papillosa (Schneider, 1866), P. neopapillosa (Mengert, 1953), P. tawfiki (Azzam, 2003), P. huizhouensis (Huang et al., 2015), P. bonaquaense (Nermut' et al., 2016a), P. apuliae (Nermut' et al., 2016b), P. californica (Tandingan De Ley et al., 2016), P. bohemica (Nermut' et al., 2017), P. meridionalis (Ivanova & Spiridonov, 2017), P. safricana (Ross et al., 2018), P. circassica, P. clausiliiae (Ivanova et al., 2020), P. zhejiangensis (Zhang & Liu, 2020) and P. kenyaensis (Pieterse et al., 2020). Currently, P. hermaphrodita, P. papillosa, P. neopapillosa, P. tawfiki, P. safricana P. bohemica, P. bonaquaense, P. apuliae, and P. californica have been reported to kill slugs (Wilson et al., 1993; Hooper et al., 1999; Azzam & Twafiki, 2003; Pieterse et al., 2017b; Ross et al., 2018; Nermut et al., 2019; Mc Donnell et al., 2020). One such species (P. neopapillosa, first described by Mengert, 1953) has received little attention in terms of pathogenic ability. It is morphologically indistinguishable from closely related *P. hermaphrodita* (Hooper et al., 1999) apart from male incidence which can be a distinguishing factor, being far greater in *P. neopapillosa* (25% - 50% male production) and is very rare in *P. hermaphrodita* (Andrassy, 1983; Hooper et al., 1999; Andrus & Rae, 2018). Although *P. neopapillosa* has been described as being a lethal parasite of slugs (Glen et al., 1996), there are no quantitative data investigating its pathogenic potential.

As well as *P. neopapillosa* there is little information about the pathogenicity of the recently described species *P. californica*, which since discovery in the USA (Tandingan De Ley et al., 2016), has been isolated in New Zealand (Wilson et al., 2012, 2016), Canada (Brophy et al., 2020), Ireland (Carnaghi et al., 2017) and Wales (Andrus & Rae, 2018). In recent studies by Tandingan De Ley et al. (2020) and Mc Donnell et al. (2020), *P. californica*, *P. hermaphrodita*, *P. papillosa* and an undescribed *Phasmarhabditis* species isolated from the USA were shown to be lethal to the snail *T. pisana* and the slug *D. reticulatum*, under laboratory conditions. There is currently no information on the pathogenicity of UK strains of *P. californica*.

To investigate the pathogenic potential of these wild species we exposed five recently isolated strains of *P. neopapillosa* and three strains of *P. californica* to the slug *D. invadens* and the snail *C. aspersum*, a notorious pest species found across Europe and America (Guiller et al., 2012), and compared nematode pathogenicity to the commercial strain of *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001. The nematodes were applied at two different doses and the survival and feeding inhibition was recorded over 14 days. We monitored host feeding as *P. hermaphrodita* infection causes slug feeding inhibition (Glen et al., 2000), (it is unknown for *P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica*), a useful trait for pest control. We also recorded the number of dauer larvae produced on the cadavers of *D. invadens* post infection to understand the reproductive capacity these nematodes have on this host. If *P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica* killed *D. invadens* and *C. aspersum* they could to be developed as new biological control agents potentially superior to the current strain of *P. hermaphrodita* which is not as virulent as wild strains (Cutler & Rae, 2020; Chapter 2).

3.2. Materials and Methods

3.2.1. Source and maintenance of invertebrates

Five wild strains of *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016) and three wild strains of *P. californica* (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) housed at LJMU were grown to the dauer stage using the same methodology as Chapter 2. *D. invadens* (mean weight \pm SE 0.70g \pm 0.55, n= 720) were collected from Sefton park, Liverpool, UK and were treated as per Chapter 2. Neonate *C. aspersum* (mean weight \pm SE 0.06g \pm 0.05g, n= 360) were supplied by Escargotsni online retailers (Armagh, Northern Ireland) and housed under the same conditions as *D. invadens*.

3.2.2. Survival and feeding inhibition of *D. invadens* and *C. aspersum* exposed to *P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica*

Deroceras invadens were exposed to *P. neopapillosa, P. californica* and *P. hermaphrodita* using methodology from Chapter 2. To assess the susceptibility of neonate snails a protocol by Cutler and Rae (2020)(Chapter 2) was adapted. Briefly, a piece of cotton wool was added to the bottom of fifteen 20 ml universal tubes. One thousand dauer stage *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG001) were added to five tubes and this process was repeated for *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016) and *P. californica* (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019). Five tubes had the equivalent volume of water and no nematodes added and acted as the control. Two *C. aspersum* were added to each tube and the tubes were loosely sealed and stored at 15°C. After 5 days infection the snails were removed and allowed to feed on a 3.5 cm diameter disc of lettuce. Feeding was quantified on days 8 and 14 using methods by Cutler and Rae (2020)(Chapter 2) and the survival of the snails was monitored every 2-3 days. The experiment was repeated three times in total with 30 snails being exposed to each treatment.

3.2.3. Number of *P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica* produced on *D. invadens* cadavers

The number of dauer larvae produced on the cadaver of *D. invadens* infected by each strain of *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016), *P. californica* (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) and *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) was recorded. Dead *D. invadens* were gently washed with distilled water and placed on modified White traps (White, 1927) and incubated at 20°C for 21 days. After 21 days, the number of dauers in the water was quantified. This was repeated for a minimum of ten *D. invadens* cadavers for each nematode strain.

3.2.4. Data analysis

A Log Rank test was used in OASIS (Yang et al., 2011) to analyse *D. invadens* and *C. aspersum* survival after exposure to *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016), *P. californica* (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) and *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) at 0, 500 and 1000 nematodes per ml. The amount of lettuce consumed by *D. invadens* and *C. aspersum* on days 8 and 14 was analysed using a One-Way ANOVA with Tukey's post hoc test in R. The number of dauers emerging from *D. invadens* cadavers was analysed using a One-Way ANOVA with Tukey's post hoc test in R (R Core Team, 2020).

3.3. Results

3.3.1. Survival of D. invadens exposed to P. neopapillosa

All *P. neopapillosa* strains and *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) caused significantly higher mortality to *D. invadens* compared to the uninfected control at a dose rate of 500 nematodes per ml (P< 0.05) (Fig. 3.1a) and 1000 nematodes per ml (P< 0.001) (Fig. 3.1b). All *P. neopapillosa* strains applied at both 500 and 1000 nematodes per ml were significantly more pathogenic than *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001, apart from *P. neopapillosa* DMG0016 (P>0.05) (Fig. 3.1).



Figure 3.1: Percentage survival of *Deroceras invadens* exposed to *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* DMG0001, *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015, and DMG0016) and an uninfected control at dose rates of 500 (a) and 1000 (b) nematodes per ml.

3.3.2. Survival of D. invadens exposed to P. californica

At a dose of 500 nematodes per ml, *P. californica* (DMG0017 and DMG0019) and *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) caused significant mortality to *D. invadens* compared to the uninfected control after 14 days (P<0.05) (Fig. 3.2a), whereas *P. californica* (DMG0018) did not (P>0.05) (Fig. 3.2a). At a dose of 500 nematodes per ml, no *P. californica* strains (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) caused significantly more mortality than *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) (Fig. 3.2a) (P>0.05)

Phasmarhabditis californica (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) and *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) caused significant mortality to *D. invadens* when applied at 1000 nematodes per ml compared to the untreated control after 14 days (Fig. 3.2b) (P<0.001). Surprisingly, *P. californica* (DMG018) killed *D. invadens* significantly faster than *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) (Fig. 3.2b) (P<0.05).



Figure 3.2: Percentage survival of *Deroceras invadens* exposed to *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* DMG0001, *P. californica* (DMG0017, DMG0018, DMG0019) and an uninfected control at dose rates of 500 (a) and 1000 (b) nematodes per ml.

3.3.3. Feeding inhibition of D. invadens exposed to P. neopapillosa

All *P. neopapillosa* strains (P < 0.01) and *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 (P < 0.01) caused significant feeding inhibition to *D. invadens* compared to an uninfected control 8 and 14 days after initial exposure to 500 nematodes per ml (Fig. 3.3a). After 8 and 14 days all *P. neopapillosa* strains inhibited feeding significantly more than *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 (Fig. 3.3a)

Eight and fourteen days after being exposed to a dose of 1000 nematodes per ml, all *P. neopapillosa* strains caused significant feeding inhibition to *D. invadens* when compared to an uninfected control (P>0.05) (Fig. 3.3b). There was no significant difference between the feeding of *D. invadens* exposed to *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 and the uninfected control after 8 days (P>0.05) (Fig. 3.3b). Only *P. neopapillosa* DMG0016 did not cause significant feeding inhibition when compared to *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 after 8 and 14 days.



Figure 3.3: Feeding inhibition of *Deroceras invadens* exposed to 0, 500 (a) and 1000 (b) nematodes per ml of *Phasmarhabditis neopapillosa*(DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016) and *P.hermaphrodita*(DMG0001). Significant differences between the amount consumed by the control and treatments at p < 0.05 are denoted by * and at p < 0.001 denoted by **. Bars represent ± 1 standard error.

3.3.4. Feeding inhibition of D. invadens exposed to P. californica

There was a significant difference between the amount *D. invadens* consumed when exposed to 500 *P. californica* (DMG0017 and DMG0019) per ml and the control after 8 days (P<0.05) (Fig. 3.4a). After 14 days, *P. californica* (DMG0017) (P<0.001) and (DMG0018) (<0.05) and *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) (P<0.05) applied at 500 nematodes per ml caused significant feeding inhibition compared to untreated *D. invadens* (Fig. 3.4a). *Phasmarhabditis californica* (DMG0017) caused significantly more feeding inhibition than DMG0019 after 14 days at 500 nematodes per ml (P<0.05) (Fig. 3.4a).

When exposed to 1000 nematodes per ml, feeding of *D. invadens* was significantly reduced (compared to the untreated *D. invadens*) by *P. californica* (DMG0019) (P<0.001) and *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) (P<0.001) on day 8 (P<0.001) (Fig. 3.4b).

However, after 14 days *D. invadens* infected with 1000 *P. californica* DMG0017 (P<0.05), DMG0018 (P<0.001), DMG0019 (P<0.001) and *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) (P<0.001) per ml was significantly reduced compared to untreated *D. invadens* (Fig. 3.4b).



Figure 3.4: Feeding inhibition of *Deroceras invadens* exposed to 0, 500 (a) and 1000 (b) nematodes per ml of *Phasmarhabditis californica*(DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) and *P.hermaphrodita*(DMG0001). Significant differences between the amount consumed by the control and treatments at p < 0.05 are denoted by * and at p < 0.001 denoted by **. Bars represent ± 1 standard error.

3.3.5. Survival of C. aspersum exposed to P. neopapillosa

When *C. aspersum* were exposed to the *P. neopapillosa* strains and *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 there was significantly more mortality compared to uninfected *C. aspersum* (P < 0.05) (Fig. 3.5a). Only *P. neopapillosa* DMG0012 caused significantly more mortality to *C. aspersum* than *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 (P < 0.05) (Fig. 3.5a).



Figure 3.5: (a) Percentage survival of *Cornu aspersum* exposed to no nematodes, *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* DMG0001 and *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016). (b) Mean consumption of lettuce discs by *C. aspersum* exposed to *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001), *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016) after 8 and 14 days. Significant differences between the amount consumed by the control and treatments at *p* < 0.05 are denoted by * and at *p* < 0.001 denoted by **. Bars represent ± 1 standard error.

3.3.6. Feeding inhibition of C. aspersum exposed to P. neopapillosa

No significant difference in feeding of *C. aspersum* was recorded between any treatments after 8 days (P>0.05) (Fig. 3.5b). After 14 days all *P. neopapillosa* strains significantly inhibited *C. aspersum* feeding more than an uninfected control (P<0.05) (Fig. 3.5b). *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* DMG0001 did not significantly inhibit feeding more than the uninfected control (P>0.05) (Fig. 3.5b). No significant difference was found in lettuce consumption between *C. aspersum* exposed to *P. neopapillosa* and *P. hermaphrodita* (P>0.05) (Fig. 3.5b).

3.3.7. Survival of C. aspersum exposed to P. californica

There was a significant difference between the survival of untreated neonate *C. aspersum* compared to snails exposed to *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) (P <0.05), *P. californica* (DMG0018) (P <0.05) and *P. californica* (DMG0019) (P <0.05) over 14 days (Fig. 3.6a). However, *P. californica* (DMG0017) (P >0.05) had no significant effect on the survival of neonate *C. aspersum*.



Figure 3.6: (a) Percentage survival of *Cornu aspersum* exposed to no nematodes, *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* DMG0001 and *P. californica*(DMG0017, DMG0018, DMG0019). (b) Mean consumption of lettuce discs by *C. aspersum* exposed to *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) and *P. californica*(DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) after 8 and 14 days. Significant differences between the amount consumed by the control and treatments at p < 0.05 are denoted by * and at p < 0.001 denoted by **. Bars represent ± 1 standard error.

3.3.8. Feeding inhibition of C. aspersum exposed to P. californica

The amount of lettuce (mm²) neonate *C. aspersum* consumed when exposed to no nematodes and *P. californica* (DMG0019) (P <0.05) 8 days after exposure to the nematodes differed significantly (Fig. 3.6b). However, there was no difference in snails treated with *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001), *P. californica* (DMG0017 or DMG0018) (P>0.05) (Fig. 3.6b).

After 14 days all nematodes had a significant effect on the amount of lettuce neonate *C. aspersum* ate compared to the untreated control (P<0.01) (Fig. 3.6b). There was no difference between the amount of lettuce eaten by *C. aspersum* exposed to *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001), or *P. californica* (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) (P>0.05).

3.3.9. Proliferation of P. neopapillosa on D. invadens cadavars

All *P. neopapillosa* strains, other than DMG0013, produced significantly more dauers on *D. invadens* cadavers than *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 (P<0.001) (Fig. 3.7a) after 21 days at a dose rate of 500 nematodes per ml. Similarly, all *P. neopapillosa* strains produced significantly more dauers on *D. invadens* cadavers after 21 days than *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 (P<0.001) at a dose rate of 1000 nematodes per ml (Fig. 3.7b). No nematodes were found on any of the uninfected control cadavers.



Figure 3.7: Mean number of dauers produced on *Deroceras invadens* cadavers by *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (DMG0001), *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015, DMG0016) and an uninfected control at 500 (a) and 1000 (b) nematodes per ml. Significant differences between the amount of dauers produced by commercial *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 and wild *P. neopapillosa* strains at p <0.05 are denoted by * and p <0.001 are denoted by **.Bars represent ± 1 standard error.

3.3.10. Proliferation of P. californica on D. invadens cadavars

The numbers of *P. californica* (DMG0019) dauers produced after 21 days on *D. invadens* was significantly greater than *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) when applied at a rate of 500 nematodes per ml (P<0.001) (Fig. 3.8a). After 21 days, only *P. californica* DMG0017 and DMG0018 produced significantly more dauers than *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) on *D. invadens* exposed to 1000 nematodes per ml (P<0.05) (Fig. 3.8b).



Figure 3.8: Mean number of dauers produced on *Deroceras invadens* cadavers by *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (DMG0001), and *P. californica* (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) infected with 0, 500 (a) and 1000 (b) nematodes per ml. Significant differences between the amount of dauers produced by commercial *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 and wild *P. californica* strains at p <0.05 are denoted by * and p <0.001 are denoted by **. Bars represent ± 1 standard error.

3.4. Discussion

Previous research has stated *P. neopapillosa* parasitises slugs in a similar way to *P. hermaphrodita* (Glen et al., 1996), but there is no quantitative data on this. We found that all wild *P. neopapillosa* strains caused significantly more host mortality, feeding inhibition and proliferation on cadavers than an uninfected control. When compared to *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001, four out of five wild isolated *P. neopapillosa* strains (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014 and DMG0015) were more lethal to *D. invadens*. *Phasmarhabditis neopapillosa* DMG0012 could be considered the best performing wild *P. neopapillosa* strain, consistently outperforming the commercial *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 regarding *D. invadens* mortality, and was the only strain to cause higher *C. aspersum* mortality than *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001. This

strain also inhibited *D.invadens* feeding more than *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001). *Phasmarhabditis neopapillosa* DMG0012 was also among the strains that displayed higher levels of proliferation than *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 on dead *D. invadens*. In contrast, *P. neopapillosa* DMG0016 was the only strain to not kill hosts or inhibit *D. invadens* feeding significantly more than *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001.

There are only two recent studies (Tandingan De Ley et al., 2020; Mc Donnell et al., 2020) that have investigated the pathogenic ability of P. californica against terrestrial gastropods. Both of these studies used only a single USA isolated strain of *P. californica*, which was compared to wild isolated *P. hermaphrodita*. Here we show multiple *P. californica* strains are lethal to *D. invadens*, compared to commercial P. hermaphrodita (DMG0001) and can inhibit feeding and reproduce prolifically on this host. Specifically, P. californica (DMG0018) was significantly more pathogenic than the commercial strain *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) when applied at 1000 nematodes per ml. However, at 500 nematodes per ml P. californica (DMG0018) did not cause mortality compared to the uninfected control, yet P. californica (DMG0017 and DMG0019) did. In general, the pathogenic potential of *P. californica* is poorly researched, especially for the UK strains. Tandingan De Ley et al. (2020) showed P. californica from the USA could kill the snail T. pisana (albeit with high doses of 150 nematodes per cm²) and was equally as pathogenic as P. hermaphrodita and P. papillosa. Mc Donnell et al. (2020) tested the infectivity of P. hermaphrodita, P. californica and P. papillosa to D. reticulatum and found P. papillosa was the most pathogenic. From this research it is clear that P. californica is pathogenic to neonate stages of C. aspersum but this is strain dependant. Specifically, both P. californica DMG0018 and DMG0019 were pathogenic to neonate *C. aspersum* but *P. californica* DMG0017 was not.

Natural variation in pathogenicity of *Phasmarhabditis* nematodes towards other terrestrial gastropods has been reported. For example, Cutler and Rae (2020) (Chapter 2) reported that several wild strains of *P. hermaphrodita* were more virulent to slugs (*D. invadens*) than the commercial strain and other wild strains. Interestingly, the three strains of *P. californica* used in this study were isolated from one single snail (*O. draparnaudi*) (Andrus & Rae, 2018). This highlights how strains

isolated in close proximity to each other and phylogenetically similar (Howe et al., 2020) differ in their pathogenic abilities (Cutler & Rae, 2020) as well as host seeking abilities (Andrus et al., 2018). Similarly, *P. neopapillosa* DMG0016 displayed lower pathogenic potential than *P. neopapillosa* DMG0014 and DMG0015, yet these strains were isolated from *L. flavus* slugs located in Sefton Park, Liverpool (Andrus & Rae, 2018). Therefore, in order to produce and develop a suitable biological control agent for slugs and snails, intraspecific variation of strains should be investigated.

This is the first time that *P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica* have been reported as being lethal to snails such as juvenile *C. aspersum*. Although members of the *Phasmarhabditis* genus are parasitic towards both slugs and snails, most research has focussed on slugs. However, *P. hermaphrodita* is capable of infecting and killing numerous snails from the families Achatinidae, Helicidae, Cochlidellidae, Hygromiidae, and Lymnaeidae (Rae et al., 2007; Mc Donnell et al., 2018b). Understanding the host range of potential biological control agents is important for control of multiple pest species but also to protect against non-target mortality, as there are few mono-specific biological control agents (Sands & Van Driesche, 1999).

The ability of *Phasmarhabditis* species to induce host feeding inhibition is a major benefit in the use of this nematode as a biological control agent and is one reason rapid slug control is recorded (Glen et al., 2000). Here we found that all *P. neopapillosa* wild strains significantly inhibited feeding more than commercial *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 at the lower dose rate of 500 nematodes and only *P. neopa-pillosa* DMG0016 was unable to inhibit feeding more than the commercial strain at 1000 nematodes per ml. Interestingly, commercial *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001 was unable to cause significant feeding inhibition after 8 days at the higher does of 1000 nematodes per ml when compared to an uninfected control. The ability of all wild *P. neopapillosa* strains to inhibit feeding more than commercial *P. hermaphrodita* at the lower dose rate of 500 nematodes per ml suggests these strains are highly virulent, able to establish an infection quicker and display greater feeding inhibition.

Our results corroborate that P. californica and P. neopapillosa are two other Phas-

marhabditis species that have evolved a terrestrial gastropod parasitic lifecycle. This suggests pathogenicity is an evolutionary conserved ability in the Phasmarhab*ditis* genus. This is intriguing. There are 108 species of nematodes associated with gastropods (Grewal et al., 2003a), with members spanning four out of five clades of the Nematoda (Blaxter et al., 1998). The majority of species have co-evolved with gastropods for 500 MY (Grewal et al., 2003a) using gastropods as definitive, intermediate, necromenic and phoretic hosts (Pieterse et al. 2017a), yet the only species that kill gastropods are members from the Phasmarhabditis genus. Interestingly, Phasmarhabditis nematodes such as P. hermaphrodita do not have to rely on killing gastropods to complete their lifecycle. As facultative parasites they have been shown to infect larger slug species where they wait until the slug dies to reproduce (termed 'necromeny') (Wilson et al., 1993; Rae et al., 2009a) and they can reproduce on decaying matter such as rotting leaves and even slug faeces (Tan & Grewal, 2001a). It remains to be seen whether the other species also kill gastropods and whether any of these species have evolved stricter relationships with slugs and snails, such as obligate parasitism. There is little information on the parasitic lifestyle of P. californica and P. neopapillosa. We have shown, like P. hermaphrodita, they are facultative parasites that can be grown on rotting slugs and parasitise and kill slugs and snails. When the numbers of dauers growing on cadavers were quantified, only P. californica DMG0019 and DMG0017 produced more dauers than P. hermaphrodita DMG0001 at 500 and 1000 nematodes per ml respectively. All P. neopapillosa wild strains produced more dauers than P. hermaphrodita DMG0001 on *D. invadens* cadavers when applied at both doses. High proliferation levels on host cadavers is beneficial to biological control, as more dauer larvae will be entering the soil to locate other hosts. Successful proliferation on host cadavers also indicates a suitable host (Gaugler et al., 1997). Having wild strains that display higher proliferation, inhibit feeding more and cause higher levels of host mortality than commercial P. hermaphrodita at the lower dose rate shows potential for a more economic control agent due to lower application dose requirements. One major issue for implementing nematode biological control agents in large scale agriculture is cost. Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita costs associated with production

efficiency, shelf life, need for refrigeration and high application dose disadvantage the use of this nematode (Rae et al., 2007). However, utilising wild strains that are far superior in terms of pathogenic ability and potentially producing higher yields could reduce costs.

In summary, both *P. californica* and *P. neopapillosa* can parasitise and kill *D. invadens* and *C. aspersum* as well as inducing feeding inhibition and reproducing prolifically on cadavers. As both host species are dominant pests in British nurseries, wild strains of these nematodes could be developed as superior biological control agents than *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001.

4. P. californica DOES NOT KILL BENEFICIAL EARTHWORMS (L. terrestris AND E. fetida) OR INSECTS (G. mellonella AND T. molitor)

4.1. Introduction

Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita is a parasite of gastropods and does not affect earthworms under lab (Rae et al., 2005) or field conditions (Iglesias et al., 2003). This is contrary to findings by Zaborski et al. (2001) who reported finding a *'Phasmarhabditis* like' nematode parasitising earthworms. Even recently it has been found that two *Phasmarhabditis* isolates (EM434 and DF5056) cause mortality to the earthworms *Eisenia hortensis* and *E. fetida* (Tandingan De Ley et al., 2020) This is alarming. Earthworms are integral to the functioning of the soil ecosystem by improving soil fertility through accelerating decomposition of organic matter and releasing nutrients in forms that are available for uptake by plants (Edwards & Lofty, 1977). Therefore, we decided to investigate whether a strain of the closely related species *P. californica* from the UK would affect the survival of earthworms (*Lumbricus terrestris* and *E. hortensis*) and insects (*Galleria mellonella* and *Tenebrio molitor*).

4.2. Materials and Methods

4.2.1. Testing the susceptibility of earthworms, slugs and insects

Nine non-airtight plastic boxes with lids (170 x 110 x 50 mm) were filled with 50 g of soil. *Phasmarhabditis californica* DMG0018 was formulated and supplied by BASF Agricultural Specialities and stored at 10°C. Nematodes were applied at the field application rate of *P. hermaphrodita* (30 nematodes per cm²) (Wilson et al., 1993) to three boxes and five times the recommended rate (150 nematodes per cm²) to another three boxes. Three boxes received water with no nematodes and acted
as the control. Nematodes were suspended in 50 ml of water and applied evenly to the soil surface. After nematode application, five individuals of each earthworm species (*L. terrestris* and *E. fetida*) were added to each box (mean weight \pm SE: *L. terrestris* 1.52 \pm 0.65 g; *E. fetida* 1.25 \pm 0.81 g). Earthworms were purchased from online suppliers Yorkshireworms.co.uk and Wigglywigglers.co.uk. Boxes were incubated at 10°C in the dark for 14 days. At the end of the experiment, numbers of surviving earthworms were counted. The experiment was replicated twice (30 individuals in total) using fresh batches of earthworms and *P. californica* DMG0018. The pathogencity of *P. californica* DMG0018 was monitored using a standard assay with slugs (*D. invadens*) (see Chapter 2 and Chapter 3). Ten slugs were used per treatment and the experiment was repeated twice.

To assess whether *P. californica* DMG0018 could potentially affect insects nine 10 cm Petri dishes were inverted and a single 90 mm Whatman number 1 filter paper discs were added to each lid. *Phasmarhabditis californica* DMG0018 were applied in 1 ml of water at 30 and 150 nematodes per cm² to three separate Petri dishes. Three plates received 1 ml of water and no nematodes and acted as the control. Ten individuals of *G. mellonella* or *T. molitor* (mean weight \pm SE *G. mellonella* 0.23 \pm 0.11 g; *T. molitor* 0.19 \pm 0.06 g) (ordered from Livefoods Direct) were added to each plate with plates stored in an unsealed plastic bag, to limit moisture loss, for 5 days at 20°C in the dark. At the end of the experiment the numbers of surviving insects were recorded. Experiments were repeated twice (60 individuals in total) using fresh *G. mellonella* and *T. molitor*. As a positive control we used the same experimental set up but exposed *G. mellonella* and *T. molitor* (approx. 1000 nematodes per ml), which can kill insects in 24-48 hours

4.2.2. Data analysis

A one-way ANOVA was used to determine if there was a significant difference between the numbers of alive insects exposed to 0, 30 and 150 *P. californica* DMG0018 per cm². Statistical analysis was conducted in R (R Core Team, 2020).

4.3. Results

Phasmarhabditis californica (DMG0018) killed 16 out of 20 *D. invadens* (compared to an uninfected control where 1 out of 20 *D. invadens* died) after 14 days. *Phasmarhab-ditis californica* (DMG0018) had no effect on the survival of *L. terrestris* or *E. fetida* when exposed to 0, 30 or 150 nematodes per cm² after 14 days. All earthworms (n = 30) were alive at the end of the experiment when exposed to both doses of *P. californica* (DMG0018) or the untreated control. *H. bacteriophora* killed both *G. mellonella* (60 were dead compared to 3 in the control) and *T. molitor* (57 were dead compared to 0 in the control) within 4 days. There was no significant difference in the survival of both *G. mellonella* and *T. molitor* when exposed to 0, 30 and 150 *P. californica* (DMG0018) per cm² (P>0.05) (Fig. 4.1).



Figure 4.1: The survival of *Galleria mellonella* (black bars) and *Tenebrio molitor* (white bars) exposed to *Phasmarhabditis californica* DMG0018 at 0, 30 and 150 nematodes per cm² after 5 days. Bars represent \pm one standard error.

4.4. Discussion

Here we have shown P. californica does not kill beneficial earthworms or insects. There was no effect on either group of organisms. There are two reports of Phasmarhabditis nematodes causing detrimental effects to earthworms. Zaborski et al. (2001) described a"Phasmarhabditis like" nematode from earthworms causing mortality, yet to date, there were no further studies. As there was no molecular verification of this nematode it could be entirely possible this nematode was not even a Phasmarhabditis species. Recently, however, two Phasmarhabditis isolates (EM434 and DF5056), identified to the Phasmarhabditis genus through 18s and mtDNA sequences, have been shown to kill the earthworms E. hortensis and E. fetida (Tandingan De Ley et al., 2020; Howe et al., 2020). Studies (e.g. Rae et al., 2005) have demonstrated that the UK strain of P. hermaphrodita cannot kill five species of earthworms (L. terrestris, E. hortensis, E. andrei, E. fetida, Dendrodrilus rubidus) or the New Zealand flatworm (Arthurdendyus triangulatus). Also, in field studies, application of *P. hermaphrodita* had no effect on earthworm populations, acarids or collembolans (Iglesias et al., 2003). Furthermore, it has been shown that P. hermaphrodita does not affect insects including Pterostichus melanarius, T. molitor, Zophobas morio Fabricius, 1776, and G. mellonella (see Rae et al., 2007). This stands to reason, as both groups of organisms are anatomically different to gastropods. Our results show similar results to *P. hermaphrodita* (e.g. Rae et al., 2005), in that *P.* californica does not kill earthworms or insects, even at high doses. Therefore, the use of P. hermaphrodita and P. californica on farms and in gardens poses little risk to non-target organisms.

5. NATURAL VARIATION IN HOST FINDING BEHAVIOUR OF GASTROPOD PARASITIC NEMATODES (*Phasmarhabditis* SPP.) EXPOSED TO ASSOCIATED HOST CUES

5.1. Introduction

Parasitic nematodes use many diverse cues exuded from hosts to ensure successful infection (Lee, 2002). For example, Howardula aoronymphium Welch, 1959, parasitises the mushroom fly (Drosophila falleni Wheeler, 1960) and is attracted to mushroom-derived odorants such as 3-octanone and 1-octen-3-one (Cevallos et al. 2017). The mammalian parasite *Heligmosomoides polygyrus* Dujardin, 1845, is attracted to mouse faeces and compounds such as geranyl acetone and 2-butanone and averted from carbon dioxide (Ruiz et al. 2017). Entomopathogenic nematodes (*Steinernema carpocapsae* and *Heterorhabditis bacteriophora*), which are lethal pathogens of insects, are attracted to different host derived compounds. For example, Hallem et al. (2011) found *S. carpocapsae* was attracted to propanoic acid and hexanal, 2,3-butanedione (as well as others) yet *H. bacteriophora* was only attracted to 1-propanol. The relationships between olfaction of parasitic nematodes and hosts are poorly understood (Cevallos et al. 2017), hence we are attempting to develop a model nematode (Rae, 2017b) to elucidate the molecular nature of host location by parasites. The model proposed is *P. hermaphrodita*. The host cues *P. hermaphrodita* uses to find gastropods have been studied in detail. In agar based chemotaxis assays the nematodes positively chemotax towards slug and snail mucus and faeces (Rae et al., 2006, 2009a; Hapca et al., 2007a,b; Andrus et al. 2018; Andrus & Rae, 2019). They have also been shown to be attracted to alive and dead slugs in soil-based experiments (MacMillan et al., 2009; Nermut' et al., 2012a). Mucus from some slug species is more attractive to *P. hermaphrodita* than others. More specifically, Rae et al. (2009a) showed that *P. hermaphrodita* was

strongly attracted to mucus from slugs such as *Arion subfuscus* but less attracted to *Limax marginatus* and the snail *C. hortensis* (for reasons unknown). Small & Bradford (2008) recorded a selection of behaviours when *P. hermaphrodita* came in contact with mucus from six gastropod species including forward crawling, head thrusting and head waving but observed few differences between species. In order to investigate the specific components of slug mucus the nematodes are attracted to, Andrus et al. (2018) showed that *Phasmarhabditis* nematodes were strongly attracted to hyaluronic acid – a common component of slug mucus, in a dose dependant manner.

The majority of chemotaxis experiments using *P. hermaphrodita* have concentrated on studying DMG0001, which has been used in commercial production since 1994. There is little information about whether there is natural variation in chemoattraction of not just wild strains of *P. hermaphrodita* but any of the 14 other species in the *Phasmarhabditis* genus (*P. bohemica, P. circassica, P. clausilliae, P. meridionalis, P. apuliae, P. bonaquaense, P. californica, P. safricana, P. huizhouensis, P. neopapillosa, P. papillosa, P. kenyaensis, P. zhejiangensis* and *P. tawfiki*) (Tandingan De Ley et al. 2017; Ivanova et al. 2020; Zhang & Liu, 2020; Pieterse et al., 2020). One study (Andrus & Rae, 2019) reported natural variation in chemoattraction of *P. hermaphrodita, P. californica* and *P. neopapillosa* to certain slug species. For example, *P. hermaphrodita* isolates differed in their preference of slug species but *P. neopapillosa* preferred *Arion* sp. However, there is little information about whether these species differ in their response to mucus from a single slug species or other attractants like hyaluronic acid.

To understand whether there is natural variation in the ability of these nematodes to chemotax to slug mucus and associated cues we exposed 9 isolates of *P. hermaphrodita* (including the commercial strain DMG0001), 5 isolates of *P. neopapillosa* and 3 isolates of *P. californica* to mucus from *D. invadens*, as well as two concentrations of hyaluronic acid (1% and 5%). Ultimately, this will unravel whether behavioural mechanisms responsible for host chemoattraction in the *Phasmarhabditis* genus are under selective pressure.

5.2. Materials and Methods

5.2.1. Source of invertebrates

Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita (DMG0002, DMG0003, DMG0005, DMG0007, DMG0008, DMG0009, DMG0010 and DMG0011), *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016) and *P. californica* (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) were grown on White traps for 21 days to the dauer stage and stored in tissue culture flasks until use. *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) was purchased from BASF Agricultural Specialities and stored at 10°C until use. *D. invadens* were collected from Sefton Park in Liverpool and stored in non-airtight plastic boxes lined with moist paper at 15°C until use.

5.2.2. Chemotaxis assay

A chemotaxis assay was used to assess the ability of *Phasmarhabditis* nematodes to locate slug mucus and hyaluronic acid (Rae et al. 2006, 2009a; Andrus et al. 2018). Briefly, 10 cm Petri dishes were half filled with 1.2% technical agar and left to solidify. A 1 cm² piece of Whatman number 1 filter paper was placed 0.5 cm from edge of the Petri dish and 10 μ l of distilled water was added and acted as the control. Another piece of filter paper (same size) was placed equidistant from the control after being used to swab 0.01 g of mucus from adult *D. invadens* (or 10 μ l of 1% or 5% hyaluronic acid was added). Approximately 50 dauer larvae of each *Phasmarhabditis* isolate were added to the middle of each Petri dish. They were then sealed with Parafilm® and stored at 20°C overnight. The following morning the numbers of nematodes that had moved to the control or treated piece of filter paper were quantified (as well as those that remained in the middle). For each isolate of *Phasmarhabditis* three Petri dishes were used to test the response to *D. invadens* mucus or hyaluronic acid (1 or 5%) and each experiment was repeated three times (n = 9 dishes per isolate).

5.2.3. Data analysis

The numbers of *Phasmarhabditis* nematodes found in the mucus or hyaluronic acid (1% or 5%) vs. water was analysed using a Student's *t* test. To understand which *Phasmarhabditis* strain responded strongest to mucus or hyaluronic acid (1 or 5%) the numbers of nematodes found in each treatment from each species was compared using a One-Way ANOVA with Tukey's post hoc test.

5.3. Results

5.3.1. Natural variation in the ability of Phasmarhabditis

nematodes to chemotax to D. invadens mucus

There were significantly more *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001, DMG0003, DMG0005, DMG0007, DMG0008, DMG0009, DMG0010 and DMG0011), *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016) and *P. californica* (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) found in the *D. invadens* mucus compared to the water control (Fig. 5.1) (P<0.05). However, this was not the case for *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0002) as there was no significant difference in the number of nematodes found on each side (Fig. 5.1) (P>0.05).

Of all the *P. hermaphrodita* isolates tested, isolate DMG0010 chemotaxed significantly more to *D. invadens* mucus compared to *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001, DMG0002, DMG0003, DMG0005, DMG0008, DMG0009 and DMG0011) (P<0.05) (Fig. 5.1).

There was no difference in the numbers of *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016) that were found in the *D. invadens* mucus (P>0.05) (Fig. 5.1).

Significantly more *P. californica* (DMG0018) were found in the *D. invadens* mucus than *P. californica* (DMG0019) (P>0.05) (Fig. 5.1), but there was no difference between *P. californica* (DMG0018) and *P. californica* (DMG0017) (P<0.05).



Figure 5.1: The mean number of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (DMG0001, DMG0002, DMG0003, DMG0005, DMG0007, DMG0008, DMG0009, DMG0010 and DMG0011), *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016) and *P. californica* (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) found in filter paper with water (control) (white bars), in the middle of the agar plate (black bars) or in filter paper with 0.01 g *Deroceras invadens* mucus (grey bars). Significant differences between the number of nematodes found in the mucus or water are denoted with * for P<0.05 and ** for P<0.001. Different letters (a or b) denote a significant difference at P<0.05 between the strains of each *Phasmarhabditis* species found in mucus. Bars represent ± one standard error.

5.3.2. Natural variation in the ability of *Phasmarhabditis* nematodes to chemotax to 1% hyaluronic acid

Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita (DMG0001, DMG0002, DMG0007, DMG0008, DMG0009 and DMG0011) responded positively to 1% hyaluronic acid with significantly more nematodes found in the treated filter paper compared to the control (P<0.05) (Fig. 5.2a). However, there was no difference between the numbers of *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0010, DMG0003 and DMG0005) in the 1% hyaluronic acid compared to the water control (P>0.05) (Fig. 5.2a). Although there was no significant difference between the numbers of *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0010) in the mucus and water this strain reacted more to the 1% hyaluronic acid than *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0002, DMG0003 and DMG0008) (P<0.05) (Fig. 5.2a). Significantly more *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012, DMG0013 and DMG0015) were found in the 1% hyaluronic acid compared to the control (P<0.05) (Fig. 5.2a) however, there was no significant difference between the numbers of *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0014 and DMG0016) in the hyaluronic acid or water control (P>0.05) (Fig. 5.2a). Of the *P. neopapillosa* strains tested, significantly more *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012) were found in the 1% hyaluronic acid than *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0016) (P <0.05) (Fig. 5.2a). There was no difference between the numbers of *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0013, DMG0014 and DMG0015) found in 1% hyaluronic acid (P>0.05) (Fig. 5.2a).

Only *P. californica* (DMG0018) significantly chemotaxed to 1% hyaluronic acid compared to water (P<0.05) (Fig. 5.2a). There was no difference between the numbers of *P. californica* (DMG0017 and DMG0019) found on each side (P>0.05) (Fig. 5.2a). There was no difference in the numbers of *P. californica* (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) found in the 1% hyaluronic acid (P>0.05) (Fig. 5.2a).





Figure 5.2: The mean number of Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita (DMG0001, DMG0002, DMG0003, DMG0005, DMG0007, DMG0008, DMG0009, DMG0010 and DMG0011), P. neopapillosa (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014, DMG0015 and DMG0016) and P. californica (DMG0017, DMG0018 and DMG0019) found in filter paper with water (control) (white bars), in the middle of the agar plate (black bars) or in 1% (a) or 5% (b) hyaluronic acid (grey bars). Significant differences between the number of nematodes found in hyaluronic acid or water are denoted with * for P<0.05 and ** for P<0.001. Different letters (a or b) denote a significant difference at P<0.05 between the strains of each *Phasmarhabditis* species found in hyaluronic acid. Bars represent \pm one standard error.

5.3.3. Natural variation in the ability of *Phasmarhabditis* nematodes to chemotax to 5% hyaluronic acid

When exposed to 5% hyaluronic acid all isolates of all *Phasmarhabditis* species tested were found significantly more in the hyaluronic acid compared to the water control (P<0.05) (Fig. 5.2b).

Significantly more *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0007) were found in 5% hyaluronic acid compared to *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0002, DMG0003, DMG0008 and DMG0011) (P<0.05) (Fig. 5.2b). Also, there were significantly more *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0009) found in the 5% hyaluronic acid than *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0002 and DMG0011) (P<0.05) (Fig. 5.2b).

From the *P. neopapillosa* isolates tested strain DMG0015 was found significantly more in the 5% hyaluronic acid compared to the others (DMG0012, DMG0013, DMG0014 and DMG0016) (P<0.05) (Fig. 5.2b).

This was also the case with the *P. californica* isolates tested where one strain (DMG0017) was found significantly more in the 5% hyaluronic acid compared to the others (DMG0018 and DMG0019) (P<0.01) (Fig. 5.2b).

5.4. Discussion

When exposed to mucus from *D. invadens, P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0010) and *P. californica* (DMG0018) were found significantly more in *D. invadens* mucus than the other strains tested, suggesting they are perhaps better at finding hosts. There was also natural variation in chemotaxis observed when we repeated the experiments with hyaluronic acid (1% and 5%), which is a common attractant for other parasites such as the trematode *Acanthostomum brauni* Mañé-Garzón & Gil, 1961 and the protozoan *Plasmodium falciparum* Welch, 1897 (Haas & Ostrowskide de Núñez, 1988; Beeson et al., 2000). At 1% hyaluronic acid significantly more *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0010), *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0012) and *P. californica* (DMG0018) were found in the attractant than the other strains of the same genus. When given the choice of 5% hyaluronic acid or water, *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0007), *P. neopapillosa* (DMG0017) were found significantly more in

the attractant than other strains of the same genus. Natural variation in chemoattraction has been shown in parasitic and genetic model nematodes. For example, Laznik & Trdan (2013) demonstrated differences in attraction to damaged maize derived β -caryophyllene by *H. bacteriophora* strain D54 and *S. carpocapsae* B49 but *S. kraussei* C46 only showed weak attraction and *S. feltiae* (two strains) exhibited no attraction. Strains of *C. elegans* differ in their evasion response when exposed to the pathogen *Bacillus thuringiensis* (Schulenburg & Müller, 2004). Also, Hong et al. (2008) reported natural variation in chemotaxis of 19 strains of the scarab beetle associated nematode *Pristionchus pacificus* Sommer, Carta, Kim & Sternberg, 1996, exposed to insect pheromones *E*-11-tetradecenyl acetate (EDTA) and *Z*-7tetradece-2-one (ZTDO). Similarly, McGaughran et al. (2013) reported significant variation in chemoattraction of 21 *P. pacificus* strains to organic compounds, beetle washes and live beetles from several island locations.

Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita (DMG0001) has been commercially produced since 1994, fed on a diet of the bacterium *M. osloensis* (Rae et al., 2007). This strain is lethal to pestiferous gastropods such as *D. invadens* (Williams & Rae, 2015) yet in these experiments it did not respond as well as some wild isolates to slug mucus. This is in contrast to previous research (Rae et al., 2009a) that used the same assay with the same strain and slug species and found that approximately 40% of the nematodes graduated towards the mucus. Perhaps over 10 years of being grown in industrial fermenters the chemotactic response of *P. hermaphrodita* has diminished or perhaps the population of *D. invadens* used in this study (collected from Liverpool) were less attractive than those from Aberdeen (for some unknown reason)? Nevertheless, by taking our approach and testing chemotaxis behaviour, strains with superior host finding behaviour could be collected and developed as biological control agents.

The relationships between olfaction of parasitic nematodes and hosts warrants further attention (Cevallos et al., 2017). This could be addressed using the proposed model nematode *P. hermaphrodita*. Although understudied in terms of genetics and genomics it has a plethora of attributes that make it an excellent model for olfaction of parasitic nematodes. First, it can be isolated easily facilitating analysis of natural variation at the inter and intra species level. Second, it is a facultative parasite yet can be kept in culture on agar plates or under 'semi-natural' conditions fed on rotting slug (Andrus & Rae, 2018). Third, there are multiple studies, inspired by chemoattraction work by C. elegans (e.g. Bargmann et al., 1993), examining the olfactory response of P. hermaphrodita (and closely related Phasmarhabditis species) towards slug mucus (Rae et al., 2006; 2009a; Hapca et al., 2007a,b; Andrus & Rae, 2019) and snail mucus (Andrus et al., 2018) using agar plates and in more realistic soil conditions (Nermut' et al., 2012a; MacMillan et al., 2009). Specific components of slug mucus, e.g. hyaluronic acid, have been shown to be strong attractants to these nematodes (Andrus et al., 2018; this study), which will allow in-depth analysis of how this compound can affect olfaction at a neurobiological and genomic level. Interestingly, there are similarities in the genetic mechanisms C. elegans and P. pacificus use to find food and hosts, respectively as they both rely on the protein kinase EGL-4 (Hong et al., 2008; Kroetz et al., 2012). Chemoattraction in *P. hermaphrodita* towards snail mucus was enhanced by exogenous exposure to cyclic guanosine monophosphate (GMP), which activates EGL-4 (Andrus et al., 2018). Therefore, we believe P. hermaphrodita (and other Phasmarhabditis nematodes) could be used as a parasitic comparison to closely related non-parasitic species such as C. elegans and P. pacificus to examine the evolution of parasitic behaviours at the molecular and neurobiological level.

6. The effect of sertraline,

HALOPERIDOL AND APOMORPHINE ON THE BEHAVIOURAL MANIPULATION OF SLUGS (*D. invadens*) BY THE NEMATODE *P. hermaphrodita*

6.1. Introduction

The ability to manipulate the behaviour of hosts by parasites is common across the tree of life (Moore, 2002; Hughes et al., 2012). How parasites change the behaviour of hosts can be broadly split into two main types: those that coerce intermediate hosts to move into areas where they are more likely to come in contact with their definitive host, and those that compel their host to migrate to a habitat that will increase dispersal of offspring (Hughes & Libersat, 2019). The trematode *Leucochloridium paradoxum* Carus, 1835, is a good example of the former. *L. paradoxum* infects snails (*Succinea* spp.) and makes them less photophobic (as well as producing multi-coloured, pulsating tentacles) and more likely to be eaten by their definitive host - birds. The trematode then reproduces in the bird's stomach and eggs are expelled with faeces and eaten by more snails (Wesolowska & Wesolowski, 2013). In contrast, the gypsy moth multicapsid nuclear polyhedrosis virus infects gypsy moths (*Lymantria dispar* Linnaeus, 1758) and makes them climb to the top of trees where they will die and the virus replicates and spreads viral particles across the forest floor to infect more caterpillars (Hoover et al., 2011).

Although there are many other examples of viruses, trematodes, protozoa and fungi that influence host behaviour (Hughes et al., 2012; Moore, 2002) there are only a handful of other examples of metazoans such as members of the Nematoda that can alter the behaviour of hosts. Recently, it was shown *P. hermaphrodita* has an unusual ability to change the behaviour of their slug hosts (Morris et al., 2018).

Specifically, many slug species (D. reticulatum, D. invadens, A. ater, A. subfuscus and A. hortensis) avoid areas where P. hermaphrodita has been applied (Wilson et al., 1999; Wynne et al., 2016; Morris et al., 2018); however, when infection by the nematode does occur it alters slug behaviour in numerous ways. Infected slugs are slower (Bailey et al., 2003), their feeding is inhibited (Glen et al., 2000), they are unattractive to predatory beetles (Foltan & Puza, 2009) and they move down into soil to die (Pechova & Foltan, 2008). The most striking example of host behavioural manipulation by *P. hermaphrodita*, which cannot be explained simply as a symptom of malaise, is the phenomenon where infected slugs of several species (D. invadens, A. hortensis and A. subfuscus) are attracted to areas where P. hermaphrodita has been applied (Morris et al., 2018). The adaptive reason for this behavioural manipulation is unknown but it is speculated that by moving the slug towards areas with more nematodes this increases the chances of the slug dying and therefore providing food for the nematode to complete its life cycle. This study also showed that uninfected D. invadens fed fluoxetine (which increases serotonin levels) were not averted by the nematodes, and were recorded more often on areas with P. hermaphrodita. Conversely, slugs infected with P. hermaphrodita and fed cyproheptadine (reduces serotonin levels) were no longer attracted to the side with P. hermaphrodita. This research showed manipulation of biogenic amines in slugs can produce similar behavioural phenotypes as those caused by P. hermaphrodita infection (Morris et al., 2018). We sought to continue this research by examining further the effects of drugs that affect serotonin and dopamine signalling would have on the behavioural manipulation of *D. invadens* when infected with *P. hermaphrodita*. Ultimately, this approach will allow an insight into the molecular mechanism these nematodes have evolved to control gastropod behaviour through pharmacological manipulation.

6.2. Materials and Methods

6.2.1. Source and maintenance of invertebrates

Deroceras invadens were collected from greenhouses at LJMU and placed in nonairtight plastic boxes lined with moist tissue paper, fed lettuce *ad libitum* and stored at 15°C. Slugs were kept for a minimum of 7 days before use to ensure the slugs were not naturally infected with *P. hermaphrodita*. *P. hermaphrodita* (Nemaslug®) was purchased from BASF-Agricultural Specialties and stored at 15°C until use.

6.2.2. Assessing the behaviour of infected and uninfected *D*. *invadens*

The behaviour of *D. invadens* when exposed to *P. hermaphrodita* was monitored using a standard soil-based assay (Wilson et al., 1999; Wynne et al., 2016; Morris et al., 2018). Briefly, 100 grams of sterile loam soil (21% water content) was added to separate plastic boxes (24 x 9 x 6 cm). Copper tape was placed around the side of each box to ensure the slugs remained on the soil. To one side (12 x 9 cm) 5 ml of water was evenly applied over the soil surface and acted as the control. To the other side, 120 P. hermaphrodita per cm² were added in 5 ml of water. Phasmarhabditis *hermaphrodita* was applied to the treatment side at 120 nematodes per cm^2 as this was the dose that slugs consistently avoided in previous studies (Wilson et al., 1999; Wynne et al., 2016; Morris et al., 2018). Two 4.5 cm diameter pieces of bread were placed on either side of the box. Three millilitres of 10 μ M sertraline, 10 µM apomorphine or 10 µM haloperidol (drugs obtained from Sigma-Aldrich, UK, and dissolved in distilled water) were applied to each piece of bread. The concentration of 10 µM for the drugs was used based on studies by Morris et al. (2018). Five *D. invadens* (mean weight \pm SE = 0.21 \pm 0.004 g, n = 270) were added to the middle of the box, sealed and they were stored at 20°C. Every 24 hours for 4 days the numbers of D. invadens were recorded on the nematode and water side and were then placed back in the middle of the box. The experiment consisted of three boxes and the entire experiment was repeated three times (n = 9)replicate boxes; n = 45 slugs). This experiment was also repeated with *D. invadens* previously infected with *P. hermaphrodita*. To infect the slugs, 10 *D. invadens* were

added to five separate plastic boxes (24 x 9 x 6 cm) filled with 100 grams of soil. *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* was applied to the entire soil surface at the standard field application rate of 30 nematodes per cm² (Wilson et al., 1994) and slugs were exposed for 5 days at 15°C, which has been shown to be a suitable time and number of nematodes to ensure infection (Wilson et al., 1993; Tan & Grewal, 2001a; Morris et al., 2018). After 5 days the slugs were used in the same experimental set-up outlined above.

6.2.3. Data analysis

A two-way repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to compare the numbers of slugs found on the control and nematode side on days 1, 2, 3 and 4.

6.3. Results

When fed sertraline and apomorphine *D. invadens* did not avoid *P. hermaphrodita* and were found significantly more on the nematode side (P<0.05) (Fig. 6.1). In contrast, ingestion of haloperidol made slugs avoid *P. hermaphrodita* with significantly more slugs found on the water side compared to the nematode side (P<0.05)(Fig. 6.1).

Deroceras invadens previously infected with *P. hermaphrodita* fed sertraline and apomorphine were found significantly more on the nematode side (P<0.05)(Fig. 6.1). However, when *D. invadens* infected with *P. hermaphrodita* were fed haloperidol there was no significant difference between the numbers of slugs recorded on the nematode and control sides (P>0.05) (Fig. 6.1).



Figure 6.1: The mean number of uninfected slugs (*Deroceras invadens*) found on the control (water) side (black bars) and the side with *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (white bars) on days 1, 2, 3 and 4. Slugs were fed 10 μ M sertraline (a), 10 μ M apomorphine (b) or 10 μ M haloperidol (c). Slugs pre-infected with *P. hermaphrodita* were fed 10 μ M sertraline (d), 10 μ M apomorphine (e) or 10 μ M haloperidol (f). Significant differences between the number of nematodes on the control and treatment side at *p* < 0.05 are denoted by * and at *p* < 0.001 denoted by **. Bars represent ± one st. error.

6.4. Discussion

Influencing levels of biogenic amines to manipulate the behaviour of hosts is a successful mechanism used by several parasites. For example, the protozoan parasite *Toxoplasma gondii* Nicolle & Manceaux, 1908, which can change the behaviour of rodents making them less photophobic and reducing their fear of cats (their definitive hosts) (Webster, 1994), has the genetic machinery to make dopamine (Gaskell et al., 2009). Inhibition of dopamine through application of haloperidol in infected rats reduces their parasite-induced behaviours (Webster et al., 2006). Similarly, acanthocephalan worms (*Pomphorhynchus* spp.) that infect amphipods makes them congregate at the surface of water to increase the likelihood of being eaten by birds (their definitive host) by altering serotonin levels (Jacquin et al., 2014; Tain et al., 2006). Injection of serotonin in uninfected amphipods makes them move to the water surface - similar to their parasite induced behaviour, whereas untreated amphipods avoid the water surface (Tain et al., 2006). It would be interesting

if similar mechanisms of host manipulation occur between P. hermaphrodita and slug hosts, with *P. hermaphrodita* altering slug behaviour to cause death, allowing nematodes to use the cadaver as an immediate source of food and somewhere to reproduce (rather than remaining inside the slug and witing for it to die termed 'necromeny'). We believe that this manipulation behaviour is strongly influenced by levels of serotonin and dopamine. The reasons are four-fold. First, in accordance with Morris et al. (2018) who showed uninfected D. invadens fed fluoxetine (which prevents re-uptake of serotonin in cells) were found more on the P. hermaphrodita side; we showed that sertraline (another Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitor) produces the same nematode attraction behaviour. Second, uninfected D. invadens fed apomorphine (which activates dopamine receptors) no longer were averted from *P. hermaphrodita* and were found in similar numbers on each side - and were even attracted to the nematode side. Third, application of haloperidol to infected slugs (which should graduate to the nematode side) were no longer attracted to the nematodes, presumably as dopamine signalling was antagonised. Fourth, feeding infected slugs (which will move to the side with *P. hermaphrodita*) with cyproheptadine (which antagonises serotonin signalling) makes them no longer attracted to the nematodes. Therefore, we believe the results of this study and that of Morris et al. (2018) strongly implicate the influence of biogenic amines in the behavioural manipulation of *D. invadens* by *P. hermaphrodita*.

7. CONCLUSIONS

The results from this thesis have clearly demonstrated there is ample opportunity for developing and formulating other members of the *Phasmarhabditis* genus as biological agents to control slugs in a superior manner to *P. hermaphrodita* DMG0001. From Chapter 2, several wild strains of *P. hermaphrodita* were shown to be more pathogenic than *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) to slugs, and this was also shown for the closely related species *P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica* (Chapter 3). As well as monitoring pathogenicity, it was shown from these studies that there are strains of *Phasmarhabditis* that are more efficient at responding to host cues such as *D. invadens* mucus and 1% and 5% hyaluronic acid (Chapter 5) than *P. hermaphrodita* (DMG0001) – these strains could also be used as superior biological control agents, posing no risk to non-target organisms such as earthworms and insects (Chapter 4) and they have the unusual ability to affect the behaviour of slugs (Chapter 6).

Ultimately, as metaldehyde is being banned for use in the UK by 2022, the only alternative control method of slugs are nematodes from the genus *Phasmarhabditis*. As the current strain has become progressively poorer at controlling slugs, new strains and species are needed in order to control slug damage. This thesis lays a blueprint for which species show the most potential, not just in terms of pathogenic ability but also in host seeking. At the time of writing, BASF (who co-fund this project) plan on releasing "Nemaslug 2" in spring 2022. This new product utilises *P. californica* based on results obtained from this work.

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 1. HOST RANGE OF *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*.

Gastropod	Species	Susceptible to P.hermaphrodita?	Relationship	Reference
Slug	Deroceras reticulatum	Yes	Parasitic	Wilson et al. (1993); Rae et al. (2009)
	Deroceras panormitanum	Yes	Parasitic	Wilson et al. (1993); Rae et al. (2009)
	Deroceras laeve	Yes	Parasitic	Grewal et al. (2003b)
	Limax maximus	No	Necromenic	Grewal et al. (2003b); Rae et al. 2009
	Limax pseudoflavus	No	Necromenic	Rae et al. (2008)
	Luimax marginatus	No	Necromenic	Rae et al. (2009a)
	Ambigolimax valentianus	No	Necromenic	Dankowska (2006); Ester et al. (2003c)
	Arion ater	Only juveniles	Parasitic/Necromenic	Wilson et al. (1993); Rae et al. (2009a)
	Arion silvaticus	Yes	Parasitic	Wilson et al. (1993)
	Arion intermedus	Yes	Parasitic	Wilson et al. (1993)
	Arion distinctus	Yes	Parasitic	Wilson et al. (1993); Iglesias and Speiser (2001)
	Arion lustanicus	Only juveniles	Parasitic/Necromenic	Speiser et al. (2001); Grimm (2002); Glen et al. (2000)
	Arion subfuscus	No	Necromenic	Grewal et al. (2003b); Rae et al. (2009b)
	Arion hortensis	No	Necromenic	Iglesias and Speiser (2001); Grewal et al. (2003b)
	Arion fasciatus	Yes	Parasitic	Antzée-Hyliseth et al. (2020)
	Arion vulgaris	No	Necromenic	Antzée-Hyliseth et al. (2020)
	Geomalacus maculosus	No	Necromenic	Carnaghi et al. (2017)
	Tandonia sowerbyi	Yes	Parasitic	Wilson et al. (1993); Rae et al. (2009)
	Tandonia budapestensis	Yes	Parasitic	Wilson et al. (1993)
	Milax gagates	Yes	Parasitic	Rae et al. (2008, 2009a)
	Leidyula floridana	Yes	Parasitic	Grewal et al. (2003b)
Snail	Cornu aspersum	Only juveniles	Parasitic/Necromenic	Glen et al. (1996); Rae et al. (2009a)
	Monacha cantiana	Yes	Parasitic	Wilson et al. (2000)
	Cepaea hortensis	Yes/No	Parasitic/Necromenic	Wilson et al. (2000); Rae et al. (2009a)
	Cepaea nemoralis	No	Necromenic	Wilson et al. (2000); Williams and Rae (2016)
	Theba pisana	Yes	Parasitic	Coupland (1995); Tandingan De Ley et al. (2020)
	Cochlicella acuta	Yes	Parasitic	Coupland (1995)
	Cernuella virgata	Yes	Parasitic	Coupland (1995)
	Arianta arbustorum	No	Necromenic	Rae (2018);Antzée-Hyliseth et al. (2020)
	Lymnaea stagnalis	Yes/No	Parasitic/Necromenic	Morley and Morrit (2006); Whitaker and Rae (2015)
	Physa fontinalis	No	Necromenic	Morley and Morrit (2006)
	Pomatias elegans	No	Necromenic	Wilson et al. (2000)
	Oxychilus helveticus	No	Necromenic	Wilson et al. (2000)
	Clausilia bidentata	No	Necromenic	Wilson et al. (2000)
	Discus rotundatus	No	Necromenic	Wilson et al. (2000)
	Lissachatina fulica	No	Parasitic/Necromenic	Williams and Rae (2015); Mc Donnell et al. (2018a)
	Bithynia tentaculata	No	Necromenic	Whitaker and Rae (2015)
	Planorbarius corneus	No	Necromenic	Whitaker and Rae (2015)
	Bıomphalaria pfeifferi	Yes	Parasitic	Okonjo et al. (2015)
	Biomphalaria alexandrina	Yes	Parasitic	Abou-Elnour et al. (2015)
	Pomacea canaliculata	Yes	Parasitic/Necromenic	Montanari et al. (2000)

Table 7.1: Host range of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*.

REFERENCES

Abou-Elnour, B.M., El-Wahab El-Emam, M.A., Mahmoud, M.B., Ibrahim, W.L. & Youssef, A.A. (2015) Alternations in parasitological, biochemical and molecular parameters of *Biomphalaria* snails intermediate host of *Schistosoma mansoni*, induced post exposure to the proposed snail biocontrol agent *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* nematode. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Disease*. 5 (12), 957-963.

ADAS (2010) *A review of slug control in winter cereal and oilseed rape*. Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA). Report number: PS2803.

Ahmed, K.S.D., Stephens, C., Bistline-East, A., Williams, C.D., Mc Donnell, R.J., Carnaghi, M., Huallacháin, D.O. & Gormally, M.J. (2019) Biological control of pestiferous slugs using *Tetanocera elata* (Fabricius) (Diptera: Sciomyzidae): larval behaviour and feeding on slugs exposed to *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Schneider, 1859). *Biological Control*. 135, 1-8.

An, R., Sreevatsan, S. & Grewal, P.S. (2008) *Moraxella osloensis* gene expression in the slug host *Deroceras reticulatum*. *BMC Microbiology*. 8 (19). Available from: doi:10.1186/1471-2180-8-19

Andrassy, I. (1983) *A Taxonomic Review of the Sub-order Rhabditina (Nematoda: Secernentae)*. Outre-Mer, Paris, Office de la Recherche Scientifique et Technique. Andrus, P. & Rae, R. (2018) Development of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (and members of the *Phasmarhabditis* genus) as new genetic model nematodes to study the genetic basis of parasitism. *Journal of Helminthology*. 93 (3), 319-331.

Andrus, P. & Rae, R. (2019) Natural variation in chemoattraction in the gastropod parasitic nematodes *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*, *P. neopapillosa* and *P. californica*. *Nematology*. 21 (5), 479-488.

Andrus, P., Ingle, O., Coleman, T. & Rae, R. (2018) Gastropod parasitic nematodes (*Phasmarhabditis* sp.) are attracted to hyaluronic acid in snail mucus by cGMP signalling. *Journal of Helminthology*. 94 (e9). Available from: doi:10.1017/S0022149X18000986.

Antzée-Hyliseth, H., Trandem, N., Torp, T. & Haukeland, S. (2020) Prevalence and parasite load of nematodes and trematodes in an invasive slug and its susceptibility to a slug parasitic nematode compared to native gastropods. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*. 173. Available from: doi: 10.1016/j.jip.2020.107372.

Askary, T.H. (2010) Nematodes as Biological Control Agents. In: Lichtfouse E. (eds) Sociology, Organic Farming, Climate Change and Soil Science. Sustainable Agriculture Reviews, vol 3. Springer, Dordrecht.

Azzam, K.M. (2003) Description of the nematode *Phasmarhabditis tawfiki* n. sp. isolated from Egyptian terrestrial snails and slugs. *Journal of Egyptian German Society of Zoology*. 42D, 79-88.

Azzam, K.M. & Tawfiki, M.F.S. (2003) Capability of the nematode *Phasmarhabditis tawfiki* Azzam to infect some snails, slugs and insects larvae in the laboratory. *Egyptian German Society Journal of Zoology*. 42D, 27-32.

Bai, X., Adams, B.J., Ciche, T.A., Clifton, S., Gaugler, R., Kim, K-S., Spieth, J., Sternberg, P.W., Wilson, R.K. & Grewal, P.S. (2013) A lover and a fighter: the genome sequence of an Entomopathogenic nematode *Heterorhabditis bacteriophora*. *PLoS One*. 8(7). Available from: doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0069618

Bailey, S.E.R. (2002) Molluscicidal baits for control of terrestrial gastropods. In:Barker, G.M. (ed.) *Molluscs as Crop Pests*. Wallingford, UK, CABI Publishing, pp. 33-54.

Bailey, S.E.R., Cairns, A., Latham, R., Abdel Kasi, M. & Manning, P. (2003) Onset

of immobilization on the slug *Deroceras reticulatum* Müller parasitized by the nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* Schneider. In: Dussart, G. (ed.) *Slugs and Snails: Agricultural, Veterinary and Environmental Perspectives: British Crop Protection Council (BCPC) Symposium, 8-9 September 2003, Kent, UK.* British Crop Protection Council. pp. 215-220.

Bargmann, C.I., Hartwieg, E. & Horvitz, H.R. (1993) Odorant-selective genes and neurons mediate olfaction in *C. elegans*. *Cell*. 74 (3), 515-527.

Barker, G.M. (2002) Molluscs as Crop Pests. Wallingford, CABI Publishing.

Beeson, J.G., Rogerson, S.J., Cooke, B.M., Reeder, J.C., Chai, W., Lawson, A.M., Molyneux, M.E. & Brown, G.V. (2000) Adhesion of *Plasmodium falciparum*-infected erythrocytes to hyaluronic acid in placental malaria. *Nature Medicine*. 6 (1), 86-90.

Bélair, G., Simard, L. & Dionne, J. (2013) Canadian entomopathogenic nematode isolates virulence against black cutworm (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae). *Phytoprotection.* 93 (1), 43-46.

Blaxter, M.L., de Ley, P., Garey, J.R., Liu, L.X., Scheldeman, P., Vierstraete, A., Vanfleteren, J.R., Mackey, L.Y., Dorris, M., Frisse, L.M., Vida, J.T. & Thomas, W.K. (1998) A molecular evolutionary framework for the phylum Nematoda. *Nature*. 392, 71-75.

Booze, T.F. & Oehme F.W. (1986) An investigation of metaldehyde and acetaldehyde toxicities in dogs. *Fundamental and Applied Toxicology*. 6 (3), 440-446.

Bradley, N.C. & Wiel, R.R. (1999) *The Nature and Properties of Soil*. Upper Saddle River, NJ, Prentice Hall.

Brooks, A.S., Wilcox, A., Cook, R.T., James, K.L. & Crook, M.J. (2006) The use of

an alternative food source (red clover) as a means of reducing slug pest damage to winter wheat: towards field implementation. *Pest Management Science*. 62 (3), 252-262.

Brophy, T., Howe, D.K., Denver, D.R. & Luong, L.T. (2020) First report of a gastropod parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis californica* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) in Alberta, Canada. *Journal of Nematology*. 52, 1-2.

Brown, A. P., Barker, A., Hopkins, A. & Nelson, D. (2011b) Application of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nemaslug) to broad acre crops. *International Organization for Biological and Integrated Control of Noxious Animals and Plants. IOBC/WPRS Bulletin*, pp. 99-104.

Brown, F.D., D'Anna, I. & Sommer, R.J. (2011a) Host-finding behaviour in the nematode *Pristionchus pacificus*. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B*. 278 (1722) 3260-3269.

Cameron, R. (2009) Are non-native gastropods a threat to endangered lichens? *The Canadian Field-Naturalist*. 123 (2), 169-171.

Carius, H.J., Little, T.J. & Ebert, D. (2001) Genetic variation in a host-parasite association: Potential for coevolution and frequency-dependent selection. *Evolution*. 55 (6), 1136-1145.

Carnaghi, M., Rae, R., Tandingan De Ley, I., Johnston, E., Kindermann, G., McDonnell, R., O'Hanlon, A., Reich, I., Sheahan, J., Williams, C.D. & Gormally, M.J. (2017) Nematode associates and susceptibility of a protected slug (*Geomalacus maculosus*) to four biocontrol nematodes. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 27 (2), 294-299.

Castle, G.D., Mills, G.A., Gravell, A., Jones, L., Townsend, I., Cameron, D.G. & Fones, G.R. (2017) Review of the molluscicide metaldehyde in the environment. *Environmental Science: Water Research Technology*. 3 (3), 415-428.

Cevallos, J.A., Okubo, R.P., Perlman, S.J. & Hallem, E.A. (2017) Olfactory preferences of the parasitic nematode *Howardula aoronymphium* and its insect host *Drosophila falleni*. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*. 43 (4), 362-373.

Chaston, J.M., Suen, G., Tucker, S.L., Andersen, A.W., Bhasin, A., Bode, E., Bode, H.B., Brachman, A.O., Cowles, C.E., Cowles, K.N., Darby, C., de Leon, L. Drace, K., Du, Z., Givaudan, A., Herbert Tran, E.E., Jewell, K.A., Knack, J.J., Krasomil-Osterfeld, K.C., Kukor, R., Lanois, A., Latreille, P., Leimgruber, N.K., Lipke, C.M., Liu, R. Lu, X., Martens, E.C. Marri, P.R., Medigue, C., Menard, M.L., Miller, N.M., Morales-Soto, N., Norton, S., Ogier, J-C., Orchard, S.S., Park, D., Park, Y., Qurollo, B.A. Renneckar, Sugar, D., Richards, G.R. Rouy, Z., Slominski, B., Slominski, K., Snyder, H., Tjaden, B.C., van der Hoeven , R., Welch, R.D., Wheeler, C., Xiang, B., Barbazuk, B., Gaudriault, S., Goodner, B., Slater, S.C. & Forst, S. (2011) The entomopathogenic bacterial endosymbionts *Xenorhabdus* and *Photorhabdus*: convergent lifestyles from divergent genomes. *PLoS One*. 6 (11). Available from: doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0027909.

Cope, R.B., White, K.S., More, E., Holmes, E. Nair, A., Chauvin, P. & Oncken, A. (2006) Exposure to treatment interval and clinical severity in canine poisoning: a retrospective analysis at a Portland veterinary emergency center. *Journal of Veterinary Pharmacology and Therapeutics*. 29 (3), 233-236.

Côté, M., Ferron, J. & Gagnon, R. (2005) Invertebrate predation of post dispersal seeds and juvenile seedlings of black spruce (*Picea mariana*) in boreal forest of eastern Canada. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*. 35 (3), 674-681.

Coupland, J.B. (1995) Susceptibility of helicid snails to isolates of the nematode *Phasmarhabitis hermaphrodita* from southern France. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*. 66, 207-208.

Cowlishaw, R., Andrus, P. & Rae, R. (2020) An investigation into nematodes encapsulated in shells of wild, farmed and museum specimens of *Cornu aspersum* and *Helix pomatia*. *Journal of Conchology*. 43, 1-8.

Curtis, V.A. (2014) Infection-avoidance behaviour in humans and other animals. *Trends in Immunology*. 35 (10), 457-464.

Cutler, J., Williamson, S.M. & Rae, R. (2019) The effect of sertraline, haloperidol and apomorphine on the behavioural manipulation of slugs (*Deroceras invadens*) by the nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Behavioural Processes*. 165, 1-3.

Cutler, J. & Rae, R. (2020) Pathogenicity of wild and commercial *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* exposed to the pestiferous slug *Deroceras invadens*. *Journal of Inverte-brate Pathology*.174. Available from: doi.org/10.1016/j.jip.2020.107435.

Cutler, J. & Rae, R. (2021) Natural variation in host-finding behaviour of gastropod parasitic nematodes (*Phasmarhabditis* spp.) exposed to host-associated cues. *Journal of Helminthology*. 95. Available from: doi.org/10.1017/S0022149X20000401.

Dankowska, E. (2006) Laboratory studies on the use of a nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Schneider) in slug control. *Folia Malacologica*. 14, 61-62.

DeFrancesco, J.T., Fisher, G.C. & Horton, R.N. (1996) Gray garden slug and grass seed production: populations in relation to postharvest residue management. *Proceedings of the Pacific Northwest Insect Management Conference, Portland, Oregon.* 69-71.

DeNardo, E.A.B., Sindermann, A.B., Grewal, S.K. & Grewal, P.S. (2004) Nonsusceptibility of earthworm *Eisenia fetida* to the rhabditid nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*, a biological agent of slugs. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 14 (1), 93-98. Dhaliwal, G.S., Jindal, V. & Dhawan, A.K. (2010) Insect pest problems and crop losses: changing trends. *Indian Journal of Ecology*. 37 (1), 1-7.

Dillman, A.R., Macchietto, M., Porter, C.F., Rogers, A., Williams, B., Antoshechkin, I., Lee, M-M., Goodwin, Z., Lu, X., Lewis, E.E., Goodrich-Blair, H., Stock, S.P., Adams, B.J., Sternberg, P.W. & Mortazavi, A. (2015) Comparative genomics of *Steinernema* reveals deeply conserved gene regulatory networks. *Genome Biology*. 16 (200). Available from: doi. 10.1186/s13059-015-0746-6.

Dirksen, P., Arnaud Marsh, S., Braker, I., Heitland, N., Wagner, S., Nakad, R., Mader, S., Petersen, C., Kowallik, V., Rosenstiel, P., Felix, M.A. & Schulenburg, H. (2016) The native microbiome of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*: gateway to a new host-microbiome model. *BMC Biology*. 14 (38). Available from: doi: 10.1186/s12915-016-0258-1.

Dörler, D., Scheucher, A. & Zaller, J.G. (2019) Efficacy of chemical and biological slug control measures in response to watering and earthworms. *Scientific Reports*.
9. Available from: doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-39585-5.

Duval, D.M. (1972) A record of slug movements in late summer. *Journal of Conchology*. 27, 505-508.

Edwards, C.A. & Lofty, JR. (1977) *Biology of Earthworms*. London, Chapman and Hall.

Egorov, Y.G. (1960) Biology of *Muellerius capullaris*. Trudy NauchnoIssleovatel-Skogo Veterinarnogo Instituta Minsk. 1, 160-170.

Ehlers, R-U. & Shapiro-Ilan, D.I. (2005) Mass production of entomopathogenic nematodes. In: Grewal, P.S., Ehlers, R-U. & Shapiro-Ilan, D. (eds.) *Nematodes as*

biological control agents. Wallingford, UK, CABI Publishing, pp. 65-79.

El-Danasoury, H. & Iglesias-Pineiro, J. (2017) Performance of the slug parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* under predicted conditions of winter warming. *Journal of Pesticide Science*. 42 (2), 62-66.

Ester, A. & Geelen, P.M.T.M. (1996) Integrated control of slugs in a sugar beet crop growing in a rye cover crop. In: Henderson, I.F. (ed.) *Slug and snails pests in agriculture: British Crop Protection Council Monograph,* 24-26 *September 1996, Kent, UK.* pp. 445-450.

Ester, A., Rozen Van, K. & Molendijk, L.P.G. (2003a) Field experiments using the rhabditid nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* or salt as control measures against slugs in green asparagus. *Crop Protection.* 22 (5), 689-695.

Ester, A., Huiting, H.F., Molendijk, L.P.G. & Vlaswinkel, M.E.T. (2003b) The rhabditid nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* Schneider as a potential biological agent to control field slugs *Deroceras reticulatum* (Müller) in Brussels sprouts. In: Dussart, G. (ed.) *Slugs and Snails: Agricultural, Veterinary and Environmental Perspectives: British Crop Protection Council (BCPC) Symposium, 8-9 September 2003, Kent, UK.* British Crop Protection Council. pp. 313-318.

Ester, A., Rozen Van, K. & Hazendonk, A. (2003c) Efficacy of pesticides to control *Lehmannia valentiana* (Férussac) in orchids (*Cymbidium*) in greenhouse experiments In: Dussart, G. (ed.) *Slugs and Snails: Agricultural, Veterinary and Environmental Perspectives: British Crop Protection Council (BCPC) Symposium, 8-9 September 2003, Kent, UK.* British Crop Protection Council. pp. 89-94.

Ester, A. & Wilson, M.J. (2005) Application of slug parasitic nematodes. In: Grewal, P.S., Ehlers, R.U. & Shapiro-Ilan, D.I. (eds.) *Nematodes as biocontrol agents*. Wallingford, UK, CABI Publishing, pp.431-444.

Feeny, P. (1992) Evolution of plant chemical defense against herbivores pp 1-35. In Herbivores: their interactions with secondary plant metabolites (Eds. Rosenthal, G.A. and M.R. Berenbaum). Academic Press, New York, 493 pp.

FERA (2016) http://pusstats.fera.defra.gov.uk/myindex.cfm, Accessed April 2020.

Fiera, C. (2014) Detection of food in the gut content of *Heteromurus nitidus* (Hexapoda: Collembola) by DNA/PCR-based molecular analysis. North-Western *Journal of Zoology*. 10 (1), 67-73.

Foltan, P. & Puza, V. (2009) To complete their life cycle, pathogenic nematodebacteria complexes deter scavengers from feeding on their host cadaver. *Behavioural Processes*. 80 (1), 76-79.

Forbes, E., Back, M., Brookes, A., Petrovskaya, P., Petrovskii, S.V., Pope, T.W. & Walters, K.F.A. (2020) Locomotor behaviour promotes stability of the patchy distribution of slugs in arable fields: Tracking the movement of individual *Deroceras reticulatum*. *Pest Management Science*. 76 (9), 2944-2952.

Forbes, E., Back, M., Brooks, A., Petrovskaya, N., Petrovskii, S.V., Pope, T & Walters, K.F.A. (2021). Stability of Patches of Higher Population Density within the Heterogenous Distribution of the Grey Field Slug *Deroceras reticulatum* in Arable Fields in the UK. *Insects*. 11 (1), 1-15.

Forst, S., Dowds, B., Boemare, N. & Stackebrandt, E. (1997) *Xenorhabdus* and *Photorhabdus* spp.: bugs that kill bugs. *Annual Review of Microbiology*. 51, 47-72.

France, A. & Gerding, M. (2000) Discovery of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* in Chile and its pathological differences with the UK isolate in slug control. *Journal of Nematology.* 32, 430.

France, A., Gerding, M., Céspedes, C. & Cortez, C. (2002) Slug control (*Deroceras reticulatum* Müller) with *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* Schneider (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) in non-tillage crop systems. *Agricultura Técnica*. 62, 181-190.

Gaskell, E.A., Smith, J.E., Pinney, J.W., Westhead, D.R. & McConkey, G.A. (2009) A unique dual activity amino acid hydroxylase in *Toxoplasma gondii*. *PLoS One*. 4 (3). Available from: doi.org/10.1371/journal..pone.0004801.

Gaugler, R., McGuire, T. & Campbell, J. (1989) Genetic variability among strains of the entomopathogenic nematode *Steinernema feltiae*. *Journal of Nematology*. 21 (2), 247-253.

Gaugler, R., Lewis, E. & Stuart, R.J. (1997) Ecology in the service of biological control: The case of entomopathogenic nematodes. *Oecologia*.109 (4), 483–489.

Genena, M.A.M. & Mostafa, F.A.M. (2010) Biological control of the clover land snail, *Monacha cantiana* (Montagu) using the rhabditid nematode, *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Schneider) under mini-plot field conditions. *Egypt Journal of Agrone-matology*. 9 (2), 149-156.

Genena, M.A.M., Mostafa, F.A.M., Fouly, A.H. & Yousef, A.A. (2011) First record for the slug parasitic nematode, *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Schneider) in Egypt. *Archives of Phytopathology and Plant Protection*. 44 (4), 340-345.

Georgis, R., Koppenhöfer, A.M., Lacey, L.A., Bélair, G., Duncan, L.W., Grewal, P.S., Samish, M., Tan, L., Torr, P. & van Tol, R.W.H.M. (2006) Successes and failures in the use of parasitic nematodes for pest control. *Biological Control*. 38 (1), 103-123.

Glen, D.M., Milsom, N.F. & Wiltshire, C.W. (1990) Effect of seed depth on slug damage to winter wheat. Annals of Applied Biology, 117, 693-701.

Glen, D.M., Wilson, M.J., Pearce, J.D & Rodgers, P.B. (1994) Discovery and investigation of a novel nematode parasite for biological control of slugs. In: Pests and Diseases: British Crop Protection Council (BCPC) Symposium Proceedings; 1994. p. 617–24.

Glen, D.M. & Wilson, M.J. (1997) Slug parasitic nematodes as biocontrol agents for slugs. *Agro Food Industry Hi-Tech.* 8, 23-27.

Glen, D.M., Wilson, M.J., Hughes, L., Cargeeg, P. & Hajjar, A. (1996) Exploring and exploiting the potential of the rhabditid nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* as a biocontrol agent for slugs. In: *Slugs and Snails: Agricultural, Veterinary and Environmental Perspectives. British Crop Protection Council (BCPC) Symposium Proceedings*, pp. 271-280.

Glen, D.M., Wiltshire, C.W., Hughes, L., Ester, A., Van Rozen, K., Castillejo, J., Iglesias, J., Speiser, B., Coupland, J. & Gwynn, R. (2000) The use of slug-parasitic nematodes and other techniques for control of slug and snail damage in horticultural crops. In: *Pests and Diseases. British Crop Protection Council (BCPC) Symposium Proceedings.* pp. 345-350.

Glen, D.M., Bamber, G., Batchelor, C., Bohan, D.A., Fisher, J., Foster, V., Godfrey, M., Green, D.B., Gussin, E., Meredith, R., Oakley, J., Port, G.R. & Wiltshire, C.W. (2006) Integrated slug control in arable crops: risk assessment, trapping, agronomy and chemical control. HGCA Project Report.

Glen, D.M. & Coupland, J. (2017) The discovery and commercialization of a slug parasitic nematode. In: Abd-Elgawed, M., Askary, T.H. & Coupland, J. (eds.) *Biocontrol agents: entomopathogenic and slug parasitic nematodes*. Wallingford, UK, CABI Publishing. pp. 548-559. Grewal, P.S., Gaugler, R. & Wang, Y. (1996) Enhanced cold tolerance of the entomopathogenic nematode *Steinernema feltiae* through genetic selection. *Annals of Applied Biology*. 129 (2), 335-341.

Grewal, S.K., Grewal, P.S., Brown, I., Tan, L., Hammond, R.B. & Gaugler, R. (2000) First North American survey for the recovery of nematodes associated with molluscs. *Journal of Nematology*. 32 (4), 432.

Grewal, S.K., Grewal, P.S., Taylor, R.A.J. & Hammond, R.B. (2001). Application of molluscicidal nematodes to slug shelters: a novel approach to economic biological control of slugs. *Biological Control.* 22 (1), 72-80.

Grewal, P.S., Wang, X. & Taylor, R.A.J. (2002) Dauer juvenile longevity and stress tolerance in natural populations of entomopathogenic nematodes: is there a relationship? *International Journal for Parasitology*. 32 (6), 717-725.

Grewal, S.K. & Grewal, P.S. (2003a) Effect of osmotic desiccation on longevity and temperature tolerance of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae). *Journal of Parasitology*. 89 (3), 434-438.

Grewal, S.K. & Grewal, P.S. (2003b) Survival of earthworms exposed to the slugparasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*. 82 (1), 72-74.

Grewal, P.S., Grewal, S.K., Tan, L. & Adams, B.J. (2003a) Parasitism of molluscs by nematodes: types of associations and evolutionary trends. *Journal of Nematology*. 35 (2), 146-156.

Grewal, S.K., Grewal, P.S. & Hammond, R.B. (2003b) Susceptibility of north American native and non-native slugs (Mollusca: Gastropoda) to *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae). *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 13 (1), 119-125.

Grewal, P.S., Ehlers, R-U. & Shapiro-Ilan, D.I. (2005) *Nematodes as Biocontrol Agents*. Wallingford, UK, CABI Publishing.

Grimm, B. (2002) Effect of the nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* on young stages of the pest slug *Arion lusitanicus*. *Journal of Molluscan Studies*. 68 (1), 25-28.

Grubišić, D., Ostrec, L.J. & Dusak, I. (2003) Biological control of slugs in vegetable crops in Croatia. In: Dussart, G. (ed.) *Slugs and Snails: Agricultural, Veterinary and Environmental Perspectives: British Crop Protection Council (BCPC) Symposium, 8-9 September 2003, Kent, UK*. British Crop Protection Council. pp. 115-120.

Grubišić, D., Čuljak, G., Mešić, T., Juran, I., Loparić, A., Starčević, D., Brmež, M.
& Benković-Lačić, T. (2018) Slug control in leafy vegetable using nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Schneider). *Applied Ecology and Environmental Research*.
16 (2), 1739-1747.

Guiller, A., Martin, M-C., Hiraux, C., & Madec, L. (2012). Tracing the invasion of the Mediterranean land snail *Cornu aspersum aspersum* becoming an agricultural and garden pest in areas recently introduced. *PLoS One*, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0049

Haas, W. & Ostrowskide de Núñez, M. (1988) Chemical signals of fish skin for the attachment response of *Acanthostomum brauni* cercariae. *Parasitological Research.* 74 (6), 552-557.

Hallem, E.A., Dillman, A.R., Hong, A.V., Zhang, Y., Yano, J.M., DeMarco, S.F. & Sternberg, P.W. (2011) A sensory code for host seeking in parasitic nematodes. *Current Biology.* 21 (5), 377-383.

Hapca, S., Crawford, J., Rae, R., Wilson, M. & Young, I. (2007a) Movement of the

parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* in the presence of mucus from the host slug *Deroceras reticulatum*. *Biological Control*. 41 (2), 223-229.

Hapca, S.M., Budha, P.B., Crawford, J. & Young, I. (2007b) Movement of the nematode, *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*, in a structurally heterogeneous environment. *Nematology*. 9 (5), 731-738.

Hapca, S., Crawford, J.W., MacMillan, K., Wilson, M.J. & Young, I.M. (2007c) Modelling nematode movement using time-fractional dynamics. *Journal of Theoretical Biology*. 248 (1), 212-224.

Hapca, S., Crawford, J.W. & Young, I.M. (2009) Anomalous diffusion of heterogeneous populations characterized by normal diffusion at the individual level. *Journal of the Royal Society Interface*. 2009. 6 (30), 111-122.

Hasan, S. & Vago, C. (1966) Transmission of *Alternaria brassicola* by slugs. *Plant Disease Reporter*. 50, 764-767.

Hashmi, S., Hashmi, G. & Gaugler, R. (1995) Genetic transformation of an entomopathogenic nematode by microinjection. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*. 66 (3), 293-296.

Hass, B., Hughes, L.A. & Glen, D.M. (1999a) Overall versus band application of the nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* with and without incorporation into soil, for biological control of slugs in winter wheat. *Biocontrol, Science and Technology.* 9 (4), 579-586.

Hass, B., Glen, D.M., Brain, P. & Hughes, L.A. (1999b) Targeting biocontrol with the slug-parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* in slug feeding areas: a model study. *Biocontrol, Science and Technology*. 9 (4), 571-578.

Hatteland, B.A., Haukeland, S., Roth, S., Brurberg, M.B., Vaughan, I.P & Symondson, W.O.C. (2013) Spatiotemporal analysis of predation by carabid beetles (Carabidae) on nematode infected and uninfected slugs in the field. *PLoS One*. 8 (12). Available from: doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0082142.

Heidemann, K., Scheu, S., Ruess, L. & Maraun, M. (2011) Molecular detection of nematode predation and scavenging in oribatid mites: Laboratory and field experiments. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*. 43 (11), 2229-2236.

Hiltpold, I., Baroni, M., Toepfer, S., Kuhlmann, U. & Turlings, T.C.J. (2010) Selection of entomopathogenic nematodes for enhanced responsiveness to a volatile root signal helps to control a major root pest. *Journal of Experimental Biology*. 213, 2417-2423.

Hong, R.L., Witte, H. & Sommer, R.J. (2008) Natural variation in *Pristionchus pacificus* insect pheromone attraction involves the protein kinase EGL-4. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 105 (22), 7779-7784.

Hooper, D.J., Wilson, M.J., Rowe, J.A. & Glen, D.M. (1999) Some observations on the morphology and protein profiles of the slug parasitic nematodes *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* and *P. neopapillosa* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae). *Nematology*. 1 (2), 173-182.

Hoover, K., Grove, M., Gardner, M., Hughes, D.P., McNeil J. & Slavicek, J. (2011) A gene for an extended phenotype. *Science*. 333 (6048), 1401.

Huang, R.E., Ye, W., Ren, X. & Zhao, Z. (2015) Morphological and molecular characterization of *Phasmarhabditis huizhouensis* sp. nov. (Nematoda: Rhabditidae), a new rhabditid nematode from South China. *PLoS One*. 10 (12). Available from: doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0144386.

Huey, R.B. & Rosenzweig, F. (2009) Laboratory evolution meets catch-22: balanc-
ing simplicity and realism. In: Garland, Jr, T. and Rose, M.R. (eds.) *Experimental evolution: concepts, methods and applications of selection experiments*. Berkeley, US, University of California Press, pp. 671-702.

Hughes, D.P., Brodeur, J. & Thomas, F. (2012) *Host Manipulation by Parasites*. Oxford, UK, Oxford University Press.

Hughes, D.P. & Libersat, F. (2019) Parasite manipulation of host behaviour. *Current Biology.* 29 (2), 45-47.

Hunt, V.L., Tsai, I.J., Coghlan, A., Reid, A.J., Holroyd, N., Foth, B.J., Tracey, A., Cotton, J.A., Stanley, E.J., Beasley, H., Bennett, H.M., Brooks, K., Harsha, B., Kajitani, R., Kulkarni, A., Harbecke, D., Nagayasu, E., Nichol, S., Ogura, Y., Quail, M.A., Randle, N., Xia, D., Brattig, N.W., Soblik, H., Ribeiro, D.M., Sanchez-Flores, A., Hayashi, T., Itoh, T., Denver, D.R., Grant, W., Stoltzfus, J.D., Lok, J.B., Murayama, H., Wastling, J., Streit, A., Kikuchi, T., Viney, M. & Berriman, M. (2016) The genomic basis of parasitism in the *Strongyloides* clade of nematodes. *Nature Genetics*. 48 (3), 299-307.

Hutchinson, J., Reise, H. & Robinson, D. (2014) A biography of an invasive terrestrial slug: the spread, distribution and habitat of *Deroceras invadens*. *NeoBiota*. 23, 17-64.

International Helminth Genomes Consortium (2020) Comparative genomics of the major parasitic worms. *Nature Genetics*. 51 (1), 163-174.

Iglesias, J. & Speiser, B. (2001) Consumption rate and susceptibility to parasitic nematodes and chemical molluscicides of the pest slugs *Arion hortensis* and *A. distinctus. Journal of Pesticide Science.* 74, 159-166.

Iglesias, J., Castillejo, J. & Castri, R. (2001a) Mini – plot field experiments on slug

control using biological and chemical control agents. *Annals of applied biology*. 139 (3), 285 – 292.

Iglesias, J., Castillejo, J. & Castro, R. (2001b) Field test using the nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* for biological control of slugs in Spain. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 11 (1), 93 – 98.

Iglesias, J., Castillejo, J. & Castro, R. (2003) The effect of repeated applications of the molluscicides metaldehyde and the biocontrol nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* on molluscs, earthworms, nematodes, acarids and collembolans: a two year study in North West Spain. *Pest Management Science*. 59 (11), 1217-1224.

Ivanova, E.S. & Spiridonov, S.E. (2017) *Phasmarhabditis meridionalis* sp. n. (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) from a land snail *Quantula striata* (Gastropoda: Dyakiidae) from southern Vietnam. *Russian Journal of Nematology*. 25 (2), 129-140.

Ivanova, E.S., Geraskina, A.P. & Spiridonov, S.E. (2020) Two new species of *Phasmarhabditis* Andrássy, 1976 (Nematoda: Rhabditiae) associated with land snails in Northwest Caucasus, Russian Federation: description and molecular affiliation. *Nematology*. 22 (2), 179-197.

Jacquin L., Mori Q., Pause M., Steffen M. & Medoc V. (2014) Non-specific manipulation of gammarid behaviour by *P. minutus* parasite enhances their predation by definitive bird hosts. *PLoS One.* 9 (7). Available from: doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0101684.

Jaffuel, G., Půža, V., Hug, A.S., Meuli, R.G., Nermut', J., Turlings, T.C.J., Desurmont, G.A. & Campos-Herrera, R. (2019a) Molecular detection and quantification of slug parasitic nematodes from the soil and their hosts. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*. 160, 18-25.

Jaffuel, G., Sbaiti, I. & Turlings, T.C.J. (2019b) Encapsulated entomopathogenic

nematodes can protect maize plants from *Diabrotica balteata* larvae. *Insects*. 11 (1). Available from: doi:10.3390/insects11010027.

Jaskulska, M. & Kozlowski, J. (2012) Possible use of the nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* to limit plant damage by gastropods. *Folia Malacologica*. 20(1), 53.

Joe, S.M. & Daehler, C.C. (2008) Invasive slugs as under-appreciated obstacles to rare plant restoration: evidence from the Hawaiian Islands. *Biological Invasions*. 10, 245-255.

Jones, D. (2014) *EU votes to ban methiocarb slug pellets*. Available from: http://www.fwi.co.uk/arable/votes-to-ban-methiocarb-slug-pellets.htm [accessed 17 January 2016].

Karimi, J., Kharazi-Pakadel, A. & Robert, S.J. (2003) Report of pathogenic nematodes from slugs, *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda: Rhabditida) in Iran. *Journal of Entomological Society of Iran.* 22, 77-78.

Kassam, A., Fridrich, T., Derpsch, R. & Kienzle, J. (2015). Overview of the worldwide spread of conservation agriculture. *Field Actions Science Reports*. 8. Available from: http://journals.openedition.org/factsreports/3966.

Kay, P. & Grayson, R. (2013) Using water industry data to assess the metaldehyde pollution problem. *Water and Environment Journal*. 28 (3), 410-417.

Kaya, H.K. & Mirani, D.R. (2000) Molluscicidal nematodes for the biological control of pest slugs. *Slosson Report*. 14.

Kozlowski, J., Jaskulska, M., Kozlowska, M. & Gawlor, A. (2012) Effectiveness of nemaslug in reducing damage plants caused by grey field slug *Deroceras reticulatum* (O.F. Müller, 1774). *Progress in Plant Progress*. 52, 721-724. Kozlowska, J., Jaskulska, M. & Kozlowska, M. (2014) Evaluation of the effectiveness of iron phosphate and the parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* in reducing plant damage caused by the slug *Arion vulgaris* Moquin-Tandon, 1885. *Folia Malacologica*. 22 (4), 293-300.

Kramarz, P.E., de Vaufleury, A., Zygmunt, P.M. & Verdun, C. (2007) Increased response to cadmium and *Bacillus thuringiensis* maize toxicity in the snail *Helix aspersa* infected by the nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. 26 (1), 73-79.

Kroetz, S.M., Srinivasan, J., Yaghoobian, J., Sternberg, P.W. & Hong, R.L. (2012) The cGMP signalling pathway affects feeding behaviour in the necromenic nematode *Pristionchus pacificus*. *PLoS One* 7 (4). Available from: doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0034464.

Kruitbos, L.M., Heritage, S., Hapca, S.M. & Wilson, M. (2009) Influence of substrate on the body-waving behaviour of nematodes. *Nematology*. 11 (6), 917-925.

Langan, A.M. & Shaw, E.M. (2006) Responses of earthworm *Lumbricus terrestris* (L.) to iron phosphate and metaldehyde slug pellet formulations. *Applied Soil Ecology*. 34 (2-3), 184-189.

Lange, M.K., Penagoos-Tabares, F., Hirzmann, J., Failing, K., Schaper, R., van Bourgonie, Y.R., Backeljau, T., Hermosilla, C. & Taubert, A. (2018) Prevalence of *Angiostrongylus vasorum, Aelurostrongylus abstrusus* and *Crenosomas vulpis* larvae in native slug populations in Germany. *Veterinary Parasitology.* 30 (254), 120-130.

Laznik, Ž. & Trdan. S. (2013) An investigation on the chemotactic responses of different entomopathogenic nematode strains to mechanically damaged maize root volatile compounds. *Experimental Parasitology*. 134 (3), 349-355.

Laznik, Ž., Majić, I., Trdan, S., Malan, P.A., Pieterse, A. & Ross, J. (2020) Is *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) a possible biological control agent against the Spanish slug, *Arion vulgaris* (Gastropod: Arionidae)? *Nematology*. 0, 1-9.

Lee, D. (2002) Behaviour. In: Lee, D. (ed.) *The biology of nematodes*. Boca Raton, CRC Press, pp. 369-388.

Leung, N., De Ley, I. & Paine, T. (2018). Molecular barcoding and pathogenicity of unknown *Phasmarhabditis* (Nematoda) species from earthworms. In: *Society for Integrative and Comparative Biology Meeting Proceedings, San Francisco, US.*

Lindqvist, I., Lindqvist, B. & Tiilikkala, K. (2010) Birch tar oil is an effective mollusc repellent: field and laboratory experiments using *Arianta arbustorum* (Gastropoda: Helicidae) and *Arion lusitanicus* (Gastropoda: Arionidae). *Agricultural and Food Science*. 19 (1), 1-12.

Luong, L.T. & Mathot, K.J. (2019). Facultative parasites as evolutionary steppingstones towards parasitic lifestyles. *Biology Letters*. 15 (4). Available from: doi.org/10.1098/rsbl.2019.

Machado, R.A.R., Thönen, L., Arce, C.C.M., Theepan, V., Prada, F., Wüthrich, D., Robert, C.A.M., Vogiatzaki, E., Shi, Y.M., Schaeren, O.P., Notter, M., Bruggmann, R., Hapfelmeier, S., Bode, H.B. & Erb, M. (2020) Engineering bacterial symbionts of nematodes improves biocontrol potential of the western corn rootworm. *Nature Biotechnology*. 38, 600-608.

MacMillan, K., Blok, V., Young, I., Crawford, J. & Wilson, M.J. (2006) Quantification of the slug parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* from soil samples using real time qPCR. *International Journal for Parasitology*. 36 (14), 1453-1461.

MacMillan, K., Haukeland, S., Rae, R.G., Young, I.M., Crawford, J.W., Hapca, S. &

Wilson, M.J. (2009) Dispersal patterns and behaviour of the nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* in mineral soils and organic media. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry.* 41 (7), 1483-1490.

Maupas, E. (1900) Modes et forms de reproduction des nematodes. *Archives de Zoologie*. 8, 464-642.

Mc Donnell, R.J., Yoo, J., Patel, K., Rios, L., Hollingsworth, R., Millar, J. & Paine, T. (2016) Can essential oils be used as novel drench treatments for the eggs and juveniles of the pest snail *Cornu aspersum* in potted plants? *Journal of Pest Science*. 89, 549-555.

Mc Donnell, R., Tandingan, De Ley, I. & Paine, T.D. (2018a) Susceptibility of neonate *Lissachatina fulica* (Achatinidae: Mollusca) to a US strain of the nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Rhabditidae: Nematoda). *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 28 (11), 1091-1095.

Mc Donnell, R.J., Lutz, M.S., Howe, D.K. & Denver, D.R. (2018b) First report of the gastropod-killing nematode, *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*, in Oregon, USA. *Journal of Nematology*. 50 (1), 77-78.

Mc Donnell, R., Colton, A.J., Howe, D.K. & Denver, D.R. (2020) Lethality of four species of *Phasmarhabditis* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) to the invasive slug, *Deroceras reticulatum* (Gastropoda: Agriolimacidae) in laboratory infectivity trials. *Biological Control.* 150. Available at: doi.org/10.1016/j.biocontrol.2020.104349.

McGaughran, A., Morgan, K. & Sommer, R.J. (2013) Natural variation in chemosensation: lessons from an island nematode. *Ecology and Evolution*. 3 (16), 5209-5224. Mengert, H. (1953) Nematoden and Schneken. *Zeitschrift für Morphologie und Öekologie Tiere*. 41, 311-349. Montanari, A., Bergamini, G., Ferrari, A., Ferri, A., Nasi, M., Simonini, R. & Malagoli, D. (2020) The immune response of the invasive Golden Apple Snail to a nematode-based molluscicide involves different organs. *Biology*. 9(371). Available from: doi.org/10.3390/biology9110371.

Moore, J. (2002) *Parasites and the behaviour of animals*. Oxford, UK, Oxford University Press.

Morand, S., Wilson, M.J. & Glen, D.M. (2004) Nematodes (Nematoda) parasitic in terrestrial gastropods. In: Barker, G.M. (ed.) *Natural enemies of terrestrial molluscs*. Wallingford, UK, CABI Publishing, pp. 525-557.

Morley, N.J. & Morritt, D. (2006) The effects of the slug biological control agent, *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda), on non-target aquatic molluscs. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*. 92 (2), 112-114.

Morris, R., Wilson, L., Sturrock, M., Warnock, N.D., Carrizo, D., Cox, D., Maule, A.G. & Dalzell, J.J. (2017) A neuropeptide modulates sensory perception in the entomopathogenic nematode *Steinernema carpocapsae*. *PLoS Pathogens*. 13 (3). Available from: doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.1006185.

Morris, A., Green, M., Martin, H., Crossland, K., Swaney, W.T., Williamson, S.M. & Rae, R. (2018) A nematode that can manipulate the behaviour of slugs. *Behavioural Processes*. 151, 73-80.

Mukuka, J., Strauch, O., Waeyenberge, L., Viaene, N., Moens, M. & Ehlers, R-U. (2010) Heat tolerance among different strains of the entomopathogenic nematode *Heterorhabditis bacteriophora*. *BioControl*. 55, 423-434.

Nermut', J., Půža, V. & Mráček, Z. (2010) The first report on the slug parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) in the Czech

Republic. In: 30th International Symposium of the European Society of Nematologists *Proceedings*. p. 56.

Nermut', J. (2012) The persistence of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Rhabditida: Rhabditidae) in different substrates. *Russian Journal of Nematology*. 20 (1), 61-64.

Nermut', J., Půža, V. & Mráček, Z. (2012a) The response of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) and *Steinernema feltiae* (Nematoda: Steinernematidae) to different host-associated cues. *Biological Control.* 61 (3), 201-206.

Nermut', J., Půža, V. & Mráček, Z. (2012b) The effect of intraspecific competition on the development and quality of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Rhabditida: Rhabditidae). *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 22 (12), 1389-1397.

Nermut', J., Půža, V. & Mráček, Z. (2014) The effect of different growing substrates on the development and quality of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae). *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 24 (9), 1026-1038.

Nermut', J., Půža, V., Mekete, T. & Mráček, Z. (2016a) *Phasmarhabditis bonaquaense* n. sp. (Nematoda: Rhabditidae), a new slug-parasitic nematode from the Czech Republic. *Zootaxa*. 4179 (3), 530-546.

Nermut', J., Půža, V., & Mráček, Z. (2016b) *Phasmarhabditis apuliae* n. sp (Nematoda: Rhabditidae), a new rhabditid nematode from milacid slugs. *Nematology*. 18 (9), 1095-1112.

Nermut', J., Půža, V., Mekete, T. & Mráček, Z. (2017) *Phasmarhabditis bohemica* n. sp (Nematoda: Rhabditidae), a slug-parasitic nematode from the Czech Republic. *Nematology*. 19 (1), 93-107.

Nermut', J., Půža, V. & Mráček, Z. (2019a) Bionomics of the slug-parasitic ne-

matode *Alloionema appendiculatum* and its effect on the invasive pest slug *Arion vulgaris*. *BioControl*. 64, 697-707.

Nermut', J., Holley, M. & Půža, V. (2019b) *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* is not the only slug killing nematode. In: *Microbial and nematode control of invertebrate pests IOBC-WPRS Bulletin.* pp. 152-156.

Nicholls, C.J. (2014) *Implications of not controlling slugs in oilseed rape and wheat in the* UK. Available from: https://cereals.ahdb.org.uk/publications/2014/march/10/implications-of-not-controlling-slugs-in-oilseed-rape-and-wheat-in-the-uk.aspx [Accessed 1st January 2020].

Noujeim, E., Rehayem, M. & Nemer, N. (2015) Comparison of indigenous and exotic entomopathogenic nematode strains for control of the cedar web-spinning sawfly, *Cephalcia tannourinensis* in vitro. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 25 (7), 843-851.

Okolo, C.T., Molina, C., Bulus, J., Chindo, P.S. & Ehlers, R.U. (2019) Molecular screening of *Heterorhabditis bacteriophora* inbred lines for polymorphism and genetic crosses for the development of recombinant inbred lines. *Nigerian Journal of Biotechnology*. 36 (1), 27-33.

Okonjo, E., Achieng, G., Adundo, J., Ojowi, D. & Bayo, J. (2015) Evaluation of the beneficial nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* in the control of *Biomphalaria pfeifferi*. *The African Journal of Health Sciences*. 28 (1), 168-170.

Patel, Z., Gill, A.C., Fox, M.T., Hermosilla, C., Backeljau, T., Breugelmans, K., Keevash, E., McEwan, C., Aghazadeh, M. & Elson-Riggins J.G. (2014) Molecular identification of novel intermediate host species of *Angiostrongylus vasorum* in Greater London. *Parasitology Research*. 113 (12), 4263-4269.

Pechova, H. & Foltan, P. (2008) The parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* defends its slug host from being predated or scavenged by manipulating host spatial behaviour. *Behavioural Processes*. 78 (3), 416-420.

Pieterse, A., Malan, A.P. & Ross, J.L. (2017a) Nematodes that associate with terrestrial molluscs as definitive hosts, including *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Rhabditida: Rhabditidae) and its development as a biological molluscicide. *Journal of Helminthology*. 91 (5), 517-527.

Pieterse, A., Tiedt, L.R., Malan, A.P. & Ross, J.L. (2017b) First record of *Phasmarhabditis papillosa* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) in South Africa, and its virulence against the invasive slug, *Deroceras panormitanum*. *Nematology*. 19 (9), 1035-1050.

Pieterse, A., Malan, A.P., Kruitbos, L.M., Sirgel, W. & Ross, J.L. (2017c) Nematodes associated with terrestrial slugs from canola fields and ornamental nurseries in South Africa. *Zootaxa*. 4312 (1), 194-200.

Pieterse, A., Rowson, B., Tiedt, L., Malan, A.P., Haukeland, S. & Ross, J.L (2020). *Phasmarhabditis kenyaensis* n. sp. (Nematoda: Rhabditiae) from the slug, *Polytoxon robustum*, in Kenya. *Nematology*. 23(2), 229-245.

Port, C.M. & Port, G.R. (1986) The biology and behaviour of slugs in relation to crop damage and control. In: Russell, G.E. (ed.) *Agricultural zoology reviews*. Andover, UK, Intercept, pp. 255-299.

Port, G. & Ester, A. (2002) Gastropods as pests in vegetable and ornamental crops in western Europe. In: Barker, G.M. (ed.) *Molluscs as Crop Pests*. Wallingford, UK, CABI Publishing, pp. 337-351.

Purvis, G. & Bannon, J.W. (1992) Non-target effects of repeated methiocarb slug pellet application on carabid beetle (Coleoptera: Carabidae) activity in winter-

sown cereals. Annals of Applied Biology. 121 (2), 401-422.

R Core Team (2020). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.Rproject.org/.

Rae, R.G., Robertson, J.F. & Wilson, M.J. (2005) Susceptibility of indigenous U.K. earthworms and an invasive pest flatworm to the slug parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 15 (6), 623-626.

Rae, R.G., Robertson, J.F. & Wilson, M.J. (2006) The chemotactic response of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda: Rhabditida) to cues of *Deroceras reticulatum* (Mollusca : Gastropoda). *Nematology*. 8 (2), 197-200.

Rae R.G., Verdun, C., Grewal, P.S., Robertson, J.F. & Wilson, M.J. (2007) Biological control of terrestrial molluscs using *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* – progress and prospects. *Pest Management Science*. 63 (12), 1153-1164.

Rae, R.G., Robertson, J.F. & Wilson, M.J. (2008) Susceptibility and immune response of *Deroceras reticulatum*, *Milax gagates* and *Limax pseudoflavus* exposed to the slug parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*. 97 (1), 61-69.

Rae, R.G., Robertson, J.F. & Wilson, M.J. (2009a) Chemoattraction and host preference of the gastropod parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Journal of Parasitology*. 95 (3), 517-526.

Rae, R.G., Robertson, J.F. & Wilson, M.J. (2009b) Optimization of biological (*Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*) and chemical (iron phosphate and metaldehyde) slug control. *Crop Protection*. 28 (9), 765-773.

Rae, R.G., Tourna, M. & Wilson, M.J. (2010) The slug parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* associates with complex and variable bacterial assemblages that do not affect its virulence. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*. 104 (3), 222-226.

Rae, R. (2017a) The gastropod shell has been co-opted to kill parasitic nematodes. *Scientific Reports*. 7 (4745). Available from: doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-04695-5.

Rae, R. (2017b) *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* - a new model to study the genetic evolution of parasitism. *Nematology*. 19 (4), 375-387.

Rae, R. (2018) Shell encapsulation of parasitic nematodes by *Arianta arbustorum* (Linnaeus, 1758) in the laboratory and in field collections. *Journal of Molluscan Studies*. 84 (1), 92-95.

Rae, R. (2019) My favourite nematode *- Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Nematology*. 21 (1), 1-4.

Ratnappan, R., Vadnal, J., Keaney, M., Eleftherianos, I., O'Halloran, D. & Hawdon, J.M. (2016) RNAi-mediated gene knockdown by microinjection in the model entomopathogenic nematode *Heterorhabditis bacteriophora*. *Parasites and Vectors*. 9, 160.

Read, D.S., Sheppard, S.K., Bruford, M.W., Glen, D. & Symondson, W.O.C. (2006) Molecular detection of predation by soil micro-arthropods on nematodes. *Molecular Ecology*. 15 (7), 1963-1972.

Richards, E.H., DeMarzo, D., Port, G.R., Dani, M.P. & Walters, K.F. (2008) Effects of the nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* and of venom from the endoparasitic wasp *Pimpla hypochondriaca* on survival and food consumption of the pest slug *Deroceras reticulatum*; implications for novel biocontrol strategies. *Pest Management Science*. 64 (7), 711-719.

Rodonaya, T.E. (1977) On biology of the lung nematode *Protostrongylus tauricus* from European hare.

Ross, J.L., Ivanova, E.S., Spiridonov, S.E., Waeyenberge, L., Moens, M., Nicol, G.W. & Wilson, M.J. (2010a) Molecular phylogeny of slug-parasitic nematodes inferred from 18S rRNA gene sequences. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*. 55 (2), 738-743.

Ross, J.L., Ivanova, E.S., Severns, P.M. & Wilson, M.J. (2010b) The role of parasite release in invasion of the USA by European slugs. *Biological Invasions*. 12 (3), 603-610.

Ross, J.L., Ivanova, E.S., Sirgel, W.F., Malan, A.P. & Wilson, M.J. (2012) Diversity and distribution of nematodes associated with terrestrial slugs in the Western Cape Province of South Africa. *Journal of Helminthology*. 86 (2), 215-221.

Ross, J.L., Ivanova, E.S., Hatteland, B.A., Brurberg, M.B. & Haukeland, S. (2016) Survey of nematodes associated with terrestrial slugs in Norway. *Journal of Helminthology*. 90 (5), 583-587.

Ross, J.L., Pieterse, A., Malan, A.P. & Ivanova, E. (2018) *Phasmarhabditis safricana* n. sp (Nematoda: Rhabditidae), a parasite of the slug *Deroceras reticulatum* from South Africa. *Zootaxa*. 4420 (3), 391-404.

Ruiz, F., Castelletto, M.L., Gang, S.S. & Hallem, E.A. (2017) Experience-dependent olfactory behaviors of the parasitic nematode *Heligmosomoides polygyrus*. *PLoS Pathogens*. 13 (11). Available from: doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1006709.

Sands, D.P.A. & van Driesche, R.G. (1999) Evaluating the host range of agents for biological control of arthropods: rationale, methodology and interpretation. *Host specificity testing of exotic arthropod biological control agents: the biological basis for*

improvement in safety proceedings. pp. 69-83.

Scheil, A.E., Hilsmann, S., Triebskorn, R. & Köhler, K-R. (2014) Shell colouration and parasite tolerance in two helicoid snail species. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*. 117, 1-8.

Schley, D. & Bees, M.A. (2006) The role of time delays in a non-autonomous hostparasitoid model of slug biocontrol with nematodes. *Ecological Modelling*. 193 (3-4), 543-559.

Schneider, A. (1859) Uber eine nematodenlarvae und gewisse verschiedenheiten in den geschlechtsorganen der Nematoden. *Zeitschrift fur wissenschaftliche Zoologie*. 10, 176-178.

Schreiner, I.H. (1997) Demography and recruitment of selected trees in the limestone forest of Guam in relation to introduced ungulates. *Micronesica*. 30, 169-181.

Schüder, I., Port, G.R. & Bennison, J. (2003) Barriers, repellents and antifeedants for slug and snail control. *Crop Protection*. 22 (8), 1033-1038.

Schüder, I., Port, G.R. & Bennison, J. (2005) The behavioural response of slugs and snails to novel molluscicides, irritants and repellents. *Pest Management Science*. 60 (12), 1171-1177.

Schulenburg, H. & Ewbank, J.J. (2004) Diversity and specificity in the interaction between *Caenorhabditis elegans* and the pathogen *Serratia marcescens*. *BMC Evolutionary Biology*. 4 (49). Available from: doi:10.1186/1471-2148-4-49.

Schulenburg, H. & Müller, S. (2004) Natural variation in the response of *Caenorhabditis elegans* towards *Bacillus thuringiensis*. *Parasitology*. 128 (4), 433-443. Schulte, F. (1989) The association between *Rhabditis necromena* Sudhaus and Schulte, 1989 (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) and native and introduced millipedes in South Australia. *Nematologica*. 35 (1), 82-89.

Shapiro, D.I. & McCoy, C.W. (2000) Virulence of entomopathogenic nematodes to *Diaprepes abbreviates* (Coleoptera: Cuculionidae) in the laboratory. *Journal of Economic Entomology*. 93 (4), 1090-1095.

Simpson, V.R. & Neal, C. (1982) *Angiostrongylus vasorum* infection in dogs and slugs. *Veterinary Record*. 111 (13), 303-304.

Singh, P.R., Couvreur, M., Decraemer, W. & Bert, W. (2019) Survey of slug-parasitic nematodes in East and West Flanders, Belgium and description of *Angiostoma gandavensis* n. sp. (Nematoda: Angiostomidae) from arionid slugs. *Journal of Helminthology*. 94 (e35). Available from: doi: 10.1017/S0022149X19000105 Small, R.W. & Bradford, C. (2008) Behavioural responses of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda : Rhabditida) to mucus from potential hosts. *Nematology*. 10 (4), 591-598.

Soane, B.D., Ball, B.C., Arvidsson, J., Basch, G., Moreno, F. & Roger-Estrade, J. (2012). No-till in northern, western and south – western Europe: A review of problems and opportunities for crop production and the environment. *Soil and Tillage research*. 118, 66-87.

South, A. (1992) Terrestrial Slugs: Biology, Ecology and Control. Netherlands, Springer.

Speiser, B. & Andermatt, M. (1996) Field trials with *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* in Switzerland. In: Henderson, I. (ed.) Slug and snail pests in agriculture. Symposium Proceedings, British Crop Protection Council. pp. 419-424.

Speiser, B. & Kistler, C. (2001) Field tests with a molluscicide containing iron

phosphate. Crop Protection. 21 (5), 389-394.

Speiser, B., Zaller, J.G. & Newdecker, A. (2001) Size-susceptibility of the pest slugs *Deroceras reticulatum* and *Arion lusitanicus* to the nematode biocontrol agent *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Biocontrol*. 46, 311-320.

Stevens, L., Felix, M.A., Beltran, T., Braendle, C., Caurcel, C., Fausett, S., Fitch, D.,
Frezal, L., Gosse, C., Kaur, T., Kiontke, K., Newton, M.D., Noble, L.M., Richaud,
A., Rockman, M.V., Sudhaus, W. & Blaxter, M. (2019) Comparative genomics of 10
new *Caenorhabditis* species. *Evolution Letters*. 3 (2), 217-236.

Stock, S.P. & Hunt, D.J. (2005) Morphology and systematics of nematodes used in biocontrol. In: Grewal, P.S., Ehlers, R-U. & Shapiro-Ilan, D. (eds.) *Nematodes as biological control agents*. Wallingford, UK, CABI Publishing, pp 3-43.

Strong, D.R. (2002) Populations of entomopathogenic nematodes in food-webs. In: Gaugler, R. (ed.) *Entomopathogenic nematology*. Wallingford, UK, CABI Publishing, pp. 225-240.

Stuart, M., Lapworth, D., Crane, E. & Hart, A. (2012) Review of risk from potential emerging contaminants in UK groundwater. *Science of the Total Environment*. 416, 1-21.

Sudhaus, W. (2011) Phylogenetic systematisation and catalogue of paraphyletic "Rhabditidae" (Secernentea, Nematoda). *Journal of Nematode Morphology and Systematics*. 14, 113-178.

Sumaya, N.H., Gohli, R., Okolo, C., Addis, T., Doerfler, V., Ehler, R-U. & Molina, C. (2018) Applying inbreeding; hybridization and mutagenesis to improve oxidative stress tolerance and longevity of the entomopathogenic nematode *Heterorhabditis bacteriophora*. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*. 151, 50-58.

Tain L., Perrot-Minnot M.J. & Cézilly F. (2006) Altered host behaviour and brain serotonergic activity caused by acanthocephalans: evidence for specificity. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*. 22 (1605), 3039-45.

Tan, L. & Grewal, P.S. (2001a) Infection behaviour of the rhabditid nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* to the grey garden slug *Deroceras reticulatum*. *Journal of Parasitology*. 87 (6), 1349-1354.

Tan, L. & Grewal, P.S. (2001b) Pathogenicity of *Moraxella osloensis*, a bacterium associated with the nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*, to the slug *Deroceras reticulatum*. *Applied Environmental Microbiology*. 67 (11), 5010-5016.

Tan, L. & Grewal, P.S. (2002) Endotoxin activity of *Moraxella osloensis* against the grey garden slug, *Deroceras reticulatum*. *Applied Environmental Microbiology*. 68 (8), 3943-3947.

Tan, L. & Grewal, P.S. (2003) Characterization of the first molluscicidal lipopolysaccharide from *Moraxella osloensis*. *Applied Environmental Microbiology*. 69 (6), 3646-3649.

Tandingan De Ley, I.T., McDonnell, R.D., Lopez, S., Paine, T.D. & De Ley, P. (2014) *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae), a potential biocontrol agent isolated for the first time from invasive slugs in North America. *Nematology*. 16 (10), 1129-1138.

Tandingan De Ley, I., Holovachov, O., McDonnell, R.J., Bert, W., Paine T.D. & De Ley, P. (2016) Description of *Phasmarhabditis californica* n. sp and first report of *P. papillosa* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) from invasive slugs in the USA. *Nematology*. 18 (2), 175-193.

Tandingan De Ley, I.T., McDonnell, R.D., Paine, T.D. & De Ley, P. (2017) *Phasmarhabditis*: the slug and snail parasitic nematodes in north America. In: Abd-Elgawed, M., Askary, T.H. & Coupland, J. (eds.) *Biocontrol agents: entomopathogenic and slug parasitic nematodes*. Wallingford, UK, CABI Publishing, pp. 560-578.

Tandingan De Ley, I., Schurkman, J., Wilen, C. & Dillman, A.R. (2020) Mortality of the invasive white garden snail *Theba pisana* exposed to three US isolates of *Phasmarhabditis* spp (*P. hermaphrodita*, *P. californica*, and *P. papillosa*). *PLoS One*. 15 (1). Available from: doi.pog/10.1371/journal.pone.0228244.

Telfer, K.H., Brurberg, M.B., Haukeland, S., Stensvand, A. & Talgø, V. (2015) *Phytophthora* survives the digestive system of the invasive slug *Arion vulgaris*. *European Journal of Plant Pathology*. 142, 125-132.

Thompson, J.N. (2005) *The Geographic Mosaic of Coevolution*. Chicago, US, The University of Chicago Press.

Vernavá, M.N., Phillps-Aalten, P.M., Hughes, L.A., Rowcliffe, H., Wiltshire, C.W. & Glen, D.M. (2004) Influences of preceding cover crops on slug damage and biological control using *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Annals of Applied Biology*. 145 (3), 279-284.

Waki, T. (2017) Diversity of terrestrial mollusks and their helminths in artificial environments in Yoyogi Park, Tokyo, Japan. *Journal of Asia-Pacific Biodiversity*. 10 (2), 254-256.

Wang, X. & Grewal P.S. (2002) Rapid genetic deterioration of environmental tolerance and reproductive potential of an entomopathogenic nematode during laboratory maintenance. *Biological Control.* 23 (1), 71-78.

Webster, J.P. (1994) The effect of Toxoplasma gondii and other parasites on activity

levels in wild and hybrid Rattus norvegicus. Parasitology. 109 (5), 583-589.

Webster, J.P., Lamberton, P.H.L., Donnelly, C.A. & Torrey, E.F. (2006) Parasites as causative agents of human affective disorders? The impact of anti-psychotic, mood stabilizer and anti-parasite medication of *Toxoplasma gondii*'s ability to alter host behaviour. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences.* 273 (1589), 1023-1030.

Wesolowska, W. & Wesolowski, T. (2013) Do *Leucochloridium* sporocysts manipulate the behaviour of their snail hosts? *Journal of Zoology*. 292 (3), 151-155.

Wester, R.E., Goth, R.W. & Webb, R.E. (1964) Transmission of downy mildew of lima beans (*Phytophthora phasicoli*) by slugs. *Phytopathology*. 54, 749.

Whitaker, G. & Rae, R. (2015) The gastropod parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* does not affect non-target freshwater snails *Lymnaea stagnalis*, *Bithy-nia tentaculata* and *Planorbarius corneus*. *Nematology*. 17 (6), 679-683.

White, G.F. (1927) A method for obtaining infective nematode larvae from cultures. *Science*. 66 (1709), 302-303.

Wilby, A. & Brown, V.K. (2001) Herbivory, litter and soil disturbance as determinants of vegetation dynamics during early old-field succession under set-aside. *Oecologia*. 127, 259-265.

Williams, F., Eschen, R., Harris, A., Djeddour, D., Pratt, C., Shaw, R., Varia, S., Lamontagne – Godwin, J. & Thomas, S. (2010) The economic cost of invasive non-native species on Great Britain. CABI Project No. VM10066, 1-99.

Williams, A.J. & Rae, R. (2015) Susceptibility of the Giant African snail (*Achatina fulica*) exposed to the gastropod parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*.

Journal of Invertebrate Pathology. 127, 122-126.

Williams, A. & Rae, R. (2016) *Cepaea nemoralis* (Linnaeus, 1758) uses its shell as a defence mechanism to trap and kill parasitic nematodes. *Journal of Molluscan Studies*. 82 (2), 349-350.

Willis, J.C., Bohan, D.A., Choi, Y.H., Conrad, K.F. & Semenov, M.A. (2006) Use of an individual based model to forecast the effect of climate change on the dynamics, abundance and geographical range of the pest slug *Deroceras reticulatum* in the UK. *Global Change Biology*. 12 (9), 1643-1657.

Wilson, M.J. (2012) Pathogens and parasites of terrestrial molluscs. In: Lacey, L.A.(Ed). *Manual of techniques in invertebrate pathology*. Academic Press, San Diego, USA, pp. 429-441.

Wilson, M.J. & Gaugler, R. (2000) Terrestrial mollusc pests. In: Lacey, L.A. and Kaya, H.K. (eds.) *Field manual of techniques in invertebrate pathology: application and evaluation of pathogens for control of insects and other invertebrate pests*. Dordrecht, Netherlands, Kluwer Academic Publishers, pp. 787-804.

Wilson, M.J. & Gaugler, R. (2004) Factors limiting short-term persistence of entomopathogenic nematodes. *Journal of Applied Entomology*. 128 (4), 250-253.

Wilson, M. & Rae, R. (2015) *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* as a control agent for slugs. In: Campos-Herrera, R. (ed.) *Nematode pathogenesis of insects and other pests: ecology and applied technologies for sustainable plant and crop protection*. Switzerland, Springer International Publishing, pp. 509-521.

Wilson, M.J., Glen, D.M. & George, S.K. (1993) The rhabditid nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* as a potential biological control agent for slugs. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 3 (4), 503-511.

Wilson, M.J., Glen, D.M., George, S.K., Pearce, J.D. & Wiltshire, C.W. (1994a) Biological control of slugs in winter wheat using the rhabditid nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Annals of Applied Biology*. 125 (2), 377-390.

Wilson, M.J., Glen, D.M., Hughes, L.A., Pearce, J.D. & Rodgers, P.B. (1994b) Laboratory tests of the potential of entomopathogenic nematodes for the control of field slugs (*Deroceras reticulatum*). *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*. 64 (3), 182-187.

Wilson, M.J., Glen, D.M., George, S.K. & Pearce, J.D. (1995a) Selection of a bacterium for the mass production of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) as a biocontrol agent for slugs. *Fundamental and Applied Nematology*. 18 (5), 419-425.

Wilson, M.J., Glen, D.M., George, S.K. & Pearce, J.D. (1995b) Monoxenic culture of the slug parasite *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) with different bacteria in liquid and solid phase. *Fundamental and Applied Nematology*. 18 (2), 159-166.

Wilson, M.J., Glen, D.M., George, S.K. & Hughes, L.A. (1995c) Biocontrol of slugs in protected lettuce using the rhabditid nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Biocontrol, Science and Technology*. 5 (2), 233-242.

Wilson, M.J., Hughes, L.A., Hamacher, G.M., Carahona, L.D. & Glen, D.M. (1996) Effects of soil incorporation on the efficacy of the rhabditid nematode, *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*, as a biological control agent for slugs. *Annals of Applied Biology*. 128 (1), 117-126.

Wilson, M.J., Hughes, L.A., Jefferies, D. & Glen, D. (1999) Slugs (*Deroceras reticulatum* and *Arion ater* agg.) avoid soil treated with the rhabditid nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Biological Control*. 16 (2), 170-176. Wilson, M.J., Hughes, L.A., Hamacher, G.M. & Glen, D.M. (2000) Effects of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* on non-target molluscs. *Pest Management Science*. 56 (8), 711-716.

Wilson, J.A., Pearce, J.D. & Ayazi Shamlou, P. (2001) Scaleable downstream recovery of nematodes used as biopesticides. *Biotechnology and Bioengineering*. 75 (6), 733-740.

Wilson, J.A., Postlethwaite, J., Pearce, J.D., Leach, J.D., Lye, G.J. & Ayazi Shamlou, P. (2003) Vibrating membrane filtration for recovery and concentration of insect killing nematodes. *Biotechnology and Bioengineering*. 83 (2), 235-240.

Wilson, M.J., Glen, D., Hamacher, G.M. & Smith, J.U. (2004) A model to optimise biological control of slugs using nematode parasites. *Applied Soil Ecology*. 26 (3), 179-191.

Wilson, M.J., Burch, G., Tourna, M., Aalders, L.T. & Barker, G.M. (2012) The potential of a New Zealand strain of *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita* for biological control of slugs. *New Zealand Plant Protection*. 65, 161-165.

Wilson, M.J., Digweed, A.J., Brown, J., Ivanova, E.S. & Hapca, S.H. (2015a) Invasive slug pests and their parasites-temperature responses and potential implications of climate change. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*. 51 (6), 739-748.

Wilson, M.J., Ivanova, E.S. & Spiridonov, S.E. (2015b) Born to be wild – don't forget the invertebrates. *Trends in Parasitology*. 31 (11), 530-532.

Wilson, M.J., Wilson, D.J., Aalders, L.T. & Tourna, M. (2016) Testing a new lowlabour method for detecting the presence of *Phasmarhabditis* spp. in slugs in New Zealand. *Nematology*. 18 (8), 925-931. Wynne, R., Morris, A. & Rae, R. (2016) Behavioural avoidance by slugs and snails of the parasitic nematode *Phasmarhabditis hermaphrodita*. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 26 (8), 1129-1138.

Yang, J.S., Nam, H.J., Seo, M., Han, S.K. & Choi, Y. (2011) OASIS: online application for the survival analysis of lifespan assays performed in aging research. *PLoS One.* 6 (8). Available from: doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0023525.

Yong, H.S., Eamsobhana, P., Lim, P.E., Razali, R., Aziz, F.A., Rosli, N.S., Pool-Johnson, J. & Anwar, A. (2015) Draft genome of neurotropic nematode parasite *Angiostrongylus cantonensis*, causative agent of human eosinophilic meningitis. *Acta Tropica*. 148, 51-57. Young, J.M., Dunhill, P. & Pearce, J.D. (2002) Separation characteristics of liquid nematode cultures and the design of recovery operations. *Biotechnology Progress*. 18 (1), 29-35.

Zaborski, E.R., Gittenger, L.A.S. & Roberts, S.J. (2001) A possible *Phasmarhabditis* sp. (Nematoda: Rhabditidae) isolated from *Lumbricus terrestris* (Oligochaeta: Lumbricidae). *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*. 77 (4), 284-287.

Zhang C-N. & Liu Q-Z. (2020) *Phasmarhabditis zhejiangensis* sp. nov. (Nematoda: Rhabditidae), a new rhabditid nematode from Zhejiang, China. *PLoS One.* 15 (11). Available from: doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0241413.